



Rupert L. FRANK & Bernard Helffer On Courant and Pleijel theorems for sub-Riemannian Laplacians Tome 12 (2025), p. 1083-1160. https://doi.org/10.5802/jep.307

© Les auteurs, 2025.

Cet article est mis à disposition selon les termes de la licence LICENCE INTERNATIONALE D'ATTRIBUTION CREATIVE COMMONS BY 4.0. https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

> Publié avec le soutien du Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique



Publication membre du Centre Mersenne pour l'édition scientifique ouverte www.centre-mersenne.org e-ISSN : 2270-518X Tome 12, 2025, p. 1083–1160

Journal de l'École polytechnique *Mathématiques* DOI: 10.5802/jep.307

ON COURANT AND PLEIJEL THEOREMS FOR SUB-RIEMANNIAN LAPLACIANS

BY RUPERT L. FRANK & BERNARD HELFFER

ABSTRACT. — We are interested in the number of nodal domains of eigenfunctions of sub-Laplacians on sub-Riemannian manifolds. Specifically, we investigate the validity of Pleijel's theorem, which states that, as soon as the dimension is strictly larger than 1, the number of nodal domains of an eigenfunction corresponding to the k-th eigenvalue is strictly (and uniformly, in a certain sense) smaller than k for large k. In the first part of this paper we reduce this question from the case of general sub-Riemannian manifolds to that of nilpotent groups. In the second part, we analyze in detail the case where the nilpotent group is a Heisenberg group times a Euclidean space. Along the way, we improve known bounds on the optimal constants in the Faber–Krahn and isoperimetric inequalities on these groups.

Résumé (Sur les théorèmes de Courant et de Pleijel pour des laplaciens sous-riemanniens)

Nous nous intéressons au comptage des ensembles nodaux des fonctions propres des souslaplaciens dans le cadre des variétés sous-riemanniennes. Plus précisément, nous discutons la validité du théorème de Pleijel qui énonce qu'en dimension supérieure à 1, le nombre d'ensembles nodaux d'une fonction propre associée à la k-ième valeur propre est strictement plus petit que kpour k assez grand. Dans la première partie de cet article, nous ramenons le cas général de cette question dans le cas sous-riemannien au cas des groupes nilpotents. Dans la deuxième partie, nous analysons en détail le cas où le groupe nilpotent est le produit du groupe de Heisenberg par un espace euclidien. En chemin, nous améliorons pour ces groupes certaines bornes connues des constantes optimales pour les inégalités isopérimétriques ou de Faber-Krahn.

Contents

1. Introduction	1084
Part 1. Courant's and Pleijel's bound in the sub-Riemannian case	1090
2. The restriction of a Sobolev function to a nodal domain	1090
3. The nilpotent approximation	1095
4. Main result for sub-Laplacians in the equiregular case	1101
5. Proof of the main sub-Riemannian results	1102
6. Basic examples	11111

MATHEMATICAL SUBJECT CLASSIFICATION (2020). — 35P15, 35P20, 53C17, 58C40. Keywords. — Nodal domains, Pleijel theorem, Courant theorem, sub-Laplacians, Faber-Krahn inequality, Nilpotent groups, Heisenberg group, Weyl formula.

Partial support through US National Science Foundation grant DMS-1954995 (R.L.F.), as well as through the German Research Foundation through EXC-2111-390814868 and TRR 352-Project-ID 470903074 (R.L.F.) is acknowledged.

Part 2. Pleijel's bound for $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$	1118
7. The Pleijel argument for $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$	1118
8. Computing the constant in the Weyl asymptotics	1121
9. A first bound on the Faber–Krahn constant	1124
10. Continuation by looking at a direct product	1132
11. A second bound on the Faber–Krahn constant	1135
Part 3. Appendix	1150
Appendix A. Local linear independence	1150
Appendix B. Weyl law and heat kernel	1154
References	1156

1. Introduction

1.1. SHORT SUMMARY. — The study of nodal domains is a classical topic in spectral geometry. The founding work of R. Courant [23] from 1923 showed that an eigenfunction of the Laplacian corresponding to the k-th eigenvalue has at most k nodal domains. In the past century many contributions have led to a better understanding of nodal domains. An important step for this was a theorem of Å. Pleijel [76] from 1956, which shows that asymptotically the number of nodal sets of an eigenfunction becomes significantly smaller than the bound given by Courant, provided the dimension is strictly larger than 1. This initially involved the Dirichlet condition but was more recently extended to other boundary conditions by I. Polterovich [77] and C. Léna [55]; see also [27].

On the other hand, it is natural to consider the same question for other operators and this leads naturally to the consideration of Dirichlet sub-Laplacians, initially called Hörmander operators [50], which share with the Laplacian the property of hypoellipticity. An important step in their analysis was taken by L. P. Rothschild and E. M. Stein [82], who proved their maximal hypoellipticity. They proceeded by comparison with operators on nilpotent Lie groups, a technique that is also known as the nilpotentization procedure. Using this approximation, G. Métivier [66] proved a beautiful Weyl formula for the asymptotic behavior of the counting function of eigenvalues, provided this approximation can be done "uniformly". Motivated by a recent paper [29] by S. Eswarathasan and C. Letrouit on Courant's nodal theorem and many discussions on related problems with C. Letrouit, our aim in this paper is to try to extend Pleijel's theorem to the sub-Riemannian context.

Our paper is divided into two, rather independent, parts. In the first part, we show how the validity of Pleijel's theorem in the sub-Riemannian case can be reduced to the specific analysis of sub-Laplacian on nilpotent groups. In the second part, we analyze the validity of Pleijel's theorem in open sets of specific groups related to the Heisenberg group. This leads us to the question of finding new explicit and close to optimal bounds on the constants for Sobolev inequalities, Faber–Krahn inequalities and isoperimetric inequalities. 1.2. The Hörmander operator. — We consider in an open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ the Dirichlet realization of a sub-Laplacian (also called Hörmander's operator)

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{\Omega} := \sum_{j=1}^{p} X_{j}^{\star} X_{j},$$

where X_1, \ldots, X_p are real C^{∞} vector fields on $\overline{\Omega}$ satisfying the so-called Hörmander condition [50], which reads:

Assumption 1.1. — For some $r \ge 1$ the X_j , j = 1, ..., p, and their brackets up to order r generate at each point $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ the tangent space $T_x \Omega$.

Here and in what follows we use the convention that the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p are brackets of order 1, that $[X_i, X_j]$ for $1 \leq i, j \leq p$ are brackets of order 2 and so on.

The terminology "sub-Riemannian Laplacian" or in short "sub-Laplacian" is posterior to the work of L. Hörmander and corresponds to the development of sub-Riemannian geometry in the middle of the eighties; see for example [2, 9, 51, 83].

More generally, we are given a connected C^{∞} Riemannian manifold M of dimension n with a given measure μ (with a C^{∞} -density with respect to the Lebesgue measure in a local system of coordinates) and a system $\mathbf{X} = (X_1, \dots, X_p)$ of real C^{∞} vector fields on M satisfying Assumption 1.1. We consider the operator

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{M,\mu} := \sum_{j=1}^{p} X_{j}^{\star} X_{j},$$

where X_j^{\star} is the formal adjoint obtained by using the L^2 scalar product with respect to the given measure μ . In local coordinates $X_j^{\star} = -X_j + c_j$ for a function c_j . In the case when M has a boundary, we always impose a Dirichlet condition.

The sub-Laplacian $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ is known to be hypoelliptic [50] (meaning that if $\omega \subset M$ is open and u is a distribution in M with $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}u$ smooth in ω , then u is smooth in ω). By Rothschild–Stein [82] it is maximally hypoelliptic, that is, it satisfies

$$\|X_k X_\ell u\|_{L^2(M,\mu)} \leqslant C \big(\|\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu} u\|_{L^2(M,\mu)} + \|u\|_{L^2(M,\mu)} \big), \quad \forall k, \ell, \forall u \in C_c^{\infty}(M).$$

The latter result is proved through a technique of nilpotentization, which will also be important for us. Moreover, if the boundary is C^{∞} and noncharacteristic for X(i.e., at each point of the boundary there exists a vector field X_j that is transverse to the boundary at the given point), then we have C^{∞} -regularity up to the boundary. We emphasize that we will *not* need this latter condition for our results; see Section 2.

The operator $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ has compact resolvent for instance when M is closed, and we can ask all the questions about its discrete spectrum that have been solved throughout the years for the Dirichlet realization of the Euclidean Laplacian on a bounded open set. These include:

- Simplicity of the ground state or, more generally, its multiplicity.
- Local structure of the nodal sets, density of the nodal sets,...

– Courant's theorem: comparison between the minimal labeling k of an eigenvalue λ_k and the number ν_k of the nodal domains of the eigenfunction in the eigenspace corresponding to λ_k .

– Pleijel's theorem.

We focus in this paper on the last two items. They will be described in more detail in the next two subsections.

To clarify our terminology: nodal domains of a real (eigen)function u are the connected components of $\{x \in M : u(x) \neq 0\}$; nodal sets are their boundaries.

1.3. COURANT'S THEOREM. — As is well-known, Courant's theorem in the case of the Dirichlet Laplacian on a bounded open subset of \mathbb{R}^n states that an eigenfunction associated with the k-th eigenvalue has at most k nodal domains:

 $\nu_k \leqslant k.$

If one looks at the standard proof of Courant's theorem, this inequality mainly appears as a consequence of a restriction statement (the restriction of an eigenfunction to its nodal domain is the ground state of the Dirichlet realization of the Laplacian in this domain), the minimax characterization of the eigenvalues, and the Unique Continuation theorem (UCT). Hence the question is to determine under which conditions these three results extend to sub-Riemannian Laplacians.

Concerning the restriction statement, having rather limited information about the nodal sets, we successfully adapt to the sub-Riemannian case a proof proposed in [73], which permits to avoid regularity assumptions on $\partial\Omega$. The variational characterization then holds. The UCT was proved by K. Watanabe [88] in the C^{∞} category in dimension 2, but H. Bahouri [5, 6] gave a discouraging counterexample to UCT with two vector fields in \mathbb{R}^3 . Here we are fortunate to know that J.-M. Bony proved at the end of the sixties [11] that UCT holds when the vector fields are analytic.⁽¹⁾ Hence Courant's theorem holds in the analytic category, as shown by S. Eswarathasan and C. Letrouit [29]. At the end of the next section, we will extend statements given in [29] to the case when the boundary is not necessarily non-characteristic.

1.4. PLEIJEL'S THEOREM. — In the same spirit, one can hope for an asymptotic control of ν_k/k for large k that improves over Courant's bound when the dimension is strictly larger than one. In the case of the Dirichlet Laplacian on a bounded open subset of \mathbb{R}^n

⁽¹⁾Note nevertheless that the sub-Laplacians with analytic vector fields are not in general hypoelliptic analytic. While the sub-Laplacian on the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}_n is known to be hypoelliptic analytic (its fundamental solution is explicitly known and analytic outside the origin in the exponential coordinates; see [30]), the sub-Laplacian on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ with $k \ge 1$ is known to be non-hypoelliptic analytic as a direct consequence of a result by Baouendi–Goulaouic [8]. We refer to [67] for a characterization of the nilpotent groups of rank 2 whose associated sub-Laplacian is hypoelliptic analytic and to [46] for other counterexamples when the rank of nilpotency is strictly larger than 2. Here we have limited our references to the case of sub-Laplacians on nilpotent groups. Starting in the seventies there have been a lot of contributions on the subject, in particular around an "evoluting" Trèves conjecture.

with $n \ge 2$, Pleijel's theorem [76] says that there is an constant, independent of the open set and denoted by $\gamma(\mathbb{R}^n)$, such that

(1.1)
$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant \gamma(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

and, importantly,

(1.2)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{R}^n) < 1 \quad \text{for } n \ge 2.$$

Because of this latter inequality, Pleijel's bound (1.1) provides an asymptotic improvement over Courant's theorem.

Later in this paper we will use the expression "Pleijel's theorem holds" (for a given operator) to mean the assertion that $\limsup_{k\to\infty} \nu_k/k < 1$.

The proof of Pleijel's theorem is a nice combination of two ingredients. The first one is Weyl's formula, which describes the asymptotic behavior of the eigenvalue counting function $N(\lambda, -\Delta^{\Omega})$ of the Dirichlet Laplacian $-\Delta^{\Omega}$:

$$N(\lambda, -\Delta^{\Omega}) \sim \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n) |\Omega| \lambda^{n/2} \text{ as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty.$$

Here $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is a certain explicit constant, depending only on *n*. The second ingredient is the Faber–Krahn inequality, which gives the following lower bound on the lowest eigenvalue $\lambda_1(-\Delta^{\Omega})$ of the operator $-\Delta^{\Omega}$:

$$\lambda_1(-\Delta^{\Omega}) \ge C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n) \, |\Omega|^{-2/n}.$$

The constant $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is equal to the first Dirichlet eigenvalue on a ball of unit volume; for an expression of this constant in terms of Bessel functions see (11.1) below. Pleijel's proof combines these two ingredients and leads to the inequality (1.1) with

(1.3)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{R}^n) = (C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n))^{-n/2} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n)^{-1}.$$

Using the explicit expressions for the Weyl constant $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and the Faber–Krahn constant $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ one can establish (1.2); in this regard we refer to [10, Part II, Lem. 9].

1.5. A PLEIJEL BOUND IN THE SUB-RIEMANNIAN CASE. — Our goal in the present paper is to generalize Pleijel's theorem to the case of sub-Laplacians, and so we are naturally led to the sub-Riemannian analogues of the two ingredients of its proof, namely Weyl's formula and the Faber–Krahn inequality.

We can be optimistic on the side of Weyl's formula. Since the pioneering work of G. Métivier [66] we are rich in results on the asymptotic distribution of eigenvalues, at least if we add to Assumption 1.1 a certain equiregularity condition (or Métivier's condition), which permits to approximate the vector fields X_j at each point x by the generators of a nilpotent Lie algebra \mathcal{G}_x . As we already mentioned, we work in the setting of a connected C^{∞} manifold M (with or without boundary) of dimension n with a given measure μ (with a C^{∞} -density with respect to the Lebesgue measure in a local system of coordinates) and a system of $p C^{\infty}$ vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p satisfying

Assumption 1.1 with some r. In addition, we assume the vector fields satisfy the following:

Assumption 1.2. — For each $j \leq r$, the dimension of the space spanned by the brackets of X_1, \ldots, X_p of length $\leq j$ at each point is constant.

In the language of sub-Riemannian geometry, the span of the vector fields satisfying Assumption (1.2) is called an *equiregular distribution*. The simplest nontrivial example occurs with r = 2, p = 2 and n = 3 with the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H} and more generally in contact geometry; see for example [2, 4].

We denote by $\mathcal{D}_j(x)$ the span at $x \in M$ of all vector fields obtained as brackets of length $\leq j$ of the X_k 's. We recall that we use the convention $\mathcal{D}_1(x) =$ $\operatorname{span}\{X_1(x), \ldots, X_p(x)\}$. We set $n_j := \dim(\mathcal{D}_j(x))$, which by Assumption 1.2 above does not depend on the point $x \in M$. We can then introduce, setting $n_0 := 0$,

(1.4)
$$Q := \sum_{j=1}^{j} j (n_j - n_{j-1}).$$

This plays the role of an "effective dimension".

Under Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2, G. Métivier shows (using, in particular, the techniques of [82, 81]) that there is a constant $c(M, \mathbf{X})$ such that

(1.5)
$$N(\lambda, -\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{M,\mu}) := \#\{j: \lambda_j(-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{M,\mu}) \leq \lambda\} \sim c(M, \boldsymbol{X}) \lambda^{Q/2} \text{ as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty.$$

We will come back later to the structure of $c(M, \mathbf{X})$ and to its computation in particular cases. Note that in the case r = 2 related results are obtained in [64, 65, 66, 69], and Métivier's theorem (together with many other results) has been recently revisited in the light of sub-Riemannian geometry in [20, 21, 22].

This concludes our discussion of the first ingredient in Pleijel's proof, namely an analogue of Weyl's formula.

Concerning the second ingredient, namely an analogue of the Faber–Krahn inequality, our knowledge is rather poor. This is the question about minimizing the first Dirichlet eigenvalue among open sets of given measure. In the case of the Heisenberg group, one can think of a result by P. Pansu [75] concerning the isoperimetric inequality. C. Léna's approach [55] for treating the Neumann problem for the Laplacian could be helpful (see [43]) if the set in M where the system X is not elliptic is "small" in some sense, but our equiregularity assumption excludes this case.

In the first part of this paper we will follow another way by revisiting the nilpotentization procedure. This permits us to deduce Faber–Krahn inequalities for sub-Laplacians from Faber–Krahn inequalities for sub-Laplacians on nilpotent groups.

More precisely, under the above two assumptions we will prove that the Faber– Krahn inequality holds on subsets of small measure with a constant that is arbitrarily close to an integral over the constants of the Faber–Krahn inequalities on the nilpotent approximations \mathcal{G}_x ; see Proposition 5.2. This result is in the spirit of a result of Bérard–Meyer [10, Part II, Lem. 16], who have shown that on a Riemannian manifold the Faber–Krahn inequality holds on subsets of small measure with a constant that is arbitrarily close to the constant in the Faber–Krahn inequality on \mathbb{R}^n . We emphasize,

however, that in the case of a Riemannian manifold the model space is the same at each point, namely \mathbb{R}^n , while in the sub-Riemannian setting the approximating model spaces \mathcal{G}_x may vary with x. Our techniques are quite different from those employed in [10] and its generalizations, e.g., in [27].

Combining our result about Faber–Krahn inequalities with Métivier's Weyl-type formula, we obtain a sufficient condition for the validity of a Pleijel-type bound; see Theorem 4.1, which is the main result of the first part of this paper. The upper bound on $\limsup_{k\to\infty} \nu_k/k$ is of the form

(1.6)
$$\left(\int_M (c_x^{\mathrm{FK}})^{-Q/2} \, d\mu(x)\right) \left(\int_M c_x^{\mathrm{Weyl}} \, d\mu(x)\right)^{-1},$$

where c_x^{FK} is a certain local Faber–Krahn constant, defined in terms of the nilpotentization of $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ at $x \in M$, and c_x^{Weyl} is a certain local Weyl constant, defined in terms of the same nilpotentization.⁽²⁾ The precise definitions will be given below.

The role of the Borel measure $D \mapsto \int_D c_x^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x)$ on M is emphasized in [22], where it is called the *Weyl measure*. Similarly, here we introduce what may be called the *Faber–Krahn measure* $D \mapsto \int_D (c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)$.

It is interesting to compare (1.6) with the Pleijel formula (1.3), to which it reduces in the case of open subsets of \mathbb{R}^n . More generally, in the Riemannian case (where $\mathcal{D}_1(x) = T_x M$ and where μ is the Riemannian volume measure) the expression (1.6) reduces to (1.3) and we recover the result of Bérard and Meyer [10]. However, our result is already new in this case when μ is different from the Riemannian volume measure. In the general sub-Riemannian case, the integration with respect to the measure μ takes into account that the model spaces \mathcal{G}_x may vary with the point $x \in M$. In this respect it is also interesting to note that (1.6) depends on M and the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p , but does *not* depend on the measure μ . Indeed, both integrals in (1.6) do not depend on μ ; see Remark 4.6.

According to (1.6), a sufficient condition for the validity of Pleijel's theorem is the following bound on the "local Pleijel constants":

$$\left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}}\right)^{-Q/2} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{Weyl}}\right)^{-1} < 1 \quad \text{for all } x \in M;$$

see Corollary 4.2. We emphasize that the latter condition involves the corresponding Faber–Krahn constants for Dirichlet realizations of sub-Laplacians in open set of nilpotent groups.

This provides a motivation for the second part of this paper, which is devoted to the validity of a Pleijel-type bound for the nilpotent groups $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$, where \mathbb{H}_n is the Heisenberg group of homogeneous dimension 2n + 2 and where $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$. While we have not been able to establish a Pleijel-type theorem in the most important case (n,k) = (1,0), we have succeeded in proving it if one admits the celebrated conjecture of Pansu concerning the isoperimetric constant on \mathbb{H}_1 ; see Proposition 7.3. Even a

⁽²⁾This strengthening of our original result [35, 36] is due to Y. Colin de Verdière, who kindly allowed us to include his argument.

nonsharp, but sufficiently good bound on the isoperimetric constant on \mathbb{H}_1 would imply a Pleijel-type theorem for \mathbb{H}_1 .

We also have (unconditional) positive results under the assumption that the homogeneous dimension Q = 2n + 2 + k of $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is sufficiently large. Indeed, the validity of Pleijel's theorem remains open for only four pairs (n, k); see Theorem 7.2, which is the main result of the second part of this paper.

1.6. ORGANIZATION. — This paper is divided into two main parts.

The first part begins in Section 2 with a somewhat technical result concerning the restriction of a Sobolev function to a nodal domain, which plays an important role in the arguments of Courant and Pleijel and their generalizations. The main result of the first part is Theorem 4.1 in Section 4, which gives a sufficient condition for the validity of Pleijel's theorem via nilpotentization. In the preceding Section 3 we discuss the setting of this theorem and give the proof in the following Section 5. The theorem is illustrated by an example in Section 6.

The second part of this paper deals with the case of the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}_n and, more generally, with $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ with $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$. The main results of that part are summarized in Section 7; see, in particular, Theorem 7.2 and Proposition 7.3. The proofs of these results rely on an explicit form of the Weyl asymptotics, treated in Section 8, and bounds on the Faber–Krahn constants. For the latter, we proceed via two different techniques that are spread out over Sections 9 (continued in Section 10) and 11.

In two appendices we discuss an assumption appearing in the main result of the first part (Appendix A) and review an approach to Weyl asymptotics (Appendix B).

Acknowledgements. — Thanks to D. Mangoubi for inviting the second author to propose open questions in an Oberwolfach workshop in August 2023 and for previous discussions. Great thanks also to C. Letrouit for stimulating discussions about his joint paper with S. Eswarathasan and sub-Riemannian geometry when we started to attack these questions. The comments of Y. Colin de Verdière, to whom we are most grateful, on a preprint version [35] of this paper helped to significantly strengthen our results. Thanks to J. Viola and F. Nicoleau for helping us with the use of Mathematica or Wolframalpha. Thanks to V. Colin for his help in topology. We are also grateful to L. Hillairet and P. Pansu for their help in the understanding of sub-Riemannian results and to L. Capogna and N. Garofalo for exchanges about the isoperimetric problem on the Heisenberg group. Thanks to E. Milman for discussions on Faber–Krahn constants. Thanks to I. Silvestre Roselló for pointing out some typographical errors.

PART 1. COURANT'S AND PLEIJEL'S BOUND IN THE SUB-RIEMANNIAN CASE

2. The restriction of a Sobolev function to a nodal domain

2.1. PRESENTATION. — In this section we will show that the restriction of a continuous Sobolev function to a nodal domain satisfies the boundary values zero in the sense

of Sobolev functions. This holds under remarkably weak assumptions on the vector fields used to define the Sobolev spaces. The precise formulation can be found in Theorem 2.2 below.

That this restriction property requires a proof seems to have been overlooked by R. Courant in his original proof of the Courant nodal theorem, but this was proved in the case when M is a compact manifold in [10]. In the case with boundary, the proof goes in the same way when the Dirichlet boundary problem is regular (see [3] or more recently [59]). Without this assumption, it was proved in a paper by Müller-Pfeiffer [73] that seems to be little known in the spectral theory community. An alternative proof, due to D. Bucur, is presented in the book [59]. Here we show that the proof in [73] can be generalized to the sub-Riemannian setting. Notice that Bucur's proof could also have been adapted.

2.2. SETTING. — Let M be a C^1 -manifold (without boundary) of dimension n and let μ be a C^1 nonnegative Borel measure on M. (By C^1 -measure we mean that in each chart the measure is absolutely continuous with a positive C^1 -density.) Let X_1, \ldots, X_p be C^1 -vector fields on M.

Notice that in this section our results are established under weaker assumptions than in the rest of this paper. In particular, we emphasize that we do not make an assumption on the span of the vector fields. In fact, even the trivial case p = 0, where there are no vector fields at all, is formally included in our analysis.

We define first-order differential operators $X_1^{\star}, \ldots, X_p^{\star}$ by

$$\int_{M} \psi X_{j} \varphi \, d\mu = \int_{M} \varphi X_{j}^{\star} \psi \, d\mu \quad \text{for all } \varphi, \psi \in C_{c}^{1}(M).$$

We define $S^1(M)$ to be the set of all functions $u \in L^2(M)$ for which there are $f_1, \ldots f_p \in L^2(M)$ such that for $j = 1, \ldots, p$ one has

$$\int_{M} u X_{j}^{\star} \varphi \, d\mu = \int_{M} \varphi f_{j} \, d\mu \quad \text{for all } \varphi \in C_{c}^{1}(M).$$

The f_j 's are necessarily unique and we denote them by $f_j =: X_j u$, thus extending the usual notation in case $u \in C_c^1(M)$. We set

$$q[u] := \sum_{j=1}^{p} \|X_{j}u\|_{L^{2}}^{2}$$
 for all $u \in S^{1}(M)$.

One easily sees that $S^1(M)$ is a vector space that is complete with respect to the norm $\sqrt{q[u] + ||u||_{L^2}^2}$. We denote by $S_0^1(M)$ the closure of $C_c^1(M)$ in $S^1(M)$. When Ω is an open subset of M, then Ω itself is a manifold and therefore the spaces $S^1(\Omega)$ and $S_0^1(\Omega)$ are defined. We also introduce the space $S_{loc}^1(M)$ of functions such that $u|_{\Omega} \in S^1(\Omega)$ for any open $\Omega \subset M$ with $\overline{\Omega}$ compact.

We emphasize that the spaces $S^1(M)$ and $S_0^1(M)$ depend on X_1, \ldots, X_p and, if M is not compact, on μ , even if this is not reflected in the notation. Note that if p = 0, then $S^1(M) = S_0^1(M) = L^2(M)$. If $M = \mathbb{R}^n$ (or an open set in \mathbb{R}^n), p = n, and $X_i = \partial_{x_i}$, then we recover the classical Sobolev spaces.

We begin by recording truncation properties, which will play an important role in our arguments.

$$\begin{aligned} \text{Lemma 2.1.} &- \text{ If } u, v \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M), \text{ then } \max\{u, v\}, \min\{u, v\} \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M) \text{ and} \\ X_j \max\{u, v\}(x) &= \begin{cases} X_j u(x) & a.e. \text{ in } \{x \in M : \ u(x) \geqslant v(x)\}, \\ X_j v(x) & a.e. \text{ in } \{x \in M : \ u(x) \leqslant v(x)\}, \end{cases} \end{aligned}$$

and

$$X_{j}\min\{u,v\}(x) = \begin{cases} X_{j}v(x) & a.e. \ in \ \{x \in M : \ u(x) \ge v(x)\}, \\ X_{j}u(x) & a.e. \ in \ \{x \in M : \ u(x) \le v(x)\}. \end{cases}$$

In particular, if $u, v \in S^1(M)$, then $\max\{u, v\}, \min\{u, v\} \in S^1(M)$.

Proof. — This lemma is well-known (see, e.g., [39, Lem. 3.5] when the underlying manifold is \mathbb{R}^k). For the sake of completeness we give an outline of the main steps of the proof.

First, one shows that if $\eta \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ with η' bounded, then $u \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M)$ implies $\eta(u) \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M)$ with $X_j\eta(u) = \eta'(u)X_ju$. (Here one can argue as in [44, Th. 1.18].) Next, one applies this result to $\eta(t) = \sqrt{t^2 + \varepsilon^2}$ and deduces, after passing to the limit $\varepsilon \to 0$, that $u \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M)$ implies $|u| \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(M)$ with

$$X_{j}|u|(x) = \begin{cases} X_{j}u(x) & \text{a.e. in } \{x \in M : \ u(x) \ge 0\}, \\ -X_{j}u(x) & \text{a.e. in } \{x \in M : \ u(x) \le 0\}. \end{cases}$$

Note that this shows, in particular, that $X_j u(x) = 0$ a.e. in $\{x \in M : u(x) = 0\}$. (Here one can argue similarly as in [44, Lem. 1.19].) Since

$$\max\{u, v\} = \frac{1}{2}(u(x) + v(x) + |u(x) - v(x)|),$$

$$\min\{u, v\} = \frac{1}{2}(u(x) + v(x) - |u(x) - v(x)|),$$

this implies the assertion of the lemma.

2.3. The restriction theorem. — The following theorem is the main result of this section.

THEOREM 2.2. — Let $\Omega \subset M$ be open and let $u \in S_0^1(\Omega) \cap C(\Omega)$. If ω is a connected component of $\{x \in \Omega : u(x) \neq 0\}$, then $u|_{\omega} \in S_0^1(\omega)$.

The proof below of this theorem is essentially taken from [73]. It is simpler than Bucur's proof presented in [59] and, in particular, avoids the notion of capacity. Similar to that proof, it relies on truncation properties of Sobolev functions and on the following simple lemma.

LEMMA 2.3. — Let $\Omega \subset M$ be open and let $u \in S^1(\Omega)$. Assume that u vanishes outside of a compact set of M and vanishes on $\partial\Omega$ in the sense that for any $y \in \partial\Omega$ and any $\varepsilon > 0$ there is a neighborhood U of y in M such that $|u| < \varepsilon$ a.e. in $U \cap \Omega$. Then $u \in S_0^1(\Omega)$.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

1092

Proof of Lemma 2.3. — This is modeled after [44, Lem. 1.26]; see also [49, Lem. 1]. We first note that we may assume that $\overline{\Omega}$ is compact. Otherwise, we consider an open set $\widetilde{\Omega}$ with compact closure such that u vanishes almost everywhere in $\Omega \setminus \widetilde{\Omega}$ and apply the result on $\Omega \cap \widetilde{\Omega}$. Further, by considering u_+ and u_- separately (using Lemma 2.1), we may assume that $u \ge 0$. Consider $u_{\varepsilon} := (u - \varepsilon)_+$. We shall show that $u_{\varepsilon} \in S_0^1(\Omega)$. Since $u_{\varepsilon} \to u$ in $S^1(\Omega)$, this will imply the assertion.

We claim that the support of u_{ε} is a compact subset of Ω . Indeed, any $y \in \partial \Omega$ has an open neighborhood U_y in M with $u < \varepsilon$ in $U_y \cap \Omega$. By compactness of $\partial \Omega$, a finite union of these U_y cover $\partial \Omega$ and u_{ε} vanishes almost everywhere in the intersection of this finite union with Ω .

By the Meyers–Serrin type result in [39, Th. 1.13] we see that u_{ε} can be approximated in $S^1(\Omega)$ by functions from $C^1(\Omega) \cap S^1(\Omega)$. The result in that reference is stated for open subsets of \mathbb{R}^n , but since it is a local result, the result remains valid in our situation by localizing via a partition of unity to coordinate neighborhoods. The proof in [39] proceeds by convolution with a compactly supported function. The fact that the support of u_{ε} is a compact subset of Ω implies that the approximating functions belong to $C^1_{c}(\Omega)$. This proves that, indeed, $u_{\varepsilon} \in S^1_0(\Omega)$.

Proof of Theorem 2.2. — For the sake of concreteness let us assume that u > 0 in ω , the argument in the opposite case being similar.

Step 1. - Let

$$z := egin{cases} u & ext{in } \omega, \ 0 & ext{in } \Omega \smallsetminus \omega. \end{cases}$$

We claim that $z \in S^1_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$.

Let $\psi \in C_c^1(\Omega)$. It is easy to see that $z \in C(\Omega)$ and consequently also $\psi z \in C(\Omega)$. Moreover, $\psi z = 0$ on $(\Omega \setminus \omega) \cup (\Omega \setminus \text{supp } \psi)$. Thus $\psi z|_{\omega} = \psi u|_{\omega}$ is in $S^1(\omega) \cap C(\omega)$ and extends continuously to $\partial \omega$, where it vanishes. By Lemma 2.3 this implies that $\psi z|_{\omega} \in S_0^1(\omega)$. This implies that $\psi z \in S_0^1(\Omega)$. (Indeed, since $\psi z|_{\omega} \in S_0^1(\omega)$, it can be approximated in $S^1(\omega)$ by functions in $C_c^1(\omega)$. Extending these functions by zero to Ω gives functions in $C_c^1(\Omega)$ and, since ψz vanishes in $\Omega \setminus \omega$, these functions approximate ψz in $S^1(\Omega)$, so $\psi z \in S_0^1(\Omega)$.) Since $\psi \in C_c^1(\Omega)$ is arbitrary, we deduce $z \in S_{\text{loc}}^1(\Omega)$, as claimed.

Step 2. — Let $(\varphi_j) \subset C^1_{\rm c}(\Omega)$ such that $\varphi_j \to u$ in $S^1(\Omega)$ (such functions exist since $u \in S^1_0(\Omega)$) and set

$$v_j := \min\{z, (\varphi_j)_+\}|_{\omega}.$$

We claim that (v_j) is a bounded sequence in $S_0^1(\omega)$ and that it converges to $u|_{\omega}$ in $L^2(\omega)$.

To prove this, we consider $w_j := \min\{z, (\varphi_j)_+\}$. By Step 1 and truncation properties of Sobolev spaces (Lemma 2.1) we deduce that $w_j \in S^1_{loc}(\Omega)$. Moreover, these

truncation properties also imply that

$$\begin{split} \sum_{i=1}^{p} \int_{\omega} |X_{i}v_{j}|^{2} d\mu &= \sum_{i=1}^{p} \int_{\omega} |X_{i}w_{j}|^{2} d\mu \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{p} \int_{\{u \leqslant \varphi_{j}\}} |X_{i}u|^{2} d\mu + \sum_{i=1}^{p} \int_{\{u > \varphi_{j} > 0\}} |X_{i}\varphi_{j}|^{2} d\mu \\ &\leqslant \sum_{i=1}^{p} \int_{\Omega} (|X_{i}u|^{2} + |X_{i}\varphi_{j}|^{2}) d\mu. \end{split}$$

Since $u \in S^1(\Omega)$ and since (φ_j) converges in $S^1(\Omega)$, the right side is uniformly bounded.

Concerning the L^2 -norm, we find

$$\int_{\omega} (v_j - u)^2 d\mu = \int_{\omega \cap \{(\varphi_j)_+ < u\}} (u - (\varphi_j)_+)^2 d\mu \leqslant \int_{\Omega} (u - \varphi_j)^2 d\mu \longrightarrow 0$$

We have shown, in particular, that $v_j \in S^1(\omega)$. It remains to prove that $v_j \in S_0^1(\omega)$. We note that w_j is continuous in Ω . Its restriction v_j to ω extends continuously to $\partial \omega$ and vanishes there. (The vanishing on $\partial \omega \cap \Omega$ comes from the continuity of u. The vanishing on $\partial \omega \cap \partial \Omega$ comes from the compact support property of φ_j .) Thus, again by Lemma 2.3, we have $w_j|_{\omega} \in S_0^1(\omega)$.

Step 3. — We can now finish the proof. Since (v_j) is a bounded sequence in $S_0^1(\omega)$, after passing to a subsequence we may assume that it converges weakly in $S_0^1(\omega)$ to some $v \in S_0^1(\omega)$. In particular, it converges weakly in $L^2(\omega)$ to v. Meanwhile, by Step 2, it converges strongly in $L^2(\omega)$ to $u|_{\omega}$, so the uniqueness of the weak limit in $L^2(\omega)$ implies that $v = u|_{\omega}$ a.e. In particular, $u|_{\omega} \in S_0^1(\omega)$, as claimed.

2.4. Application to Courant's Theorem. — Using Theorem 2.2 we can recover the results in [29] concerning the Dirichlet realization $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{\Omega,\mu}$ in an open set Ω of M, but without having to assume that $\partial\Omega$ is noncharacteristic for the system of vector fields X_j (see Assumption 1.5 in [29] or Assumption $(H\Gamma)$ in [28]). We record this as follows.

THEOREM 2.4. — For any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, any eigenfunction of $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{\Omega,\mu}$ with eigenvalue λ_k has at most $k + \text{mult}(\lambda_k) - 1$ nodal domains, where $\text{mult}(\lambda_k)$ denotes the multiplicity of λ_k . If, moreover, one of the two following assumptions holds

-n=2,

- M, μ and (X_1, \ldots, X_p) are real-analytic,

then we get an upper bound by k.

The first part of the statement relies on a remark of D. Mangoubi that permits to avoid the use of the Unique Continuation Theorem (see [59, Exer. 4.1.15]). For the second part of the theorem, [29] refers in the first case to [88]. For the second case corresponding to the standard statement of Courant's nodal theorem, the proof is based on a result of J.-M. Bony [11]. For the proof of both parts of the theorem

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

we apply our Theorem 2.2. The required continuity of eigenfunctions in Ω follows from [50].

Let us further discuss the assumption of being noncharacteristic in [29]. A characteristic point of $\partial\Omega$ relative to \mathcal{D}_1 is a point x for which all the elements of $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ belong to the tangent space $T_x\partial\Omega$. The assumption that $\partial\Omega$ is noncharacteristic for \mathcal{D}_1 guarantees that eigenfunctions belong to $C^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega})$; see [28], [29] and the book [25] (particularly its Chapter 3). This regularity allowed [29] to prove Theorem 2.4 (under their noncharacteristic assumptions). This extra assumption seems to be crucial for the regularity of eigenfunctions at the boundary.⁽³⁾ Remarkably, however, it is not necessary for the validity of Theorem 2.2.

The condition that $\partial\Omega$ is noncharacteristic for \mathcal{D}_1 may appear rather strict. Examples where this condition holds in the case of the Heisenberg group are given in [25, 71]. An example in \mathbb{H} is given (see [71, Example 3.4] with k = 1) by the domain

$$(\sqrt{x^2 + y^2} - 2)^2 + 16t^2 < 1.$$

Note that for this example $\partial \Omega$ is homeomorphic to \mathbb{T}^2 .

Meanwhile, topological considerations show that for $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$ the condition that $\partial \Omega$ is noncharacteristic for \mathcal{D}_1 is never satisfied if $\partial \Omega$ is homeomorphic to $\mathbb{S}^{2,(4)}$

Finally it was shown in [28] that the measure in the boundary of the characteristic points is zero. Other related results are obtained in the case of the Heisenberg group by D. Jerison [53].

3. The nilpotent approximation

3.1. NILPOTENTIZATION OF VECTOR FIELDS AND MEASURES. — Throughout this section we follow the presentation of Rothschild [81], which is based on assumptions and definitions given earlier by Goodman [40], Folland–Stein [32], Folland [31], Métivier [66], Rothschild–Stein [82]. Since this period in the seventies, a huge literature has been devoted to the topic of sub-Riemannian geometry, for which we refer to the appendix in [21] and references therein. We attempt to combine the two formalisms in this section as well as in Appendices A and B.

We consider the situation presented in the introduction and suppose that Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2 are satisfied. We recall that $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ was defined after Assumption 1.2, and also that n denotes the dimension of M and n_1 the (constant) dimension of $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$.

Clearly, we have $p \ge n_1$, but this inequality may be strict (meaning that the vectors $X_1(x), \ldots, X_p(x)$ are not linearly independent at some and then, by equiregularity,

⁽³⁾Notice that the question of the analyticity at the boundary (in case the sub-Laplacians are hypoelliptic analytic in Ω) seems open.

⁽⁴⁾Many thanks to V. Colin for this remark. If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ and if we have an equiregular distribution $(n_1 = p = 2)$ and r = 2, then the transversality condition is never satisfied if $\partial\Omega$ is homeomorphic to \mathbb{S}^2 . The reason is that the noncharacteristic condition implies the existence of a continuous (with respect to x) unique straight line in $T_x\partial\Omega$ (this is the intersection of $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ with $T_x\partial\Omega$) and this is impossible when $\partial\Omega$ is homeomorphic to the sphere by the Hairy Ball theorem (or by the Poincaré–Hopf theorem [68] using the fact that the Euler characteristic is not 0).

any $x \in M$). In order to deal with this situation, we will apply Lemma A.1, which says that for every point in M there is an open neighborhood $W \subset M$ of the given point and vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ defined in W such that

(3.1)
$$\operatorname{span}\{\widetilde{X}_1(x), \dots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}(x)\} = \mathcal{D}_1(x) \quad \text{for all } x \in W$$

and

(3.2)
$$-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}f = \sum_{j=1}^{n_1} \widetilde{X}_j^{\star} \widetilde{X}_j f \quad \text{for all } f \in C^2(W).$$

The vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ again satisfy Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2 (with the same r and n_i).

We will first discuss the nilpotent approximation on an open set $W \subset M$ where (3.1) and (3.2) are satisfied. Later we will argue that this gives a nilpotent approximation on all of M. Of course, in the special case $p = n_1$ we can immediately take W = M, which simplifies the argument.

It is known that under our equiregularity assumption, for any $x \in W$ there is an open neighborhood $U \subset W$ of x and vector fields Y_1, \ldots, Y_n defined in U such that for any $x' \in U$ we have

$$\operatorname{Span}(Y_1(x'), \dots, Y_{n_j}(x')) = \mathcal{D}_j(x') \quad \text{for all } j = 1, \dots, r$$

and

(3.3)
$$Y_i(x') = X_i(x')$$
 for all $i = 1, ..., n_1$.

A family of vector fields satisfying the first assumption is said to be adapted to the flag at x'.

Given an adapted flag (Y_1, \ldots, Y_n) at $x \in W$ satisfying (3.3) with x' = x, we can define canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind⁽⁵⁾ at x by the mapping θ_x given by

(3.4)
$$\theta_x(y) := u = (u_i) \quad \text{if } y = \exp(\sum_{i=1}^n u_i Y_i) \cdot x,$$

where exp denotes the exponential map defined in some small neighborhood of x. Thus we identify a neighborhood of $x \in M$ via θ_x with a neighborhood of 0 in \mathbb{R}^n . It has been shown by G. Métivier (see below) that everything depends smoothly on x. In particular, θ_x is also C^{∞} with respect to x.

We denote by $Y_{i,x}$ the image of Y_i by θ_x , which is simply Y_i written in the local canonical coordinates around x. Thus $Y_{i,x}$ is a vector field defined in an open neighborhood of 0 in \mathbb{R}^n .

On \mathbb{R}^n , with coordinates $u = (u_i)$, we introduce the family of dilations given by

(3.5)
$$\delta_t(u_i) = (t^{w_i}u_i)$$

⁽⁵⁾Other choices are possible but we only need that some privileged coordinates exist and will only consider this one, which is actually the one introduced by G. Métivier [66] in the proof of his Theorem 3.1.

where positive integers w_1, \ldots, w_n are defined as follows: for any $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ there is a unique $j \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that $n_{j-1} + 1 \leq i \leq n_j$, and we set $w_i = j$. We note that the homogeneous dimension Q, defined in (1.4), satisfies

Via the family of dilations we have a natural definition of homogeneous functions of degree s on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, a definition of "homogeneous norm" (of degree one) and corresponding notions of vanishing function to order p. A differential operator of the form $f(u)\partial/\partial u_i$ is of order $w_i - s$ if f is homogeneous of degree s.⁽⁶⁾ When f is defined in a pointed neighborhood of 0 and can be expanded into a sum of homogeneous terms of increasing order, we will say that f is of order $\leq s$ if the term of lowest order is homogeneous of degree s.

G. Métivier [66, Th. 3.1] proves the following theorem (in addition to the regularity of θ_x already mentioned above).

THEOREM 3.1. — For any x and $j = 1, ..., n_1$, $\widetilde{X}_{j,x}$ is of order ≤ 1 . Furthermore,

- For
$$j = 1, \ldots, n_1$$
 we have

$$X_{j,x} = X_{j,x} + R_{j,x},$$

where $\widehat{X}_{j,x}$ is homogeneous of order 1 and $R_{j,x}$ is of order ≤ 0 .

- The $\widehat{X}_{j,x}$, $j = 1, ..., n_1$, generate a nilpotent Lie algebra \mathfrak{G}_x of dimension n and rank r.

- The mapping $x \mapsto \widehat{X}_{j,x}$ is smooth.

By the nilpotent approximation, we can associate with each point $x \in W$ a nilpotent Lie group G_x (identified with the Lie algebra \mathcal{G}_x in the *u*-coordinates) and a corresponding sub-Laplacian

$$\widehat{\Delta}_x = \sum_{j=1}^{n_1} \widehat{X}_{j,x}^2$$

in $\mathcal{U}_2(\mathcal{G}_x)$ (the elements in the enveloping algebra $\mathcal{U}(\mathcal{G}_x)$ that are homogeneous of degree 2). The Hörmander condition (Assumption 1.1) for the vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ implies that for every $x \in W$ the vector fields $\widehat{X}_{1,x}, \ldots, \widehat{X}_{n_1,x}$ satisfy the corresponding Hörmander condition on \mathbb{R}^n .

At this point it is important to notice that for any $x \in W$ the operator $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ depends only on the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p and *not* on the choice of the auxiliary vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ satisfying (3.1) and (3.2). This claim is justified in [22, §A.5.4]. The choice of other auxiliary vector fields corresponds to a different choice of privileged coordinates. In passing we note that this argument also shows that instead of the

 $^{^{(6)}}$ Here we follow the sign convention in [66], which is the opposite of that of many works, including [51].

above canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind one can also choose other socalled privileged coordinates, leading to the same operator and measure; see also the example in Section 6.

Next, we introduce the notion of nilpotentized measure. That is, given the measure μ on M, for any point $x \in W$ we define a measure $\hat{\mu}_x$ on \mathbb{R}^n . We refer to [22, App. A.5.6] or to our Appendix B for a definition in the formalism of sub-Riemannian geometry and explain here "by hand" how it can be constructed for our specific choice of privileged coordinates. On \mathbb{R}^n we have the Lebesgue measure

$$du = \prod_{i=1}^{n} du_i,$$

and in these local coordinates the measure μ is of the form

$$d\mu = a(x, u) \, du,$$

where $(x, u) \mapsto a(x, u)$ is C^{∞} in both variables x and u. In a small neighborhood of 0, the nilpotentized measure at x can be defined by

$$(3.7) d\widehat{\mu}_x := a(x,0) \, du$$

Note that for u small and locally in x we have a good control on a(x, u)/a(x, 0) and its inverse.

It is important to note that for every $x \in M$, the nilpotentized measure $\hat{\mu}_x$ is invariant with respect to the group operation on G_x . As a consequence, the formal adjoint $(\hat{X}_{j,x})^*$ of $\hat{X}_{j,x}$ with respect to the scalar product in $L^2(G_x, \hat{\mu}_x)$ is equal to $-\hat{X}_{j,x}$; see, e.g., [22, Rem. A.5]. As a consequence, we have

$$-\widehat{\Delta}_x = \sum_{j=1}^{n_1} (\widehat{X}_{j,x})^* \widehat{X}_{j,x}$$

and this operator is selfadjoint in $L^2(G_x, \hat{\mu}_x)$. We note that this sub-Laplacian arises from the construction in the introduction when we replace M by $G_x = \mathbb{R}^n$, μ by $\hat{\mu}_x$ and X_1, \ldots, X_p by $\hat{X}_{1,x}, \ldots, \hat{X}_{n_1,x}$.

The nilpotentized measure depends only on μ and the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p and *not* on the choice of the auxiliary vector fields $\tilde{X}_1, \ldots, \tilde{X}_{n_1}$ satisfying (3.1) and (3.2). This claim is implicit in [22, §A.5.6], where the nilpotentized measure is defined through arbitrary privileged coordinates. The choice of other auxiliary vector fields corresponds to a different choice of privileged coordinates.

This concludes our presentation of the nilpotent approximation on W. In order to obtain a nilpotent approximation on all of M we apply Lemma A.1 to cover M by open sets W on which (3.1) and (3.2) are satisfied. The fact that $-\hat{\Delta}_x$ and $\hat{\mu}_x$ depend only on μ and X_1, \ldots, X_p implies that when x belongs to two different sets W, then the corresponding nilpotentized sub-Laplacians and nilpotentized measures coincide. Therefore the nilpotent approximation is well defined on M.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

3.2. The local Weyl constant. — We now turn our attention to the asymptotic distribution of the eigenvalues of the operator $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$, which is given by Métivier's Weyl formula [66] that we have already mentioned in (1.5). We will describe the constant that appears in this asymptotic formula.

For each fixed $x \in M$, we consider the selfadjoint operator $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ in $L^2(G_x, \widehat{\mu}_x)$. Its spectral projections $\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)$, $\lambda > 0$, are integral operators in G_x , that is,

$$(\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)f)(u) = \int_{G_x} \mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(u, v)f(v) \, d\widehat{\mu}_x(v)$$

for all $u \in G_x$ and $f \in L^2(G_x, \widehat{\mu}_x)$ with a certain integral kernel $\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(u, v)$, the *spectral function*. Since the operator $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ is invariant under the group operation in G_x , the integral kernel satisfies

$$\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(u, u) = \mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(0, 0) \quad \text{for all } u \in G_x.$$

Moreover, since $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ is homogeneous of degree -2 under dilations in G_x , we deduce that

(3.8)
$$\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(0,0) = c_x^{\text{Weyl}} \ \lambda^{Q/2} \quad \text{for all } \lambda > 0$$

with

(3.9)
$$c_x^{\text{Weyl}} := \mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < 1)(0, 0).$$

Explicit formulas for c_x^{Weyl} can be obtained in certain special cases, for instance, in the case where G_x is a Heisenberg group; see Section 8. In general, it is known that c_x^{Weyl} is positive for every $x \in M$ and that $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{Weyl}}$ is continuous.

Using this definition we can state a more precise version of (1.5).

THEOREM 3.2. — The spectral counting function of the selfadjoint realization of $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ in $L^2(M,\mu)$ satisfies, as $\lambda \to +\infty$,

(3.10)
$$N(\lambda, -\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}) := \#\{j: \lambda_j(-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}) \leq \lambda\} \sim \left(\int_M c_x^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x)\right) \lambda^{Q/2}.$$

As we already mentioned, this result is due to Métivier [66]. In the special case where r = 2, there were important contributions on the subject starting from the end of the seventies [64, 65, 69]. For recent developments related to Theorem 3.2 we refer to [20, 21, 22]; see also our Appendix B for its relation to [22].

REMARK 3.3. — Theorem 3.2 remains valid when we consider the Dirichlet realization of the operator $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ in an open set $\Omega \subset M$. In this case the integral on the right side of (3.10) is restricted to Ω .

REMARK 3.4. — The constant c_x^{Weyl} itself appears through a Weyl-type formula. Indeed, let $x \in M$ and let $\Omega \subset G_x$ be open with $\hat{\mu}_x(\Omega) < \infty$. Then, if $-\hat{\Delta}_x|_{\Omega}$ is the Dirichlet realization of $-\hat{\Delta}_x$ on Ω , one has

$$N(\lambda, -\widehat{\Delta}_x|_{\Omega}) \sim c_x^{\text{Weyl}} \widehat{\mu}_x(\Omega) \ \lambda^{Q/2} \text{ as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

This follows from the previous remark since the nilpotentization of the sub-Laplacian on a nilpotent group is the sub-Laplacian itself.

REMARK 3.5. — The integral $\int_M c_x^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x)$ depends on M and on the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p , but is independent of the measure μ . This can probably be extracted from [66] and is made explicit in [22, §2.1].

3.3. The local FABER-KRAHN CONSTANT. — As will be discussed in detail below, for any $x \in M$ we have a Faber-Krahn inequality on the nilpotent group G_x , that is, for every $x \in M$ there is a constant c > 0 such that

$$(3.11) \ \langle -\widehat{\Delta}_x v, v \rangle_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)} \geqslant c \,\widehat{\mu}_x(\Omega)^{-2/Q} \|v\|_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)}^2, \quad \forall \Omega \subset G_x \text{ open, } \forall v \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

We recall that Q denotes the homogeneous dimension of G_x ; see (1.4). By our assumption of equiregularity, Q is independent of $x \in M$.

By definition, c_x^{FK} is the largest constant such that (3.11) holds. We will prove momentarily the positivity of this constant, even uniformly in x.

REMARK 3.6. — Having in mind the proof of Pleijel's theorem, it is important to write the above estimates using the appropriately normalized Lebesgue measure $\hat{\mu}_x$ on G_x . Note that the Faber-Krahn constant c_x^{FK} depends both on G_x and on a specific normalization constant determined by the measure μ ; see [22, App. A.5.6] and our Appendix B. When $\tilde{\mu}$ is a second measure on M satisfying the same properties as μ , then $d\tilde{\mu} = h d\mu$ for a smooth, positive function h on M. Then, for any $x \in M$,

$$d\widehat{\widetilde{\mu}}_x = h(x) \, d\widehat{\mu}_x,$$

which shows that

$$\tilde{c}_x^{\rm FK} = h(x)^{2/Q} c_x^{\rm FK}$$

As an important consequence, we see that the integral

$$\int_M \left(c_x^{\rm FK}\right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)$$

depends on M and X_1, \ldots, X_p , but is independent of the measure μ .⁽⁷⁾

Further information about the Faber–Krahn constant is contained in the following lemma, whose proof we defer to the Subsection 5.2.

Lemma 3.7. - We have

$$(3.12) \qquad \qquad \inf_{x \in M} c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} > 0$$

Moreover, the function $M \ni x \mapsto c_x^{\text{FK}}$ is uniformly Hölder continuous.

поо

 $^{^{(7)}}$ We are grateful to Y. Colin de Verdière for pointing this out to us.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

4. MAIN RESULT FOR SUB-LAPLACIANS IN THE EQUIREGULAR CASE

We continue to work in the setting of the previous section. In particular, we suppose that Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2 are satisfied. Our main statement concerning nilpotent approximation is the following theorem:

THEOREM 4.1. — Let $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu} = \sum_{j=1}^{p} X_{j}^{\star} X_{j}$ be an equiregular sub-Riemannian Laplacian on a closed connected manifold M with given measure μ . Then

(4.1)
$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant \left(\int_M \left(c_x^{\text{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right) \left(\int_M c_x^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x) \right)^{-1},$$

where ν_k denotes the maximal number of nodal domains of an eigenfunction of $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ associated with eigenvalue λ_k .

Corollary 4.2. -If

(4.2)
$$\left(\int_{M} \left(c_{x}^{\mathrm{FK}}\right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)\right) \left(\int_{M} c_{x}^{\mathrm{Weyl}} d\mu(x)\right)^{-1} < 1,$$

then Pleijel's theorem holds. In particular, if

$$\left(c_x^{\text{FK}}\right)^{-Q/2} \left(c_x^{\text{Weyl}}\right)^{-1} < 1 \quad for \ all \ x \in M,$$

then (4.2) and therefore Pleijel's theorem holds.

The first part of the corollary follows immediately from Theorem 4.1. For the second part, we note that both $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{FK}}$ and $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{Weyl}}$ are continuous, so under the assumption of the second part of the corollary there is a constant $\gamma < 1$ such that $(c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2} (c_x^{\text{Weyl}})^{-1} \leq \gamma$ for all $x \in M$. This implies that the left side of (4.2) is at most γ .

Theorem 4.1 and Corollary 4.2 are improvements due to Y. Colin de Verdière of bounds that appeared in a preprint version of this paper [35]; see also the announcement [36]. There we had $(\inf_{x \in M} c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2} \mu(M)$ instead of $\int_M (c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)$. The usefulness of this improvement can be seen, for instance, in the examples in Section 6. We are very grateful to Y. Colin de Verdière for allowing us to incorporate his ideas into our paper.

REMARK 4.3. — Theorem 4.1 remains valid when we consider the Dirichlet realization $-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{\Omega,\mu}$ of an equiregular sub-Riemannian Laplacian in a relatively compact open set Ω in a manifold M. The proof relies on Remark 3.3. It is enough to have Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2 satisfied in a neighborhood of $\overline{\Omega}$. Examples are discussed in Section 6. In particular, we can consider an open, relatively compact set Ω in a fixed stratified group G, where \boldsymbol{X} is a basis of \mathcal{G}_1 and μ is (in the exponential coordinates) the Lebesgue measure. In this case, the function $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{Weyl}}$ is constant. Situations of this type are further discussed in Part 2.

REMARK 4.4. — The weak version of Courant's theorem (that is, the first part of Theorem 2.4) yields

(4.3)
$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant 1.$$

Here we use the fact that Weyl's formula implies $\lim_{k\to\infty} \operatorname{mult}(\lambda_k)/k = 0$. In fact, the asymptotic bound (4.3) remains valid under assumptions much weaker than the equiregularity assumption (Assumption 1.2), which we assume in this paper. It suffices that the singular set S is Whitney stratified by equisingular smooth submanifolds and that \mathcal{D}_1 is S-nilpotentizable, because under these assumptions a Weyl law was established in [22], from which it follows that $\lim_{k\to\infty} \operatorname{mult}(\lambda_k)/k = 0$. We refer to [22] for a definition of the notions used here. Particular cases where these assumptions are satisfied are the Baouendi–Grushin case [22, Th. 7.2] and the Martinet case [22, Th. 7.3]. In this connection we emphasize that our proof of Theorem 4.1 relies heavily on Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2. Whether or not this theorem can be extended to some non-equiregular situations (for instance those under which Weyl's law was established in [22]) remains an open problem.

In view of the previous remark, Theorem 4.1 is only interesting for its application in the corollary, that is, when (4.2) holds. In Part 2 we will investigate the validity of this condition in the case of an open subset of $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$. Other instances where one might be able to prove the validity of (4.2) are, for example, in the form $M_3 \times \mathbb{T}^k$ with k large enough and with M_3 a compact 3-dimensional contact manifold.

REMARK 4.5. — In the Riemannian case (that is, when p = n and when μ is the Riemannian volume measure) the assertion of Theorem 4.1 reduces to the theorem of Bérard and Meyer [10]. Indeed, in this case we have Q = n and for every $x \in M$ the operator $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ is the ordinary Laplacian on $G_x = \mathbb{R}^n$. Consequently, in the notation of the introduction and of Part 2,

$$c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} = C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n) \quad \text{and} \quad c_x^{\mathrm{Weyl}} = \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

Both quantities are independent of x and we arrive at the same bound with constant

$$\gamma(\mathbb{R}^n) = (C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^n))^{-Q/2} \, (\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^n))^{-1}$$

as in the case of domains in Euclidean space; see (1.1).

REMARK 4.6. — The upper bound in (4.1) depends on the manifold M and on the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p (up to orthogonal transformations), but it does *not* depend on the measure μ . This follows from Remarks 3.5 and 3.6. Indeed, according to these remarks both integrals on the right side of (4.1) are independent of μ .

5. Proof of the main sub-Riemannian results

5.1. COMPARING LAPLACIANS. — Throughout this section we choose a Riemannian structure on M that is compatible with its smooth structure. (This is always possible,

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

first in local coordinates and then globally via a partition of unity.) This Riemannian structure allows us to consider (open) geodesic balls B(x, r) at $x \in M$ of radius r > 0.

Recall that our nilpotent approximation in Section 3 was carried out on open subsets $W \subset M$ where (3.1) and (3.2) are satisfied. Also in this subsection we will work locally. More precisely, for an open set $W \subset M$ as before we choose a compact subset $K \subset W$. By compactness, there is an $\varepsilon_* > 0$ such that for any $x \in K$ the privileged coordinates at x are well defined in $B(x, \varepsilon_*)$.

In the formulation of the following lemma we identify functions v on M with support in $B(x, \varepsilon_*)$ with functions $v \circ \theta_x^{-1}$ on G_x with support in $\theta_x(B(x, \varepsilon_*))$.

LEMMA 5.1. — Fix W and K as above. Then there are constants C, $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ and s > 0such that for any $x \in K$, any $0 < \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ and any function $v \in C_c^{\infty}(B(x, \varepsilon))$ one has

$$\left|\langle\widehat{\Delta}_{x}v,v\rangle_{L^{2}(G_{x,\widehat{\mu}_{x}})}-\langle\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}v,v\rangle_{L^{2}(M,\mu)}\right|\leqslant C\varepsilon^{s}\langle-\widehat{\Delta}_{x}v,v\rangle_{L^{2}(G_{x},\widehat{\mu}_{x})}$$

Proof. — Throughout the proof, we will make use of the uniformity with respect to x of several geometric constructions around a point $x \in K$. This is discussed and proved in [66, 45, 47, 81] and will be used freely in what follows.

We give the proof in three steps.

Step 1: Change of the measure. — We denote by $\widetilde{\nabla}$ the sub-Riemannian gradient, so

$$-\langle \Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{M,\mu}v,v\rangle_{L^{2}(M,\mu)} = \sum_{j=1}^{p} \|X_{j}v\|_{L^{2}(M,\mu)}^{2} = \sum_{j=1}^{n_{1}} \|\widetilde{X}_{j}v\|_{L^{2}(M,\mu)}^{2} = \|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^{2}(M,\mu)}^{2}.$$

Due to the localization of the support of v, we have

$$(1 - C\varepsilon) \|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)}^2 \leqslant \|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(M,\mu)}^2 \leqslant (1 + C\varepsilon) \|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)}^2.$$

Step 2: Comparing $\widetilde{X}_{i,x}$ and $\widehat{X}_{i,x}$. — Due to the compactness of M, there exists $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that, for each $x \in M$ we have a localization function $\widetilde{\chi}_x$ such that $\widetilde{\chi}_x = 1$ on $B(x, 2\varepsilon_0)$, $\operatorname{supp}(\widetilde{\chi}_x) \subset B(x, 4\varepsilon_0)$ and all the estimates on the derivatives are controlled uniformly. After replacing ε_0 by $\min\{\varepsilon_0, \frac{1}{4}\varepsilon_*\}$ if necessary, we may assume that for each $x \in K$ the privileged coordinates at x are well defined in $B(x, 4\varepsilon_0)$.

For technical reasons we also have to introduce another cut-off function $\hat{\chi}_x$ of the same type, viz. such that $\hat{\chi}_x = 1$ on $B(x, \varepsilon_0)$, $\operatorname{supp}(\hat{\chi}_x) \subset B(x, 2\varepsilon_0)$ and with uniform bounds on the derivatives.

We observe that in the privileged coordinates centered at x we have⁽⁸⁾ by Lemma 3.1 that $\tilde{\chi}_x(\tilde{X}_{i,x} - \hat{X}_{i,x})\tilde{\chi}_x$ is of degree 0.

⁽⁸⁾See either Helffer–Nourrigat [45, Prop. 5.1], Métivier [66], [29, §4.2.4], or [81, §1].

There is also a notion of type⁽⁹⁾ in [82] (see [81, pp. 654–655] for the adaptation to the equiregular situation), which roughly speaking corresponds to the operator of "nonpositive" degree.

Note that (after localization around 0 in the privileged coordinates) $(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1}$ is an operator of type 2 and that $\widehat{X}_{m,x}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1}$ is an operator of type 1 [82, Th. 8]. Then $\widetilde{\chi}_x(\widetilde{X}_{i,x}-\widehat{X}_{i,x})\widetilde{\chi}_x$ is an operator of type 0. Consequently, for each $m=1,\ldots,n_1$,

$$K_{im,x} := \widehat{\chi}_x \widetilde{\chi}_x (\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x}) \widetilde{\chi}_x (-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1} \widehat{X}_{m,x}$$

is an operator of type 1.

For $v \in C_{c}^{\infty}(G_x)$, we have the identity

$$\begin{aligned} \widehat{\chi}_x(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})\widetilde{\chi}_x v &= -\sum_m \widehat{\chi}_x \widetilde{\chi}_x(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})\widetilde{\chi}_x(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1}\widehat{X}_{m,x}\widehat{X}_{m,x}v\\ &= \sum_m K_{im,x}\widehat{X}_{m,x}v. \end{aligned}$$

To estimate the L^2 -norm of $K_{im,x}\hat{X}_{m,x}v$, we first estimate the L^q -norm with 1/q = 1/2 - 1/Q. To do so, we use [82, Th. 7] and obtain for w with support in a fixed compact subset in Euclidean space

$$||K_{im,x}w||_q \leqslant C ||w||_2.$$

Assume now that $v \in C_c^{\infty}(B(x,\varepsilon_0))$ and note that, identifying v with a function on G_x , we have

$$\widehat{\chi}_x(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})\widetilde{\chi}_x v = (\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v.$$

Thus, applying the above inequality to $w = \hat{X}_{m,x}v$, which has support in the fixed compact set $B(x, \varepsilon_0)$, we obtain

$$\|(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v\|_{q} \leq \sum_{m} \|K_{im,x}\widehat{X}_{m,x}v\|_{q} \leq C \sum_{m} \|\widehat{X}_{m,x}v\|_{2}$$
$$\leq C\sqrt{n_{1}} \Big(\sum_{m} \|\widehat{X}_{m,x}v\|_{2}^{2}\Big)^{1/2}.$$

$$K(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{s} a_i(x) k_x^{(i)}(\theta_x(y)) b_i(y) + E^{\ell}(x,y),$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

по4

⁽⁹⁾The authors introduce first a notion of function of type λ corresponding to a function that is homogeneous of degree $-Q + \lambda$ with respect to the dilation (with an addition condition when $\lambda = 0$). By integration against test functions, this defines a distribution of type λ . More generally, assuming that $W \subset M$ is such that $\theta_x(y)$ is defined for all $x, y \in W$, then a function K on $W \times W$ is a kernel of type λ if for any $\ell \ge 0$, we have

where $a_i, b_i \in C_c^{\infty}(W)$, where $k_x^{(i)}$ is a kernel of type $\geq \lambda$ with $(x, u) \mapsto k_x^{(i)}(u)$ smooth away from u = 0, and where $E^{\ell} \in C^{\ell}(W \times W)$. An operator of type λ is a mapping originally defined on $C_c^{\infty}(W)$ whose distribution kernel is a kernel of type λ .

If, moreover, we have $v \in C_c^{\infty}(B(x,\varepsilon))$ with $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$, then, by Hölder's inequality, since $(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v$ is supported in $B(x,\varepsilon)$,

$$\|(\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v\|_2 \leqslant \widetilde{C}\varepsilon^{n/Q} \left(\sum_m \|\widehat{X}_{m,x}v\|_2^2\right)^{1/2}$$

for some \widetilde{C} . Here we used the fact that the Lebesgue measure of $B(x,\varepsilon)$ is a constant times ε^n .

In the above inequality, integration was with respect to Lebesgue measure on Euclidean space, but, by the properties of the measure $\hat{\mu}_x$, the same inequality holds when integrating with respect to the latter measure.

Step 3: End of the proof of the lemma. - We can now finish the proof in the following way. We write

$$\begin{split} \|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)}^2 + \langle \widehat{\Delta}_x v, v \rangle_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)} \\ &= \sum_i \Bigl(2\langle (\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v, \widehat{X}_{i,x}v \rangle_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)} + \langle (\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v, (\widetilde{X}_{i,x} - \widehat{X}_{i,x})v \rangle_{L^2(G_x,\widehat{\mu}_x)} \Bigr) \end{split}$$

and bound each term on the right side using the inequality from Step 2. By Step 1, we have the identity $\|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(M,\mu)}^2 = -\langle \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}v,v \rangle_{L^2(M,\mu)}$, as well as a control over the difference between this and $\|\widetilde{\nabla}v\|_{L^2(G_x,\hat{\mu}_x)}^2$. Combining these ingredients, we arrive at the inequality in the lemma.

5.2. ON THE FABER-KRAHN CONSTANT. — Our goal in this subsection is to prove Lemma 3.7, which contains the basic properties of the local Faber-Krahn constant c_x^{FK} .

Proof of Lemma 3.7. — We divide the proof into two steps.

Step 1: Positivity of the Faber-Krahn constant. — We shall prove that $c_x^{\text{FK}} > 0$ for every $x \in M$. The uniform positivity asserted in the lemma then follows from our continuity arguments in Step 2.

Thus, let $x \in M$ and, using Lemma A.1, choose an open neighborhood $W \subset M$ of x on which the nilpotentization procedure in Section 3 can be carried out. In [81, Th. 4.24] it is shown that for any $1 there is a <math>C_p > 0$ such that for any $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, we have

(5.1)
$$\|(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1}f\|_q \leqslant C_p \|f\|_p$$

with 1/q = 1/p - 2/Q. (This inequality is actually used as an intermediate result toward the proof that $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ has a (-Q+2)-homogeneous fundamental solution $k_x(u)$ that depends smoothly on x; see [81, Th. 3.6].)⁽¹⁰⁾

⁽¹⁰⁾In [81] it is also shown that C_p can be chosen locally bounded with respect to the point $x \in W$, which can be used to give a direct proof of the claimed uniform positivity of c_x^{FK} , independent of Step 2.

Assuming first that Q > 2, we can apply (5.1) with p = 2Q/(Q+2) and q = 2Q/(Q-2) and obtain

$$\|(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1/2}f\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1} f \, d\widehat{\mu}_x \leqslant \|f\|_{2Q/(Q+2)} \|(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1}f\|_{2Q/(Q-2)} \\ \leqslant C_{2Q/(Q+2)} \|f\|_{2Q/(Q+2)}^2.$$

Since $(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1/2}$, considered as an operator $L^{2Q/(Q+2)} \to L^2$, and its adjoint, considered as an operator $L^2 \to L^{2Q/(Q-2)}$, coincide on $L^{2Q/(Q+2)} \cap L^2$ (as a consequence of the selfadjointness of $(-\widehat{\Delta})^{-1/2}$ on L^2), we obtain

$$\|(-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1/2}g\|_{2Q/(Q-2)}^2 \leqslant C_{2Q/(Q+2)}\|g\|_2^2.$$

Substituting $u = (-\widehat{\Delta}_x)^{-1/2}g$ we obtain the Sobolev inequality

$$C_{2Q/(Q+2)}^{-1} \|u\|_{2Q/(Q-2)}^2 \leq \langle (-\widehat{\Delta}_x)u, u \rangle.$$

By Hölder's inequality, as in the proof of Proposition 9.1 below, this implies that $c_x^{\text{FK}} \ge C_{2Q/(Q+2)}^{-1}$. This proves the claimed positivity when Q > 2. To deal with the cases Q = 1, 2 we follow an idea of Helffer and Nourrigat already

To deal with the cases Q = 1, 2 we follow an idea of Helffer and Nourrigat already used in [81]. We study the operator $-\widehat{\Delta}_x - \sum_{i=1}^s \partial_i^2$ on $G_x \times \mathbb{R}^s$ with $s \in \mathbb{N}$ chosen such that Q + s > 2. Proceeding exactly as before, we obtain the Sobolev inequality

$$C_{2Q/(Q+2)}^{-1} \|U\|_{2(Q+s)/(Q+s-2)}^2 \leqslant \langle (-\widehat{\Delta}_x - \sum_{i=1}^s \partial_i^2) U, U \rangle.$$

for functions U on $G_x \times \mathbb{R}^s$. Applying this to a product function $U = u \otimes \varphi$ with a fixed function $\varphi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{R}^s)$, we obtain

$$c C_{2Q/(Q+2)}^{-1} \|u\|_{2(Q+s)/(Q+s-2)}^2 \leq \langle (-\widehat{\Delta}_x)u, u \rangle + \|u\|_{2}^2$$

with c > 0 depending only on φ . By a simple scaling argument in G_x (see, e.g., [37, Rem. 2.47]), this inequality can be brought in the form of a Sobolev interpolation inequality where on the right side a geometric mean of $\langle (-\hat{\Delta}_x)u, u \rangle$ and $||u||_2^2$ appears. In this form one can again use Hölder's inequality, similarly as in the proof of Proposition 9.1 below, to obtain the desired positive lower bound on the Faber–Krahn constant.

An alternative way of proving this step could rely on Varopoulos's proof [87] of the Sobolev inequality.

Step 2: Continuity of the Faber-Krahn constant⁽¹²⁾. — Let W and K be as in Subsection 5.1. Our aim is to prove that $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{FK}}$ is Hölder continuous on K. More precisely, we will show that there are positive constants C, ε', α (depending on K) such that for all $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon']$ we have

(5.2)
$$\left| \frac{c_x^{\text{FK}}}{c_{x_0}^{\text{FK}}} - 1 \right| \leqslant C\varepsilon^{\alpha} \text{ for all } x, x_0 \in K \text{ with } x \in B(x_0, \varepsilon).$$

Once we have shown this, we can deduce the asserted Hölder continuity on M. Indeed, according to Lemma A.1 we can choose an open neighborhood W around each point

поб

⁽¹¹⁾The statement and the following proof was suggested to us by Y. Colin de Verdière.

and then we can choose a slightly smaller neighborhood W' with $K := \overline{W'} \subset W$. By compactness we can cover M by finitely many sets W' and then the Hölder continuity on each K implies the Hölder continuity on M.

We also note that the pointwise positivity of c_x^{FK} , proved in Step 1, together with (5.2) implies its uniform positivity on K. This implies the uniform positivity on M asserted in the lemma by compactness of M.

We turn now to the proof of (5.2). Let $K \subset M$ and recall that there is an $\varepsilon_* > 0$ such that, for all $x \in K$, the map θ_x is defined in $B(x, \varepsilon_*)$. It maps a neighborhood of x in M to a neighborhood of 0 in \mathbb{R}^n , which we will identify with G_x . We fix $x_0 \in K$ and restrict our attention to $x \in B(x_0, \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon_*)$. Note that for such x the map θ_x is defined in $B(x_0, \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon_*)$.

Let $U_x := \theta_x(B(x_0, \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon_*)) \subset G_x$. For a set $\Omega \subset U_{x_0} \subset G_{x_0}$ and a function $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$, let

$$\Omega_x := \theta_x \circ \theta_{x_0}^{-1}(\Omega) \quad \text{and} \quad u_x := u \circ \theta_{x_0} \circ \theta_x^{-1}.$$

Then $u_x \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega_x)$. Let ε_0 be as in Lemma 5.1. In the following we consider $x \in B(x_0, \varepsilon)$ with $\varepsilon \leq \min\{\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon_*, \varepsilon_0\}$. It follows from Lemma 5.1 that

$$(1 - C\varepsilon^{s})\langle -\Delta_{x_{0}}u, u \rangle_{L^{2}(G_{x_{0}}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_{0}})} \leqslant \langle -\Delta_{x}u_{x}, u_{x} \rangle_{L^{2}(G_{x}, \widehat{\mu}_{x})}$$
$$\leqslant (1 + C\varepsilon^{s})\langle -\widehat{\Delta}_{x_{0}}u, u \rangle_{L^{2}(G_{x_{0}}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_{0}})}$$

with constants C and s that are independent of x, x_0, ε, u and Ω . Moreover,

$$(1 - C\varepsilon) \|u\|_{L^2(G_{x_0}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_0})}^2 \leq \|u_x\|_{L^2(G_x, \widehat{\mu}_x)}^2 \leq (1 + C\varepsilon) \|u\|_{L^2(G_{x_0}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_0})}^2$$

with a (possibly different) constant C, but again independent of x, x_0, ε, u and Ω . Note that the mapping $u \mapsto u_x$ is a bijection from $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ to $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega_x)$. Therefore, combining the above bounds with the variational characterization of the first eigenvalue, we infer that

(5.3)
$$\left|\frac{\lambda_1(\Omega_x)}{\lambda_1(\Omega)} - 1\right| \leqslant C\varepsilon^{\min\{s,1\}}.$$

Here $\lambda(\Omega_x)$ and $\lambda(\Omega)$ denote the first eigenvalues of the Dirichlet realizations of $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ in $L^2(\Omega_x, \widehat{\mu}_x)$ and of $-\widehat{\Delta}_{x_0}$ in $L^2(\Omega, \widehat{\mu}_{x_0})$, respectively. Clearly, we also have

(5.4)
$$\left|\frac{\widehat{\mu}_x(\Omega_x)}{\widehat{\mu}_{x_0}(\Omega)} - 1\right| \leqslant C\varepsilon.$$

We deduce that

$$\left(\widehat{\mu}_x(\Omega_x)\right)^{2/Q}\lambda_1(\Omega_x) \ge \left(1 - C\varepsilon^{\min\{s,1\}}\right)\left(\widehat{\mu}_{x_0}(\Omega)\right)^{2/Q}\lambda_1(\Omega) \ge \left(1 - C\varepsilon^{\min\{s,1\}}\right)c_{x_0}^{\mathrm{FK}}.$$

Since the map $\Omega \mapsto \Omega_x$ is a bijection from open subsets of U_{x_0} to open subsets of U_x , we obtain the inequality

(5.5)
$$(\widehat{\mu}_x(\omega))^{2/Q} \lambda_1(\omega) \ge \left(1 - C\varepsilon^{\min\{s,1\}}\right) c_{x_0}^{\mathrm{FK}}$$

for any open $\omega \subset U_x$.

Recall that we have dilations on G_x . Under a dilation of ω , the eigenvalue $\lambda_1(\omega)$ of $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ is homogeneous of degree -2, while the measure $\widehat{\mu}_x(\omega)$ is homogeneous of

J.É.P. - M., 2025, tome 12

degree Q. Therefore the product $(\hat{\mu}_x(\omega))^{2/Q} \lambda_1(\omega)$ is homogeneous of degree zero. Since $0 \in U_x$ (as $x \in B(x_0, \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon_*)$), we can dilate any bounded set $\omega \subset G_x$ (where boundedness is understood, for instance, with respect to the Euclidean metric on G_x identified with \mathbb{R}^n) so that it becomes a subset of U_x and we deduce that (5.5) holds for any bounded open set $\omega \subset G_x$. Finally, the boundedness assumption on ω can be relaxed to a finite-measure assumption if we recall that the variational quotient defining $\lambda_1(\omega)$ only needs to be considered for functions in $C_c^{\infty}(\omega)$. To summarize, we have shown that (5.5) holds for any open set $\omega \subset G_x$ of finite measure. This proves that

$$c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \ge (1 - C\varepsilon^{\min\{s,1\}})c_{x_0}^{\mathrm{FK}}.$$

The analogous inequality where the roles of x and x_0 are interchanged is deduced from (5.3) and (5.4) in essentially the same way. This concludes the proof of (Hölder continuity) of $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{FK}}$ at x_0 . Moreover, the constants in this Hölder continuity bound only depend on K, as claimed.

5.3. The FABER-KRAHN INEQUALITY ON SMALL SETS. — We now come to the main step in the proof of Theorem 4.1. As in the work of Bérard and Meyer [10], the idea is to prove a Faber-Krahn inequality where the constant is "almost" the "good" constant, provided the sets on which the inequality is applied are "small". For us, the "good" constant is in fact a function on M, namely $x \mapsto c_x^{\text{FK}}$, and we capture the variation of this constant in terms of the measure $(c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2}\mu$. The "smallness" of sets is understood with respect to their μ -measure. The precise statement is the following:

PROPOSITION 5.2. — For any $\theta > 0$ there is an $\eta > 0$ such that for any open set $\Omega \subset M$ with $\mu(\Omega) \leq \eta$ and any $v \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$,

(5.6)
$$\langle -\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}v,v\rangle \ge (1-\theta) \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}}\right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)\right)^{-2/Q} \|v\|^2$$

Proof. — Recall that by Lemma A.1 any point $a \in M$ has a neighborhood W_a where the nilpotentization procedure in Section 3 can be carried out. We fix an open neighborhood W'_a of a with $\overline{W'_a} \subset W_a$. By compactness there are finitely many points $a_1, \ldots, a_L \in M$ such that $\bigcup_{\ell=1}^L W'_{a_\ell} = M$. We apply Lemma 5.1 with W_{a_ℓ} and $\overline{W'_{a_\ell}}$ in place of W and K and obtain constants C, ε_0 and s such that the conclusion of that lemma holds. We may and will assume that these constants are independent of ℓ .

For each $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$, we introduce a family of smooth cut-off functions $\chi_j : M \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

 $-\sum_{j} \chi_{j}^{2} = 1$ everywhere,

- for each j there exists $x_j = x_j(\varepsilon) \in M$ with $\operatorname{supp}(\chi_j) \subset B(x_j(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$,

- there exists C > 0 (independent of $\varepsilon > 0$) such that everywhere in M,

$$\sum_{j} |\nabla \chi_j|^2 \leqslant C \varepsilon^{-2}$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

For any $v \in C^{\infty}(M)$ we have the identity

$$\langle -\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}v, v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)} = -\sum_{j} \langle \chi_{j} \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}v, \chi_{j}v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)}$$

$$= \sum_{j} \left(-\langle [\chi_{j}, \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}]v, \chi_{j}v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)} - \langle \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}(\chi_{j}v), \chi_{j}v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)} \right)$$

$$= \sum_{j} \left(-\|v\widetilde{\nabla}\chi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(M)}^{2} - \langle \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}(\chi_{j}v), \chi_{j}v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)} \right).$$

$$(5.7)$$

Here, as in the previous proof, $\widetilde{\nabla}$ is not the Euclidean gradient, but the sub-Riemannian gradient, and

$$\|v\widetilde{\nabla}\chi_j\|_{L^2(M)}^2 = \sum_{\ell} \|vX_{\ell}\,\chi_j\|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

Identity (5.7) is a sub-Riemannian version of the IMS localization formula in mathematical physics; see, for instance, [24, §3.1].

Note first that, by our construction of the χ_j and the compactness of M, there exists a constant C_1 such that

$$\sum_{\ell} \|vX_{\ell} \chi_j\|_{L^2(M)}^2 \leqslant C_1 \varepsilon^{-2} \|v\|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

Let $\eta > 0$ be a parameter that will be chosen later depending on ε . Assuming that $v \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ with $\mu(\Omega) \leq \eta$, we use the previous bound to get

(5.8)
$$\sum_{\ell} \|vX_{\ell} \chi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(M)}^{2} \leq C_{1} \varepsilon^{-2} \eta^{2/Q} \left(\inf_{x \in M} c_{x}^{\mathrm{FK}}\right)^{-1} \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(c_{x}^{\mathrm{FK}}\right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x)\right)^{-2/Q} \|v\|_{L^{2}(M)}^{2}.$$

Note that the infimum on the right side is finite by Lemma 3.7.

We turn our attention to the last term in (5.7). Note that Lemma 5.1 is applicable since $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ and since for any j there is an ℓ with $x_j \in W'_{a_\ell}$. We infer that

$$\begin{split} \left| \langle \Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu} \chi_j v, \chi_j v \rangle_{L^2(M,\mu)} - \langle \widehat{\Delta}_{x_j} \chi_j v, \chi_j v \rangle_{L^2(G_{x_j},\widehat{\mu}_{x_j})} \right| \\ \leqslant C_2 \varepsilon^s \langle -\widehat{\Delta}_{x_j}(\chi_j v), \chi_j v \rangle_{L^2(G_{x_j},\widehat{\mu}_{x_j})}. \end{split}$$

We combine this bound with the local Faber–Krahn inequality (3.11),

(5.9)
$$-\langle \widehat{\Delta}_{x_j} \chi_j v, \chi_j v \rangle_{L^2(G_{x_j}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_j})} \geqslant c_{x_j}^{\mathrm{FK}} \ \widehat{\mu}_{x_j}(\mathrm{supp}(\chi_j v))^{-2/Q} \|\chi_j v\|_{L^2(G_{x_j}, \widehat{\mu}_{x_j})}^2.$$

By the Hölder continuity of $x\mapsto c_x^{\rm FK}$ (Lemma 3.7) we have

$$c_{x_j}^{\mathrm{FK}} \ge (1 - C_3 \varepsilon^t) c_x^{\mathrm{FK}}$$
 for all $x \in B(x_j, \varepsilon)$

J.É.P. - M., 2025, tome 12

with a certain exponent t > 0. This, together with the smoothness of the measure, implies that

$$c_{x_j}^{\mathrm{FK}} \,\widehat{\mu}_{x_j}(\mathrm{supp}(\chi_j v))^{-2/Q} \ge (1 - C_4 \varepsilon^t) \left(\int_{\mathrm{supp}(\chi_j v)} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q}$$
$$\ge (1 - C_4 \varepsilon^t) \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q}.$$

Moreover, again by the smoothness of the measure,

$$\|\chi_j v\|_{L^2(G_{x_j},\widehat{\mu}_{x_j})}^2 \ge (1 - C_5 \varepsilon) \|\chi_j v\|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

Thus, we have proved that

$$\langle -\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}(\chi_{j}v), \chi_{j}v \rangle_{L^{2}(M)} \ge (1 - C_{2}\varepsilon^{s})(1 - C_{4}\varepsilon^{t})(1 - C_{5}\varepsilon) \\ \times \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(c_{x}^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q} \|\chi_{j}v\|_{L^{2}(M)}^{2}.$$

Summing over j, and inserting the resulting bound together with (5.8) into (5.7), we obtain

$$- \langle \Delta v, v \rangle_{L^2(M)} \ge \left((1 - C_2 \varepsilon^s) (1 - C_4 \varepsilon^t) (1 - C_5 \varepsilon) - C_1 \varepsilon^{-2} \left(\inf_{x \in M} c_x^{\text{FK}} \right)^{-1} \eta^{2/Q} \right) \\ \times \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(c_x^{\text{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q} \|v\|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

Now given $\theta > 0$ we first choose $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$ such that

$$(1 - C_2\varepsilon^s)(1 - C_4\varepsilon^t)(1 - C_5\varepsilon) \ge 1 - \frac{\theta}{2}$$

and then $\eta > 0$ such that

$$C_1 \varepsilon^{-2} (\inf_{x \in M} c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-1} \eta^{2/Q} \leqslant \frac{\theta}{2}.$$

In this way we obtain the claimed inequality.

5.4. PROOF OF THEOREM 4.1. — We are finally in position to give the proof of our main result for sub-Laplacians in the equiregular case.

Proof of Theorem 4.1. — Let u_k be an eigenfunction associated with λ_k . Given $\theta > 0$, let η be as in Proposition 5.2 and consider any nodal domain $D_{k\ell}$ of u_k with $\mu(D!_{k\ell}) \leq \eta$. We denote by $\underline{u}_{k\ell}$ the restriction of u_k to $D_{k\ell}$, extended by 0 outside $D_{k\ell}$. Then, $\underline{u}_{k\ell}$ is not necessarily in the operator domain of $-\Delta$, but it is in the form domain, as shown in Theorem 2.2. Therefore it can be approximated with respect to the form-norm by $C_c^{\infty}(D_{k\ell})$ functions. Therefore we deduce from Proposition 5.2 that

$$\langle -\Delta \underline{u}_{k\ell}, \underline{u}_{k\ell} \rangle_{L^2(M)} \ge (1-\theta) \left(\int_{D_{k\ell}} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q} \|\underline{u}_{k\ell}\|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

шо

Here we are slightly abusing notation by writing $\langle -\Delta \underline{u}_{k\ell}, \underline{u}_{k\ell} \rangle_{L^2(M)}$ instead of the more precise $\|\widetilde{\nabla} \underline{u}_{k\ell}\|_{L^2(M)}^2$. Similarly, using the weak formulation of the eigenvalue equation and the fact that $\underline{u}_{k\ell} = u_k$ on $D_{k\ell}$ we find

$$\langle -\Delta \underline{u}_{k\ell}, \underline{u}_{k\ell} \rangle_{L^2(M)} = \lambda_k \| \underline{u}_{k\ell} \|_{L^2(M)}^2.$$

Combining the two previous equations and noting that $\underline{u_{k\ell}}$ does not vanish identically, we obtain the inequality

(5.10)
$$\lambda_k \ge (1-\theta) \left(\int_{D_{k\ell}} \left(c_x^{\text{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right)^{-2/Q}$$

We denote by \mathcal{A}_{η} the family of nodal sets $D_{k\ell}$ of u_k satisfying $\mu(D_{k\ell}) \leq \eta$. Raising (5.10) to the power Q/2 and summing over ℓ we obtain

$$\lambda_k^{Q/2} \int_M \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \ge \lambda_k^{Q/2} \sum_{D_{k\ell} \in \mathcal{A}_\eta} \int_{D_{k\ell}} \left(c_x^{\mathrm{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \ge (1-\theta)^{Q/2} \left(\# \mathcal{A}_\eta \right).$$

Clearly, for the number of nodal sets of u_k with μ -measure exceeding η we have

$$\eta \# \{ \ell : D_{k\ell} \notin \mathcal{A}_{\eta} \} \leqslant \sum_{D_{k\ell} \notin \mathcal{A}_{\eta}} \mu(D_{k\ell}) \leqslant \mu(M).$$

The two previous relations imply that

$$\frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant (1-\theta)^{-Q/2} \left(\int_M \left(c_x^{\text{FK}} \right)^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right) \frac{\lambda_k^{Q/2}}{k} + \eta^{-1} \mu(M) \frac{1}{k}$$

Combining this bound with the Weyl law from Theorem 3.2, we obtain

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} \frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant (1-\theta)^{-Q/2} \left(\int_M (c_x^{\text{FK}})^{-Q/2} d\mu(x) \right) \left(\int_M c_x^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x) \right)^{-1}.$$

Since $\theta > 0$ is arbitrary, we obtain the bound claimed in Theorem 4.1.

6. Basic examples

In this section we give examples of the applicability of Theorem 4.1. More precisely, we will use the version from Remark 4.3, which concerns the result on an open subset with Dirichlet boundary conditions. We will present the same computation in various forms which, we hope, illustrates the different techniques that can be applied for a concrete operator.

6.1. Set-up of the example. — We denote coordinates on \mathbb{R}^3 by (x, y, z). In an open subset $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$, we consider the vector fields

$$X_1 = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + K_1(x, y) \frac{\partial}{\partial z}, \quad X_2 = \frac{\partial}{\partial y} + K_2(x, y) \frac{\partial}{\partial z},$$

under the assumption that

$$\operatorname{curl} \overrightarrow{K} = \frac{\partial K_2}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial K_1}{\partial y} > 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.$$

In view of

$$[X_1, X_2] = \operatorname{curl} \vec{K} \frac{\partial}{\partial z},$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

we see that Assumption 1.1 is satisfied with r = 2 and Assumption 1.2 is satisfied with $n_1 = 2$ and $n_2 = 3$.

As measure μ we take the Lebesgue measure $dx \, dy \, dz$ restricted to Ω . Then $X_j^{\star} = -X_j$ for j = 1, 2 and

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{\Omega} = -X_1^2 - X_2^2.$$

We consider this operator with Dirichlet boundary conditions on $\partial \Omega$.

We investigate the validity of Pleijel's theorem in this example. Our conclusion will be that Pleijel's theorem is valid in the example, provided it is valid on the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H} . Remarkably, this is independent of the choice of \vec{K} . While currently we do not know whether Pleijel's theorem is valid on the Heisenberg group, we will show in the second part of this paper that it is valid assuming Pansu's conjecture about the isoperimetric inequality on $\mathbb{H} = \mathbb{H}_1$. Also, we will discuss some modifications of the above example where we are able to prove unconditionally the validity of Pleijel's theorem.

In the remainder of this subsection we will describe the nilpotent approximation in this concrete example. The following two subsections are devoted to the computational details on how to perform the approximation. The reader interested in the conclusions may take the computations for granted and jump directly to the conclusions in Subsection 6.4.

Let $(x_0, y_0, z_0) \in \Omega$. Privileged coordinates (u_1, u_2, u_3) at (x_0, y_0, z_0) are given (modulo higher order terms if we use the canonical privileged coordinates⁽¹³⁾) by

(6.1)
$$u_1 = x - x_0$$
, $u_2 = y - y_0$, $u_3 = \frac{1}{\operatorname{curl} \overrightarrow{K}(x_0, y_0)} (z - z_0) + P(x - x_0, y - y_0)$,

where P is a polynomial of order 2. With respect to these coordinates the nilpotentizations of the vector fields X_1, X_2 at (x_0, y_0, z_0) are

(6.2)
$$\widehat{X}_{1,(x_0,y_0,z_0)} = \frac{\partial}{\partial u_1} + \frac{1}{2}u_2\frac{\partial}{\partial u_3}, \quad \widehat{X}_{2,(x_0,y_0,z_0)} = \frac{\partial}{\partial u_2} - \frac{1}{2}u_1\frac{\partial}{\partial u_3}$$

and the nilpotentization of the Lebesgue measure at (x_0, y_0, z_0) is

(6.3)
$$d\widehat{\mu}_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)} = \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(x_0,y_0) \, du_1 \, du_2 \, du_3.$$

In particular, we see that the nilpotent Lie group G_{x_0,y_0,z_0} is the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H} .

6.2. NILPOTENT APPROXIMATION VIA A DIRECT CHANGE OF VARIABLES. — In this subsection we will describe one possible way of arriving at formulas (6.2) and (6.3). While we have introduced the nilpotent approximation in Section 3 in terms of canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind, in this subsection we will work with a different system of coordinates. The point we want to convey is that for practical computations it is often preferable to use coordinates that are similar, but different from the canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind. The fact that this still gives that "correct" nilpotentization will be discussed at the end of this subsection. For comparison, in

 $^{^{(13)}}$ We refer to [17, 18] for a complete description of possible privileged coordinates

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

the next subsection, we perform the nilpotent approximation in terms of canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind.

After a translation, we may assume that the point $(x_0, y_0, z_0) \in \Omega$ at which we are performing the nilpotent approximation is the origin, that is, we assume $(x_0, y_0, z_0) = (0, 0, 0) \in \Omega$.

As will be justified later, since our example has step 2 (that is, only brackets of length ≤ 2 are relevant), to compute the nilpotent approximation we may replace the functions K_1 and K_2 in the vector fields X_1 and X_2 by their linear approximation around $(0, 0, 0) \in \Omega$. That is, we will consider

$$X_1^{\text{lin}} := \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + (K_1(0,0)) + \alpha x + \beta y) \frac{\partial}{\partial z}, \quad X_2^{\text{lin}} := \frac{\partial}{\partial y} + (K_2(0,0) + \gamma x + \delta y) \frac{\partial}{\partial z}$$

with

$$\alpha:=\frac{\partial K_1}{\partial x}(0,0), \quad \beta:=\frac{\partial K_1}{\partial y}(0,0), \quad \gamma:=\frac{\partial K_2}{\partial x}(0,0), \quad \delta:=\frac{\partial K_2}{\partial y}(0,0).$$

Moreover, we set

$$\hat{\delta} := \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(0,0)$$

We will now change variables $(x, y, z) \mapsto (u_1, u_2, u_3)$ as in (6.1) to bring the vector fields $X_1^{\text{lin}}, X_2^{\text{lin}}$ into the form (6.2). For pedagogical reasons we proceed step by step, each change of variables having the form described above (except that the factor $\hat{\delta}^{-1}$ appears only in the last step).

– We make a first change of variables to replace $K_1(0,0)$ and $K_2(0,0)$ by 0. For this, we make a change of variables of the form

$$\tilde{x} = x$$
, $\tilde{y} = y$, $\tilde{z} = z - K_1(0, 0)x - K_2(0, 0)y$

and get in the new coordinates

$$X_1^{\text{lin}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{x}} + (\alpha \widetilde{x} + \beta \widetilde{y}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}, \quad X_2^{\text{lin}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{y}} + (\gamma \widetilde{x} + \delta \widetilde{y}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}.$$

From now on, we omit the tilde.

– We make a second change of variables to replace α and δ by 0. For this, we make a change of variables of the form

$$\widetilde{x} = x, \quad \widetilde{y} = y, \quad \widetilde{z} = z - \frac{1}{2}\alpha x^2 - \frac{1}{2}\delta y^2,$$

and get in the new coordinates

$$X_1^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{x}} + \beta \widetilde{y} \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}, \quad X_2^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{y}} + \gamma \widetilde{x} \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}.$$

Again, from now on, we omit the tilde.

– We make a third change of variables to have $\beta^{\text{new}} = -\gamma^{\text{new}}$. For this, we make a change of variables of the form

$$\widetilde{x} = x, \quad \widetilde{y} = y, \quad \widetilde{z} = z - \frac{\beta + \gamma}{2} xy,$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

and get in the new coordinates (recalling $\hat{\delta} = \beta - \gamma$)

$$X_1^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{x}} + \frac{\widehat{\delta}}{2} \, \widetilde{y} \, \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}, \quad X_2^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{y}} - \frac{\widehat{\delta}}{2} \, \widetilde{x} \, \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}.$$

Again, from now on, we omit the tilde. Note that all three changes of variables until now have respected the Lebesgue measure.

– We make a fourth and final change of variables to remove the dependence on δ from the vector fields. For this, we make a change of variables of the form

$$\widetilde{x} = x, \quad \widetilde{y} = y, \quad \widetilde{z} = \widehat{\delta}^{-1}z$$

and get in the new coordinates

$$X_1^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{x}} + \frac{1}{2} \, \widetilde{y} \, \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}, \quad X_2^{\rm lin} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{y}} - \frac{1}{2} \, \widetilde{x} \, \frac{\partial}{\partial \widetilde{z}}.$$

This is the claimed form (6.2) of the vector fields. This time, the change of variables does not respect the Lebesgue measure. It transforms Lebesgue measure dx dy dz into the measure $\hat{\delta} d\tilde{x} d\tilde{y} d\tilde{z}$, which is the claimed form (6.3) of the nilpotentized measure.

We end this subsection by addressing two issues that are left open by the above arguments. First, we used the vector fields X_j^{lin} instead of X_j and, second, the coordinates that we constructed are not the canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind.

To address the first issue, we make the same change of variables as above, but with the original vector fields X_1, X_2 instead of $X_1^{\text{lin}}, X_2^{\text{lin}}$. We find that in the new coordinates (u_1, u_2, u_3) we have

$$\begin{aligned} X_{1,(0,0,0)} &= \widehat{X}_{1,(0,0,0)} + \widehat{\delta}^{-1} r_1(u_1, u_2) \frac{\partial}{\partial u_3}, \\ X_{2,(0,0,0)} &= \widehat{X}_{2,(0,0,0)} + \widehat{\delta}^{-1} r_2(u_1, u_2) \frac{\partial}{\partial u_3}, \end{aligned}$$

Here $\hat{X}_{j,(0,0,0)}$ are the vector fields from (6.2) and the functions r_1, r_2 are defined by $K_j(x,y) = K_j(0,0) + \nabla K_j(0,0) \cdot (x,y) + r_j(x,y)$. It follows that

$$r_i(u_1, u_2) = \mathcal{O}(u_1^2 + u_2^2).$$

This brings us to the second issue, which can be resolved in two ways. The first way is to note that with our change of variables (although it is not to canonical privileged coordinate of the first kind) we have obtained the conclusion of Lemma 3.1. Noting that our proof of Theorem 4.1, via the reference to [81], only relied on the conclusion of this lemma, we see that Theorem 4.1 remains valid with the vector fields in (6.2) and the measure in (6.3).

A second way to resolve this issue is to appeal to a general result saying that the nilpotent approximation can be performed in any system of so-called privileged coordinates and that the resulting nilpotent approximations are sub-Riemannian isometric. We refer to $[22, \S A.5.4]$ for a discussion of these notions and assertions.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

6.3. Computation of the canonical privileged coordinates and application

In this subsection we perform the nilpotent approximation according to its definition in Section 3 in terms of the canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind.

Again, after a translation we may assume that $(x_0, y_0, z_0) = (0, 0, 0) \in \Omega$. We start from the vector fields

$$Y_1 := X_1, \quad Y_2 := X_2, \quad Y_3 := [X_1, X_2] = \operatorname{curl} \vec{K} \frac{\partial}{\partial z}.$$

which are adapted to the flag at $(0,0,0) \in \Omega$. According to (3.4) the canonical privileged coordinates of the first kind, (u_1, u_2, u_3) , are given by

(6.4)
$$(x, y, z) = \exp(\sum_{i=1}^{3} u_i Y_i) \cdot (0, 0, 0).$$

7

We observe that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{3} u_i Y_i = u_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + u_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial y} + (\operatorname{curl} \vec{K} u_3 + K_1 u_1 + K_2 u_2) \frac{\partial}{\partial z}.$$

To compute the right hand side of (6.4) we have to compute the solution at t = 1 of the differential system

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{dx}{dt} &= u_1, \\ \frac{dy}{dt} &= u_2, \\ \frac{dz}{dt} &= \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(x, y) \, u_3 + K_1(x, y) u_1 + K_2(x, y) u_2. \end{aligned}$$

with initial condition (x(0), y(0), z(0)) = (0, 0, 0). This is easy to solve. We have $x(t) = tu_1, y(t) = tu_2$ and

$$z(t) = \int_0^t \left(\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(su_1, su_2) \, u_3 + K_1(su_1, su_2) \, u_1 + K_2(su_1, su_2) \, u_2 \right) \, ds$$

Hence we get

$$(x, y, z) = \exp\left(\sum u_i Y_i\right) \cdot (0, 0, 0)$$

= $\left(u_1, u_2, \int_0^1 \left(\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(su_1, su_2) u_3 + K_1(su_1, su_2) u_1 + K_2(su_1, su_2) u_2\right) ds\right).$

The map $(u_1, u_2, u_3) \mapsto (x, y, z)$ is a local diffeomorphism since its differential at $(u_1, u_2, u_3) = (0, 0, 0)$ is

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ K_1(0,0) & K_2(0,0) & \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(0,0) \end{pmatrix}$$

with determinant $\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(0,0) > 0$.

J.É.P. — M., 2025, tome 12

We note (for comparison with the first approach) that

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left(\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(su_{1}, su_{2}) u_{3} + K_{1}(su_{1}, su_{2}) u_{1} + K_{2}(su_{1}, su_{2}) u_{2} \right) ds$$

= $\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(0, 0) u_{3} + K_{1}(0, 0) u_{1} + K_{2}(0, 0) u_{2}$
+ $\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{\partial K_{1}}{\partial x}(0, 0) u_{1}^{2} + \frac{\partial K_{1}}{\partial y}(0, 0) u_{1} u_{2} + \frac{\partial K_{2}}{\partial x}(0, 0) u_{1} u_{2} + \frac{\partial K_{2}}{\partial y}(0, 0) u_{2}^{2} \right]$
+ $r(u_{1}, u_{2}, u_{3})$

with r of degree ≤ -3 for the dilation.

Note that if we neglect the remainder r, this change of variables is exactly the one in the previous subsection. Indeed, for the inverse of the map $(u_1, u_2, u_3) \mapsto (x, y, z)$ we get $u_1 = x$, $u_2 = y$ and

$$\begin{aligned} u_3 &= \frac{1}{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(0,0)} \\ &\times \left(z - \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial K_1}{\partial x}(0,0) x^2 + \left(\frac{\partial K_1}{\partial y}(0,0) + \frac{\partial K_2}{\partial x}(0,0) \right) xy + \frac{\partial K_2}{\partial y}(0,0) y^2 \right) \right) \\ &+ \widetilde{r}(x,y,z). \end{aligned}$$

With this formula for the canonical privileged coordinates at hand, the computations are essentially the same as in the previous subsection and we arrive again at the formulas (6.2) and (6.3). We omit the details.

6.4. CONCLUSION IN THE SETTING OF THE EXAMPLE. — In order to apply Theorem 4.1 we need to compute the local Weyl constant $c_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)}^{\text{Weyl}}$, as well as the local Faber–Krahn constant $c_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)}^{\text{FK}}$. We will express them in terms of the corresponding constants on the Heisenberg group $\mathbb{H} = \mathbb{H}_1$, which will be studied in more detail in Part 2 of this paper.

There is, however, a slight notational inconsistency coming from different normalizations. In the present section we arrived at the vector fields (6.2), whereas in Part 2 we will find it more convenient to work in the formulation (7.1). These two formulations are equivalent via scaling. More precisely, if $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_1)$ and $C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1)$ denote the Weyl and Faber–Krahn constants in the normalization of (7.1) and if $\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1)$ and $\widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1)$ denote the corresponding constants in the normalization of (6.2), then

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1) = 4 \, \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_1) \quad \text{and} \quad \widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1) = 2^{-1} \, C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1).$$

As a consequence, the combination

(6.5)
$$(\widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-2} (\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-1} = (C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-2} (\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-1} = \gamma(\mathbb{H}_1)$$

is independent of the normalization. The right equality in (6.5) is a definition; see (7.4). The number $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_1)$ plays the role of the Pleijel constant on \mathbb{H}_1 .

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

ш6

Lemma 6.1. — In our example we have for every $(x_0, y_0, z_0) \in \Omega$,

$$c^{\text{Weyl}}_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)} = \frac{\widehat{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1)}{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(x_0,y_0)} \quad and \quad c^{\text{FK}}_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)} = \sqrt{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(x_0,y_0)} \ \widetilde{C}^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1).$$

Proof. — The assertions follow by a simple scaling argument. According to (6.2) the differential expression for the nilpotent approximation $\widehat{\Delta}_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)}$ coincides with the Laplacian on the Heisenberg group, the only difference is that the measure $\widehat{\mu}_{(x_0,y_0,z_0)}$ is Lebesgue measure multiplied by the positive constant curl $\vec{K}(x_0,y_0)$; see (6.3). This factor leads to the corresponding expressions for the local Weyl and Faber–Krahn constants.

It follows from Lemma 6.1 that

$$\int_{\Omega} c_{(x,y,z)}^{\text{Weyl}} \, dx \, dy \, dz = \widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1) \ \int_{\Omega} \frac{dx \, dy \, dz}{\text{curl } \vec{K}(x,y)}$$

and

$$\int_{\Omega} (c_{(x,y,z)}^{\mathrm{FK}})^{-2} \, dx \, dy \, dz = \widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1) \, \int_{\Omega} \frac{dx \, dy \, dz}{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}(x,y)}$$

Therefore, from Theorem 4.1 (or, more precisely, its version for the sub-Laplacian on an open set with Dirichlet boundary conditions in Remark 4.3) we deduce the bound

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\nu_k}{k} \leqslant \left(\widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1) \right)^{-2} \left(\widetilde{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{H}_1) \right)^{-1} = \gamma(\mathbb{H}_1).$$

Here we used (6.5). Our conclusion is that if the Pleijel constant $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_1)$ on the Heisenberg group is < 1, then Pleijel's theorem holds in the present example.

We will investigate the validity of the inequality $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_1) < 1$ in Part 2. Currently we have no proof of this bound, but we will prove that it holds provided a well-known conjecture by Pansu concerning the isoperimetric inequality on the Heisenberg group is true.

6.5. VARIATIONS OF THE EXAMPLE. — In this subsection we present two variations of the above example. The point of these modified examples is that there we can prove the validity of Pleijel's theorem.

In the first variation we consider the same vector fields X_1, X_2 as before in this section and we consider the operator

$$-X_1^2 - X_2^2 - \Delta_w$$

on $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^k$ with $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Here Δ_w denotes the Laplacian with respect to the variable $w \in \mathbb{R}^k$.

Repeating the above analysis, we arrive at a certain constant $\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ that is the analogue of the constant $\gamma(\mathbb{H}) = (\widetilde{C}^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-2} (\widetilde{W}(\mathbb{H}_1))^{-1}$. As will be discussed in Part 2, the assumption $k \geq 3$ guarantees that $\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$; see Theorem 7.2 together with (7.4). Therefore Pleijel's theorem holds in this example for all \vec{K} with curl $\vec{K} > 0$. We do not carry out the details.
In the second variation, in an open subset of $\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, with coordinates $(\vec{x}, \vec{y}, z), \vec{x} = (x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ and $\vec{y} = (y_1, \cdots, y_n)$, we consider the following vector fields for $j = 1, \ldots, n$:

$$\begin{aligned} X'_j &= \partial_{x_j} + K^j_1(x_j, y_j) \partial_z, \\ X''_j &= \partial_{y_j} + K^j_2(x_j, y_j) \partial_z. \end{aligned}$$

We assume that $\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^j > 0$ for $j = 1, \ldots, n$. For the nilpotentization at (\vec{x}, \vec{y}, z) in coordinates (\vec{u}, \vec{v}, w) this leads to the following vector fields on \mathbb{H}_n ,

$$\widehat{X}'_{j} = \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^{j}(x_{j}, y_{j})^{1/2} \ (\partial_{u_{j}} + \frac{1}{2}v_{j}\partial_{w}),$$
$$\widehat{X}''_{j} = \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^{j}(x_{j}, y_{j})^{1/2} \ (\partial_{v_{j}} - \frac{1}{2}u_{j}\partial_{w}),$$

together with the Haar measure

$$\left(\prod_{j=1}^{n}\operatorname{curl}\vec{K}^{j}(x_{j},y_{j})\right)^{-1}du\,dv\,dw.$$

For the Faber–Krahn part, one has to consider on \mathbb{H}_n

$$\widehat{\Delta}_{\overrightarrow{x}, \overrightarrow{y}, z} = \sum_{j} \operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^{j}(x_{j}, y_{j}) \big((\partial_{u_{j}} + \frac{1}{2}v_{j}\partial_{w})^{2} + (\partial_{v_{j}} - \frac{1}{2}u_{j}\partial_{w})^{2} \big).$$

Assuming that there is a constant $\kappa > 0$ such that $\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^j \equiv \kappa$ for $j = 1, \ldots, n$, it will be clear from our analysis in Part 2 (Theorem 7.2) that Pleijel's theorem holds for $n \ge 4$ in any open set of Ω . Since the Weyl and Faber–Krahn constants depend continuously on the numbers $\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^j(x_j, y_j)$, we see that for any $n \ge 4$ there is a $\delta > 0$ such that Pleijel's theorem holds provided that

$$\left|\frac{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^{j}(x_{j}, y_{j})}{\operatorname{curl} \vec{K}^{k}(x_{k}, y_{k})} - 1\right| \leqslant \delta \quad \text{for all } j, k, x_{j}, y_{j}, x_{k}, y_{k}.$$

Part 2. Pleijel's bound for $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$

7. The Pleijel argument for $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$

We work on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$, where $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$. The case k = 0 corresponds to the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}_n . (Everything remains valid for n = 0 as well, that is, for \mathbb{R}^k , but in this case the results below are well-known.) Typically, we will denote coordinates in \mathbb{H}_n by (x, y, z) with $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $z \in \mathbb{R}$, and we will denote coordinates in \mathbb{R}^k by w. The measure $dx \, dy \, dz \, dw$ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R}^{2n+1+k} . For the vector fields we will use the following normalization,⁽¹⁴⁾

(7.1a)
$$X_j = \partial_{x_j} + 2y_j \partial_z, \quad Y_j = \partial_{y_j} - 2x_j \partial_z, \quad W_j = \partial_{w_j}.$$

 $^{^{(14)}}$ In this and the remaining sections it is more convenient to use another normalization than in the first sections. This simply corresponds to a scaling of the z-variable.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

The sub-Laplacian is

(7.1b)
$$\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} = \sum_{j=1}^n (X_j^2 + Y_j^2) + \sum_{i=1}^k W_i^2.$$

If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is an open set of finite measure, then the spectrum of the Dirichlet realization of $-\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k}$ is discrete and we can denote its eigenvalues, in nondecreasing order and repeated according to multiplicities, by $\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega), \ \ell \in \mathbb{N}$. We know that eigenfunctions are C^{∞} in Ω ([50]) and therefore the nodal domains are well defined as the connected components of the complement of their zero set in Ω . We denote by $\nu_{\ell}(\Omega)$ the maximal number of nodal domains of eigenfunctions corresponding to eigenvalue $\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)$. We are interested in an upper bound on

$$\limsup_{\ell \to \infty} \frac{\nu_\ell(\Omega)}{\ell}$$

that depends only on n and k. The simplest such upper bound is given by one, as mentioned in Remark 4.4.

In the spirit of Pleijel's theorem, here we try to improve upon the upper bound by one. Just as Pleijel's bound, our bound depends on two constants, namely the constant in the Weyl asymptotics and the Faber–Krahn constant. Let us introduce these constants. The Weyl asymptotics in the case with boundary (which was also established by G. Métivier in [66, Th. 1.3]) states that, for any open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of finite measure,

(7.2)
$$\lambda^{-(2n+2+k)/2} \#\{\ell : \lambda_{\ell}(\Omega) < \lambda\} \longrightarrow \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) |\Omega| \text{ as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty.$$

We will give a (relatively) explicit expression for the constant $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ in the next section.

The Faber–Krahn constant $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ is defined to be the largest constant such that for any open $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of finite measure and for any $u \in S_0^1(\Omega)$ one has

(7.3)
$$\int_{\Omega} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} \left((X_{j}u)^{2} + (Y_{j}u)^{2} \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (W_{i}u)^{2} \right) dx \, dy \, dz \, dw$$
$$\geqslant C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{k}) |\Omega|^{-2/(2n+2+k)} \int_{\Omega} u^{2} \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw.$$

Here $S_0^1(\Omega)$ (see Subsection 2.2) denotes the form domain of the Dirichlet realization of $-\Delta$ on Ω or, equivalently, the completion of $C_c^1(\Omega)$ with respect to the quadratic for

$$u \longmapsto \int_{\Omega} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} \left((X_{j}u)^{2} + (Y_{j}u)^{2} \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (W_{i}u)^{2} + u^{2} \right) dx \, dy \, dz \, dw.$$

The defining inequality for the Faber–Krahn constant can also be stated as

$$\lambda_1(\Omega) \ge C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \, |\Omega|^{-2/(2n+2+k)}$$

for all open $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of finite measure.

Let us set

(7.4)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) := \left(C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-(2n+2+k)/2} \left(\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-1}.$$

Here is our Pleijel-type bound.

THEOREM 7.1. — For any open $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of finite measure,

$$\limsup_{\ell \to \infty} \frac{\nu_{\ell}(\Omega)}{\ell} \leqslant \gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k).$$

Proof of Theorem 7.1. — We consider an eigenfunction u corresponding to the eigenvalue $\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)$. Let $(\omega_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ be its nodal domains and let $\nu_{\ell}(u)$ be their number. (We will see shortly that this number is finite.) By Theorem 2.2 with $M = \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$, we know that $\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega) = \lambda_1(\omega_{\alpha})$ and that $u|_{\omega_{\alpha}}$ is the ground state of the Dirichlet realization on ω_{α} . Thus,

$$\frac{\nu_{\ell}(u)}{\ell} = \frac{\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)^{(2n+2+k)/2}}{\ell} \sum_{\alpha} \lambda_1(\omega_{\alpha})^{-(2n+2+k)/2}$$
$$\leq \frac{\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)^{(2n+2+k)/2}}{\ell} \left(C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-2/(2n+2+k)} \sum_{\alpha} |\omega_{\alpha}|$$
$$\leq \frac{\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)^{(2n+2+k)/2}}{\ell} \left(C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-2/(2n+2+k)} |\Omega|.$$

Since this is true for any eigenfunction corresponding to $\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)$, we deduce that

$$\frac{\nu_{\ell}(\Omega)}{\ell} \leqslant \frac{\lambda_{\ell}(\Omega)^{(2n+2+k)/2}}{\ell} \left(C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-2/(2n+2+k)} |\Omega|.$$

Taking the limsup as $\ell \to \infty$ and with in mind the Weyl asymptotics, we arrive at the claimed bound.

We recall that by Theorem 2.4 we have $\limsup_{\ell\to\infty} \nu_\ell(\Omega)/\ell \leq 1$; see also Remark 4.4. In the remaining sections of this paper we will give sufficient conditions on *n* and *k* to have $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$. We recall that for n = 0 this was shown to be the case for k = 2 by Pleijel [76] and for general *k* by Bérard and Meyer [10]. Moreover, Helffer and Persson Sundqvist [48] showed that, for n = 0, the sequence $k \mapsto \gamma(\mathbb{R}^k)$ is decreasing. Here we shall prove, among other things, the following.

THEOREM 7.2. — Let $n \ge 1$ and $k \ge 0$ with $(n,k) \notin \{(1,0), (2,0), (3,0), (1,1)\}$. Then $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$.

The proof of Theorem 7.2 is somewhat long and spread out over several sections. Here is a guide. The part concerning k = 0 is proved in Subsection 9.2 and that concerning $n \ge 3$ in Subsection 9.4. The part concerning n = 1 and n = 2 is proved in Subsection 11.6.

There is a well-known conjecture, due to Pansu [74], about the sharp isoperimetric constant on the Heisenberg group. It is generally believed to be true and supported by several partial results. We will discuss this in some detail in Section 11. We shall show that the validity of this conjecture implies Pleijel's bound.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

1120

PROPOSITION 7.3. — Let $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and assume that Pansu's conjecture (11.6) holds. Then $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$.

We will prove this proposition for k = 0 and n = 1, 2, 3 in Corollary 11.2 and for k = 1 and n = 1 in Subsection 11.6. In the remaining cases Theorem 7.2 applies.

8. Computing the constant in the Weyl asymptotics

8.1. The case of \mathbb{H}_n . — As discussed in Theorem 3.2 and (7.2) for the case with boundary, the Weyl asymptotics for the Dirichlet realization of the sub-Laplacian in open subsets Ω of \mathbb{H}_n state that

$$\lambda^{-(2n+2)/2} #\{\ell: \lambda_{\ell}(\Omega) < \lambda\} \longrightarrow \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) |\Omega| \text{ as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty.$$

Hansson–Laptev [42] have shown that these asymptotics hold under the sole assumption that Ω is an open set of finite measure.

Since we are interested in a relatively explicit expression of the constant $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ and since Hansson and Laptev use a different normalization from ours, we repeat part of their argument; see also [84] for a related computation. They show that

(8.1)
$$N(\lambda, -\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbb{H}_n}) \sim \int_{\Omega} \mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n} < \lambda)((x, y, z), (x, y, z)) \, dx \, dy \, dz \quad \text{as } \lambda \longrightarrow \infty,$$

where $\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n} < \lambda)((x, y, z), (x, y, z))$ is the on-diagonal spectral density of the sub-Laplacian on all of \mathbb{H}_n . (To be more precise, using coherent states Hansson and Laptev show (8.1) when integrated over λ . Then a Tauberian theorem yields (8.1) as stated.)

By translation invariance of the sub-Laplacian on \mathbb{H}^n , we know that the diagonal of the spectral density $\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n} < \lambda)((x, y, z), (x, y, z))$ is independent of the point (x, y, z). Moreover, by dilation covariance, we know that it is proportional to $\lambda^{Q/2}$. Thus, there is a constant $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) > 0$ such that

(8.2)
$$\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n} < \lambda)((x, y, z), (x, y, z)) = \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) \ \lambda^{Q/2},$$

and we obtain the above form of the spectral asymptotics.

In the following we are interested in finding an explicit expression for $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)$. We proceed by an explicit diagonalization of the operator $-\Delta^{\mathbb{H}_n}$. By a Fourier transform with respect to z one arrives at the family of operators

$$-\sum_{j=1}^n \left((\partial_{x_j} + 2iy_j\zeta)^2 + (\partial_{y_j} - 2ix_j\zeta)^2 \right),$$

where $\zeta \in \mathbb{R}$ is the Fourier variable dual to the variable z.

Now for each fixed j,

$$-((\partial_{x_j}+2iy_j\zeta)^2+(\partial_{y_j}-2ix_j\zeta)^2),$$

is a Landau Hamiltonian corresponding to constant magnetic field with intensity $4|\zeta|$. These *n* Hamiltonians are independent of each other. The spectrum of each one is given by $4|\zeta|(2k_j + 1), k_j \in \mathbb{N}_0 = \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$, and each such eigenvalue contributes $4|\zeta|/(2\pi)$ to the spectral density.

The spectral function of the operator $-\Delta$ on \mathbb{H}_n is then given by

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{1}(-\Delta < \lambda)((x, y, z), (x, y, z)) \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\zeta}{2\pi} \Big(\frac{4|\zeta|}{2\pi}\Big)^n \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0^n} \mathbb{1}\Big(4|\zeta|(2(k_1 + \dots + k_n) + n) < \lambda\Big) \\ &= \frac{4^n}{(2\pi)^{n+1}} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0^n} \frac{2}{n+1} \Big(\frac{\lambda}{4(2(k_1 + \dots + k_n) + n)}\Big)^{n+1} \\ &= \frac{1}{2(n+1)} \frac{\lambda^{n+1}}{(2\pi)^{n+1}} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0^n} \Big(\frac{1}{2(k_1 + \dots + k_n) + n}\Big)^{n+1} \\ &= \frac{1}{2(n+1)} \frac{\lambda^{n+1}}{(2\pi)^{n+1}} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \binom{m+n-1}{m} \Big(\frac{1}{2m+n}\Big)^{n+1}. \end{split}$$

Thus, we have shown that

(8.3)
$$\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) = \frac{1}{2(n+1)} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n+1}} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \binom{m+n-1}{m} \frac{1}{(2m+n)^{n+1}}.$$

Note that

(8.4)
$$W(\mathbb{H}) = \frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \frac{1}{(2m+1)^2} = \frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \frac{\pi^2}{8} = \frac{1}{128}$$

and

(8.5)
$$\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_2) = \frac{1}{6} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^3} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \frac{m+1}{(2m+2)^3} = \frac{1}{6} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^3} \frac{\pi^2}{48} = \frac{1}{48^2 \pi}.$$

It seems like Hansson–Laptev [42] were not aware of a more explicit form of $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ for $n \ge 3$. We will give explicit formulas below for $3 \le n \le 13$ and propose a general conjecture.

Let us set

(8.6)
$$c_n := \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \binom{m+n-1}{m} \frac{1}{(2m+n)^{n+1}}.$$

We have seen above that

$$c_1 = \frac{\pi^2}{8}$$
 and $c_2 = \frac{\pi^2}{48}$.

Numerical values for the c_n , n = 3, 4, 5, 6, are given in the Hansson–Laptev paper [42] and can be completed by using Wolfram Alpha or Mathematica.⁽¹⁵⁾ This program shows first that explicit formulas can be found for c_n and then gives numerical values,

II22

 $^{^{(15)}}$ Thanks to J. Viola and F. Nicoleau for their help.

 $[\]mathrm{J}.\mathrm{\acute{E}}.\mathrm{P}.-\mathrm{M}.,$ 2025, tome 12

which are consequently quite accurate. We get

$$\begin{aligned} c_3 &= \frac{\pi^2(12 - \pi^2)}{768} &\approx 2.7378 \cdot 10^{-2} \\ c_4 &= \frac{\pi^2(15 - \pi^2)}{17280} &\approx 2.9303 \cdot 10^{-3} \\ c_5 &= \frac{\pi^2(120 - 100\pi^2 + 9\pi^4)}{368640} &\approx 2.6027 \cdot 10^{-4} \\ c_6 &= \frac{\pi^2(315 - 105\pi^2 + 8\pi^4)}{29030400} &\approx 1.9706 \cdot 10^{-5} \\ c_7 &= \frac{\pi^2(6720 - 19600\pi^2 + 14504\pi^4 - 1275\pi^6)}{2477260800} &\approx 1.2988 \cdot 10^{-6} \\ c_8 &= \frac{\pi^2(1575 - 1470\pi^2 + 490\pi^4 - 36\pi^6)}{24385536000} &\approx 7.5736 \cdot 10^{-8} \\ c_9 &= \frac{\pi^2(40320 - 282240\pi^2 + 663264\pi^4 - 439144\pi^6 + 37975\pi^8)}{3329438515200} &\approx 3.9589 \cdot 10^{-9} \\ c_{10} &= \frac{\pi^2(3465 - 6930\pi^2 + 6006\pi^4 - 1804\pi^6 + 128\pi^8)}{15450675609600} &\approx 1.8749 \cdot 10^{-10} \end{aligned}$$

Continuing with Mathematica, we get for the quotients:

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{c_{11}}{c_{10}} &= \frac{3\left(1774080 - 24393600\pi^2 + 129773952\pi^4 - 258523760\pi^6 + 160227716\pi^8 - 13712895\pi^{10}\right)}{10240\left(3465 - 6930\pi^2 + 6006\pi^4 - 1804\pi^6 + 128\pi^8\right)},\\ \frac{c_{12}}{c_{11}} &= \frac{256\left(2837835 - 10405395\pi^2 + 18432414\pi^4 - 13774761\pi^6 + 3835832\pi^8 - 265344\pi^{10}\right)}{27027(1774080 - 24393600\pi^2 + 129773952\pi^4 - 258523760\pi^6 + 160227716\pi^8 - 13712895\pi^{10})},\\ \frac{c_{13}}{c_{12}} &= \frac{\hat{C}_{13}}{40960\left(2837835 - 10405395\pi^2 + 18432414\pi^4 - 13774761\pi^6 + 3835832\pi^8 - 265344\pi^{10}\right)},\\ \text{with} \end{aligned}$$

$$\widehat{C}_{13} = 7 \Big(2075673600 - 49470220800\pi^2 + 497175719040\pi^4 - 2161554183360\pi^6 + 3895229400920\pi^8 - 2314322017956\pi^{10} + 196697984175\pi^{12} \Big).$$

This leads to

 $c_{11} \approx 8.1149 \cdot 10^{-12}, \quad c_{12} \approx 3.23369 \cdot 10^{-13}, \quad c_{13} \approx 1.1938 \cdot 10^{-14}.$

Although not important for our applications, it is nice to see that this leads to the following guess:

For any n, there is a polynomial P_n of degree $\left[\frac{n+1}{2}\right]$ with rational coefficients such that

$$c_n = P_n(\pi^2),$$

where [x] denotes the largest integer satisfying $[x] \leq x$.

This is related to formulas concerning multi-zeta functions, which are recognized by Mathematica and, as communicated to us by F. Nicoleau, to the Lerch function [63, p. 32] and its derivatives.

8.2. The Weyl constant on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ with $k \ge 1$. — We show that the constant in the Weyl formula on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ can be expressed in terms of that on \mathbb{H}_n .

Lemma 8.1. — For any $n, k \in \mathbb{N}$,

(8.7)
$$\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) = \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) \ (4\pi)^{-k/2} \frac{\Gamma(n+2)}{\Gamma(\frac{2n+k+4}{2})}.$$

Proof. – By the same argument as in the previous subsection we know that $W(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ is given by

$$\mathbb{1}\big(-\Delta_{\mathbb{H}_n\times\mathbb{R}^k}<\lambda\big)((x,y,z,w),(x,y,z,w))=\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n\times\mathbb{R}^k)\ \lambda^{(2n+2+k)/2}.$$

Since

$$\mathbb{1}\left(-\Delta_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} < \lambda\right)((x, y, z, w), (x, y, z, w))$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\zeta}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}^k} \frac{d\tau}{(2\pi)^k} \left(\frac{4|\zeta|}{2\pi}\right)^n \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0^n} \mathbb{1}\left(4|\zeta|(2(k_1 + \dots + k_n) + n) + \tau^2 < \lambda\right)$$

(which follows by Fourier transforming $z \mapsto \zeta$ and $w \mapsto \tau$), we find

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) &= (2\pi)^{-k} |\mathbb{S}^{k-1}| \left(\int_0^1 (1-\rho^2)^{n+1} \rho^{k-1} d\rho \right) \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) \\ &= (2\pi)^{-k} |\mathbb{S}^{k-1}| \left(2^{-1} \int_0^1 (1-\sigma)^{n+1} \sigma^{(k-2)/2} d\sigma \right) \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n) \\ &= (2\pi)^{-k} |\mathbb{S}^{k-1}| 2^{-1} \frac{\Gamma(n+2) \Gamma(\frac{k}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{2n+4+k}{2})} \ \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n). \end{aligned}$$

Here we expressed the beta function integral appearing on the second line just above in terms of gamma functions. Inserting $|\mathbb{S}^{k-1}| = \Gamma(\frac{k}{2})^{-1}2\pi^{k/2}$, we arrive at the claimed formula.

9. A first bound on the Faber-Krahn constant

9.1. A BOUND VIA THE SOBOLEV CONSTANT. — We obtain a bound on the Faber–Krahn constant in terms of the (critical) Sobolev inequality on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$. By definition, $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ is the largest constant such that for all $u \in S_0^1(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{k}} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} \left((X_{j}u)^{2} + (Y_{j}u)^{2} \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (W_{i}u)^{2} \right) dx \, dy \, dz \, dw$$

$$\geqslant C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{k}) \left(\int_{\mathbb{H}_{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{k}} |u|^{2(2n+2+k)/(2n+k)} \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw \right)^{(2n+k)/(2n+2+k)}$$

Lemma 9.1. $- C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k).$

Proof. — If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is open with finite measure and if $u \in S_0^1(\Omega)$, then, by Hölder,

$$\int_{\Omega} u^2 \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw \\ \leqslant |\Omega|^{2/(2n+2+k)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} |u|^{2(2n+2+k)/(2n+k)} \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw \right)^{(2n+k)/(2n+2+k)}$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

1124

Bounding the right side by Sobolev, we obtain a Faber–Krahn-type inequality with constant $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$. This implies the claimed bound for the optimal constants. \Box

An explicit expression for $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ was found by Jerison and Lee [52]; for an alternative proof see also [38]. We have

(9.1)
$$C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n) = \frac{4\pi n^2}{(2^{2n}n!)^{1/(n+1)}}.$$

9.2. The PLEIJEL CONSTANT $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n)$. — Our goal in this subsection is to prove the part of Theorem 7.2 for k = 0, that is, we are going to prove that $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n) < 1$ for $n \ge 4$. To bound $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n)$, defined in (7.4), we use Lemma 9.1 and the explicit expression for $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ from (9.1) to get

(9.2)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n) \leqslant \left(C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n) \right)^{-n-1} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)^{-1} = \frac{2^n (n+1)!}{n^{2(n+1)}} \frac{1}{c_n} =: \widetilde{\gamma}_n,$$

where c_n is defined in (8.6). Inspired by [48] we will consider the quotients $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1}$.

In view of (9.2), the part of Theorem 7.2 for k = 0 is an immediate consequence of the following assertion.

PROPOSITION 9.2. — The sequence $n \mapsto \widetilde{\gamma}_n$ is decreasing for $n \ge 1$. Moreover, $\widetilde{\gamma}_n < 1$ for $n \ge 4$.

Our proof of this proposition relies on numerical computations for $n \leq 13$. Using the values of c_n from the previous section, we get

$\widetilde{\gamma}_1 \approx 3.242$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_2 \approx 1.824$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_3 \approx 1.069$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_4 \approx 6.251 \cdot 10^{-1}$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_5 \approx 3.628 \cdot 10^{-1}$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_6 \approx 2.088 \cdot 10^{-1}$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_7 \approx 1.195 \cdot 10^{-1}$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_8 \approx 6.808 \cdot 10^{-2}$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_9 \approx 3.860 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_{10} \approx 2.180 \cdot 10^{-2}$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_{11}\approx 1.227\cdot 10^{-2}$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_{12} \approx 6.891 \cdot 10^{-3}$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_{13} \approx 3.859 \cdot 10^{-3}$	

It is also instructive to look at the quotients $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1}$, for which we get

$\widetilde{\gamma}_2/\widetilde{\gamma}_1 = 0.5625$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_3/\widetilde{\gamma}_2 \approx 0.5861$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_4/\widetilde{\gamma}_3 pprox 0.5848$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_5/\widetilde{\gamma}_4 \approx 0.5804$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_6/\widetilde{\gamma}_5 pprox 0.5757$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_7/\widetilde{\gamma}_6 pprox 0.5721$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_8/\widetilde{\gamma}_7 pprox 0.5697$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_9/\widetilde{\gamma}_8 pprox 0.5670$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_{10}/\widetilde{\gamma}_9 \approx 0.5648$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_{11}/\widetilde{\gamma}_{10} \approx 0.5630$
$\widetilde{\gamma}_{12}/\widetilde{\gamma}_{11} \approx 0.5614$	$\widetilde{\gamma}_{13}/\widetilde{\gamma}_{12} \approx 0.5601$

These computations suggest that the sequence $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1}$ is decreasing for $n \ge 3$ and convergent, although this remains unproved.

Proof. — We are going to show that $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1} < 1$ for $n \ge 13$. Since the same holds for $n \le 12$ by the above numerical computations, we will obtain the claimed monotonicity. This monotonicity, together with the numerical fact that $\tilde{\gamma}_4 < 1$, implies the corresponding inequality for all $n \ge 4$.

To show that $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1} < 1$ for $n \ge 13$, we note that

(9.3)
$$\frac{\widetilde{\gamma}_n}{\widetilde{\gamma}_{n-1}} = \frac{2(n+1)}{n^2} (1 - 1/n)^{2n} \frac{c_{n-1}}{c_n}.$$

We write the definition (8.6) of c_n in the form

$$c_n = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{N}_0} \frac{(m+n-1)!}{(n-1)!m!} \frac{1}{(2m+n)^{n+1}}.$$

In view of (9.3) we are mainly interested in a lower bound on the quotient c_n/c_{n-1} . Observing that

$$\frac{(m+n-1)!}{(n-1)!m!} \frac{1}{(2m+n)^{n+1}} = \frac{m+n-1}{(n-1)(2m+n)} (1 - \frac{1}{2m+n})^n \frac{(m+n-2)!}{(n-2)!m!} \frac{1}{(2m+n-1)^n}$$

we get

(9.4)
$$\frac{c_n}{c_{n-1}} \ge \frac{1}{n-1} \inf_m \frac{m+n-1}{2m+n} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+n}\right)^n$$

Hence we have to analyze $\inf_m \theta_n(m)$ with

(9.5)
$$\theta_n(m) := \frac{m+n-1}{2m+n} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+n}\right)^n.$$

We need to carefully analyze the sequence $m \mapsto \theta_n(m)$. Before doing this, let us provide some heuristics coming from limiting regimes. As m = 0, we have $\theta_n(0) = \frac{n-1}{n}(1-1/n)^n$, which tends to e^{-1} as $n \to +\infty$. As m tends to $+\infty$, we have $\theta_n(m) \to 1/2$, but we need uniform lower bounds with respect to m and n.

Asymptotically as $n \to +\infty$, a lower bound for $\theta_n(m)$ is given by considering the infimum of the function (think of the change of variable y = m/n)

$$(0, +\infty) \ni y \longmapsto \frac{1+y}{1+2y} e^{-1/(2y+1)}$$

After the change of variable u = y + 1/2, we have to analyze

$$(1/2, +\infty) \ni u \longmapsto \frac{1/2 + u}{2u} e^{-1/2u} = \left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{4u}\right) e^{-1/2u}$$

This function is increasing and its minimum is at u = 1/2 and equals e^{-1} . Hence we have

(9.6)
$$\frac{m+n}{2m+n}e^{-n/(n+2m)} \ge e^{-1}.$$

This leads to

(9.7)
$$\limsup_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\overline{\gamma}_n}{\overline{\gamma}_{n-1}} \leqslant 2e^{-1} \approx 0.735.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п26

This is closer to the guess. For the lower bound and using an upper bound for $\limsup_{n\to+\infty} \theta_n(m)$, we get

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\widetilde{\gamma}_n}{\widetilde{\gamma}_{n-1}} \ge 4e^{-2} \approx 0.541.$$

This is quite close to the numerics.

After having discussed these heuristics, we will turn to the proof of rigorous bounds. Returning to $\theta_n(m)$ in (9.5), we write

$$\theta_n(m) \ge \frac{m+n}{2m+n} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+n}\right)^n - \frac{1}{n}.$$

Using

$$-\log(1-x) = x + \int_0^x \frac{t}{1-t} \, dt, \quad x \in [0,1),$$

we get

$$x \leq -\log(1-x) \leq x + \frac{1}{1-x}\frac{x^2}{2}, \quad x \in [0,1).$$

With x = 1/(2m + n), we obtain

$$\left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+n}\right)^n = e^{n\log(1 - 1/(2m+n))} \ge e^{-n/(n+2m)}e^{-1/2(n-1)}$$

Coming back to $\theta_n(m)$ and what we have done for the limsup

$$\theta_n(m) \ge e^{-1}e^{-1/2(n-1)} - 1/n.$$

So we finally get

$$c_n \ge \frac{1}{n-1} \left(e^{-1} e^{-1/2(n-1)} - 1/n \right) c_{n-1}.$$

Coming back to (9.3), we get

$$\frac{\widetilde{\gamma}_n}{\widetilde{\gamma}_{n-1}} \leqslant \frac{2(n+1)(n-1)}{n^2} (1-1/n)^{2n} (e^{-1}e^{-1/2(n-1)} - 1/n)^{-1}$$
$$\leqslant 2e^{-1} \frac{(n+1)(n-1)}{n^2} (e^{-1/2(n-1)} - e/n)^{-1} \leqslant 2e^{-1} (e^{-1/2(n-1)} - e/n)^{-1}.$$

So finally, we have shown that

(9.8)
$$\frac{\widetilde{\gamma}_n}{\widetilde{\gamma}_{n-1}} \leqslant 2e^{-1}(e^{-1/2(n-1)} - e/n)^{-1}.$$

For n = 13, we have

(9.9)
$$e^{-1/2(n-1)} - e/n \approx 0.75009,$$

and, consequently,

$$\frac{\widetilde{\gamma}_{13}}{\widetilde{\gamma}_{12}} < 1.$$

Looking at the bound (9.8) and its monotonicity with respect to n, the bound $\tilde{\gamma}_n/\tilde{\gamma}_{n-1} < 1$ holds for any $n \ge 13$. This completes the proof of Proposition 9.2. \Box

9.3. A LOWER BOUND ON THE SOBOLEV CONSTANT ON $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ FOR $k \ge 1$. — In this subsection we prove a lower bound on the Sobolev constant $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ in terms of the Sobolev constant $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ and the constant appearing in a certain Sobolev interpolation inequality on \mathbb{R}^k . Assume $2 \le q < \infty$ if $k \le 2$ and $2 \le q \le 2k/(k-2)$ if k > 2, and denote by $C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k)$ the largest possible constant in the inequality, valid for $u \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^k)$,

(9.10a)
$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |\nabla u|^2 \, dw\right)^{\theta} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u|^2 \, dw\right)^{1-\theta} \ge C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k) \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u|^q \, dw\right)^{2/q},$$

where

(9.10b)
$$\theta = k(1/2 - 1/q)$$

(The value of θ is determined by scaling.) For k = 1 the explicit value of the constant $C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R})$ is known from a work of Nagy [85]. For $k \ge 2$ its explicit value is not known, but we will still be able to derive some results in Subsection 9.4.

PROPOSITION 9.3. — For all
$$n, k \in \mathbb{N}$$
, setting $Q = 2n + 2$ and $q = \frac{2(Q+k)}{Q+k-2}$,
 $C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k) \ (C^{\text{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n))^{Q/(Q+k)} \ \frac{Q+k}{Q^{Q/(Q+k)} k^{k/(Q+k)}}.$

The argument that follows is inspired by the Laptev–Weidl method of lifting in dimension [54] and similar to one used in [34].

Proof. — We begin by applying the inequality

$$ab \leqslant \frac{1}{p}a^p + \frac{1}{p'}b^{p'}$$

with p = (Q+k)/k, so p' = (Q+k)/Q, and $a = \mu^{-k/(Q+k)}g^{(Q+k-2)/(Q+k)}$, $b = \mu^{k/(Q+k)}g^{2/(Q+k)}$. We get

$$g \leqslant \frac{k}{Q+k} \mu^{-1} g^{(Q+k-2)/k} + \frac{Q}{Q+k} \mu^{k/Q} g^{2/Q}.$$

We apply this with

$$g = \int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u(\zeta, w)|^q \, dw$$
 and $\mu = c \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u(\zeta, w)|^2 \, dw \right)^{Q/k}$,

where $\zeta \in \mathbb{H}_n$ is fixed and c > 0 is a parameter. We obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{q} \, dw &\leq c^{-1} \frac{k}{Q+k} \frac{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{q} \, dw \right)^{(Q+k-2)/k}}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{2} \, dw \right)^{Q/k}} \\ &+ c^{k/Q} \frac{Q}{Q+k} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{q} \, dw \right)^{2/Q} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{2} \, dw \\ &\leq c^{-1} \frac{k}{Q+k} (C_{q}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k}))^{-(Q+k)/k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |\nabla_{w} u(\zeta, w)|^{2} \, dw \\ &+ c^{k/Q} \frac{Q}{Q+k} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{q} \, dw \right)^{2/Q} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{2} \, dw. \end{split}$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

1128

Here we used the Sobolev interpolation inequality on \mathbb{R}^k . We integrate this inequality with respect to ζ and obtain

$$\begin{split} \|u\|_{q}^{q} &\leqslant c^{-1} \frac{k}{Q+k} (C_{q}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k}))^{-(Q+k)/k} \|\nabla_{w} u\|_{2}^{2} \\ &+ c^{k/Q} \frac{Q}{Q+k} \int_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{q} \, dw \right)^{2/Q} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} |u(\zeta, w)|^{2} \, dw \, d\zeta \end{split}$$

Now by Fubini and Hölder

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u(\zeta, w)|^q \, dw \right)^{2/Q} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u(\zeta, w)|^2 \, dw \right) d\zeta \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^k} \left(\int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^k} |u(\zeta, w')|^q \, dw' \right)^{2/Q} |u(\zeta, w)|^2 \, d\zeta \right) dw \\ &\leqslant \|u\|_q^{2q/Q} \int_{\mathbb{R}^k} \left(\int_{\mathbb{H}_n} |u(\zeta, w)|^{2Q/(Q-2)} \, d\zeta \right)^{(Q-2)/Q} \, dw. \end{split}$$

Applying the Sobolev inequality on \mathbb{H}_n on the right side and inserting the inequality in the above bound, we get

$$\begin{aligned} \|u\|_{q}^{q} &\leqslant c^{-1} \frac{k}{Q+k} (C_{q}^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k}))^{-(Q+k)/k} \|\nabla_{w} u\|_{2}^{2} \\ &+ c^{k/Q} \frac{Q}{Q+k} (C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_{n}))^{-1} \|u\|_{q}^{2q/Q} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} (|X_{j}u|^{2} + |Y_{j}u|^{2}) \, d\zeta \, dw. \end{aligned}$$

We finally choose c such that

$$c^{-1}\frac{k}{Q+k}(C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k))^{-(Q+k)/k} = c^{k/Q}\frac{Q}{Q+k}(C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n))^{-1} ||u||_q^{2q/Q},$$

that is, we choose

$$c = (k/Q)^{Q/Q+k} (C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k))^{-Q/k} (C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n))^{Q/(Q+k)} ||u||_q^{-2q/(Q+k)}.$$

In this way we get

$$\begin{split} \|u\|_{q}^{q} &\leq (C_{q}^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k}))^{-1} (C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_{n}))^{-Q/(Q+k)} \|u\|_{q}^{2q/(Q+k)} \frac{Q^{Q/Q+k} \, k^{k/(Q+k)}}{Q+k} \\ & \left(\|\nabla_{w} u\|_{2}^{2} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{k}} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} (|X_{j} u|^{2} + |Y_{j} u|^{2}) \, d\zeta \, dw \right). \end{split}$$

This proves the assertion. \Box

This proves the assertion.

From Proposition 9.3 we obtain the following bound on the Pleijel constant. We recall that $\tilde{\gamma}_n$ was defined in (9.2).

Corollary 9.4. — For all
$$n, k \in \mathbb{N}$$
, setting $Q = 2n + 2$ and $q = \frac{2(Q+k)}{Q+k-2}$,
 $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leqslant (C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k))^{-(Q+k)/2} \frac{Q^{Q/2} k^{k/2}}{(Q+k)^{(Q+k)/2}} (4\pi)^{k/2} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+2}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{Q+2}{2})} \widetilde{\gamma}_n.$

Proof.
$$-$$
 According to Lemma 9.1, Proposition 9.3 and (8.7) we have

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leqslant \left(C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-(Q+k)/2} \left(\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-1}$$
$$\leqslant \left(C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k) \right)^{-(Q+k)/2} \left(C^{\mathrm{Sob}}(\mathbb{H}_n) \right)^{-Q/2} \frac{Q^{Q/2} k^{k/2}}{(Q+k)^{(Q+k)/2}} \times \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)^{-1} (4\pi)^{k/2} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+2}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{Q+2}{2})}.$$

This is the claimed inequality.

9.4. The Pleijel constant $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ for $k \ge 1$. — Our goal in the present subsection is to prove the following result.

Proposition 9.5. – If $n \ge 3$ and $k \ge 1$ then $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$.

Our proof will rely on the bound on $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ from Corollary 9.4. In order to exploit this corollary we need a good lower bound on the constant $C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k)$. As we already mentioned, an explicit expression for this constant is known in dimension k = 1 due to the work of Nagy [85]. The idea behind the following result is to reduce the case of $\mathbb{R}^k = \mathbb{R}^{k-1} \times \mathbb{R}$ to that of \mathbb{R}^{k-1} and \mathbb{R} , and to iterate. This argument is most easily expressed in the parametrization

$$q = \frac{2(\gamma + k/2)}{\gamma + k/2 - 1}.$$

The theorem will require the assumption $\gamma \ge 1/2$, which however will not present a restriction in our application. It appears in the proof since the constant $C_{\widetilde{q}}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R})$ with $\widetilde{q} = \frac{2(\gamma+1/2)}{\gamma+1/2-1}$ is only defined for $\gamma \ge 1/2$.

Lemma 9.6. — Let $k \ge 1$ and $\gamma \ge 1/2$. Then

$$C_{\frac{2(\gamma+k/2)}{\gamma+k/2-1}}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k) \ge \left(\left(\frac{k\pi}{2}\right)^{k/2} \frac{\Gamma(\gamma+\frac{1}{2})}{\Gamma(\gamma+\frac{k+1}{2})} \frac{(\gamma+\frac{k-1}{2})^{\gamma+(k-1)/2}}{(\gamma-\frac{1}{2})^{\gamma-1/2}} \right)^{1/(\gamma+k/2)}$$

with the convention $(\gamma - \frac{1}{2})^{\gamma - 1/2} = 1$ for $\gamma = 1/2$.

As the following proof will show, the inequality in the lemma is an equality if k = 1.

Proof. – For $d \in \mathbb{N}$, let us introduce the constant

$$L_{\gamma,d}^{(1)} = \frac{\gamma^{\gamma} (d/2)^{d/2}}{(\gamma + \frac{d}{2})^{\gamma + d/2}} \left(C_{\frac{2(\gamma + d/2)}{\gamma + d/2 - 1}}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^d) \right)^{-\gamma - d/2}.$$

The main step of the proof will be to show that

(9.11)
$$L_{\gamma,k}^{(1)} \leqslant \prod_{j=0}^{k-1} L_{\gamma+j/2,1}^{(1)}.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

пЗо

Accepting this for the moment, let us complete the proof. Inserting Nagy's explicit expression for the constant $C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R})$ [85] (see also [37, Th. 2.48]), which reads

(9.12)
$$C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}) = \left(\frac{(q+2)^{q+2}}{(q-2)^{q-2}2^{2(q+2)}}\right)^{1/2q} \left(\sqrt{\pi} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{q}{q-2})}{\Gamma(\frac{q}{q-2}+\frac{1}{2})}\right)^{(q-2)/q},$$

into the definition of $L_{\gamma,1}^{(1)}$, we obtain

$$L_{\gamma,1}^{(1)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\Gamma(\gamma+1)}{\Gamma(\gamma+\frac{1}{2})} \frac{(\gamma-\frac{1}{2})^{\gamma-1/2}}{(\gamma+\frac{1}{2})^{\gamma+1/2}};$$

see also [37, Cor. 5.4]. Inserting this into (9.11) and simplifying we obtain the inequality in the lemma.

It remains to prove (9.11). According to [37, Prop. 5.3], the constant $L_{\gamma,d}^{(1)}$ coincides with the so-called one-particle Lieb–Thirring constant. (This observation is essentially due to Lieb and Thirring [61].) We use now the inequality

(9.13)
$$L_{\gamma,k}^{(1)} \leqslant L_{\gamma,1}^{(1)} L_{\gamma+1/2,k-1}^{(1)}$$

from [34]; see also [37, Prop. 5.14]. This bound can be translated into the claimed lower bound on $C_{q_k}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k)$ in terms of the constants $C_{q_1}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R})$ and $C_{q_{k-1}}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k-1})$. It is more convenient, however, to stay in the notation of the Lieb–Thirring constants. Iterating the above inequality, we arrive at (9.11).

We emphasize that (9.13) can be translated into a lower bound on $C_{q_k}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k)$ in terms of the constants $C_{q_1}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R})$ and $C_{q_{k-1}}^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^{k-1})$, where $q_d = \frac{2(\gamma + d/2)}{\gamma + d/2 - 1}$. This bound could also be proved directly using the method of proof of Proposition 9.3.

In our application, we need $C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k)$ with $q = \frac{2(Q+k)}{Q+k-2}$ where Q = 2n + 2. We see that $\frac{2(\gamma+k/2)}{\gamma+k/2-1} = q$ if $\gamma = Q/2$. Note also that, since $Q \ge 4$, the assumption $\gamma \ge 1/2$ is satisfied. Therefore in our application we have

(9.14)
$$C_q^{\text{GN}}(\mathbb{R}^k) \ge \left(\left(\frac{k\pi}{2}\right)^{k/2} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+1}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+1}{2})} \frac{\left(\frac{Q+k-1}{2}\right)^{(Q+k-1)/2}}{\left(\frac{Q-1}{2}\right)^{(Q-1)/2}} \right)^{2/(Q+k)}.$$

We will deduce our main result from this bound, Corollary 9.4, the known facts about $\tilde{\gamma}_n$ and the monotonicity properties in the following lemma.

Lemma 9.7. – For each $Q \ge 4$,

$$k \longmapsto 2^{2k} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+1}{2}) \, \Gamma(\frac{Q+k+2}{2})}{(Q+k-1)^{(Q+k-1)/2} \, (Q+k)^{(Q+k)/2}}$$

is decreasing for $k \ge 0$.

Proof. – Denoting

$$\alpha_k := 2^{2k} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+1}{2}) \Gamma(\frac{Q+k+2}{2})}{(Q+k-1)^{(Q+k-1)/2} (Q+k)^{(Q+k)/2}},$$

we have

$$\frac{\alpha_k}{\alpha_{k-1}} = 2 \, \frac{(Q+k-2)^{(Q+k-2)/2}}{(Q+k)^{(Q+k-2)/2}},$$

which we can write as $2(1-x_0^{-1})^{x_0-1}$ with $x_0 = (Q+k)/2$. We will prove momentarily that $x \mapsto (1-x^{-1})^{x-1}$ is decreasing for $x \ge 1$. Since it is equal to 1/2 at x = 2 and since $x_0 > 2$ (provided $k-1 \ge 0 \ge 4-Q$), we deduce that $2(1-x_0^{-1})^{x_0-1} < 1$, proving that $\alpha_k/\alpha_{k-1} < 1$.

It remains to prove that $x \mapsto (1 - x^{-1})^{x-1}$ is decreasing for $x \ge 1$ or, what is the same, $x \mapsto (x-1) \ln(1-x^{-1})$ is decreasing for $x \ge 1$. This follows since the derivative of the latter function is $\ln(1-x^{-1}) + x^{-1} \le 0$ for x > 1.

We finally prove the main result of this subsection.

Proof of Proposition 9.5. — Inserting the bound (9.14) into Corollary 9.4 we obtain (9.15)

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leqslant 2^{2k} \, \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q+k+1}{2}) \, \Gamma(\frac{Q+k+2}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{Q+2}{2}) \, \Gamma(\frac{Q+2}{2})} \, \frac{(Q-1)^{(Q-1)/2} \, Q^{Q/2}}{(Q+k-1)^{(Q+k-1)/2} \, (Q+k)^{(Q+k)/2}} \, \widetilde{\gamma}_n.$$

First consider $n \ge 4$. According to Lemma 9.7, the right side of (9.15) is decreasing with respect to k. For k = 0 it is equal to $\tilde{\gamma}_n$. Since we know that $\tilde{\gamma}_n < 1$ for $n \ge 4$, we learn that $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$ for all $n \ge 4$ and $k \ge 0$.

Now let n = 3. Again by Lemma 9.7, the right side of (9.15) is decreasing with respect to k. For k = 1 it is given by

$$4 \frac{\Gamma(\frac{11}{2})}{\Gamma(\frac{9}{2})} \frac{7^{7/2}}{9^{9/2}} \widetilde{\gamma}_3 = 2 \left(\frac{7}{9}\right)^{7/2} \widetilde{\gamma}_3 \approx 8.872 \cdot 10^{-1} < 1.$$

Here we used the value $\tilde{\gamma}_3 \approx 1.069$ from Subsection 9.2. This proves that $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_3 \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$ for all $k \ge 1$. This completes the proof.

10. Continuation by looking at a direct product

This section is a short aside from the main topic of this part. We will explain that most of the arguments in the previous sections generalize from $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ to the case of

$$G = G_1 \times G_2,$$

where G_1 and G_2 are stratified, nilpotent simply connected Lie groups. If Δ^{G_j} is the sub-Laplacian on G_j , then

$$\Delta^G = \Delta^{G_1} \otimes I + I \otimes \Delta^{G_2}$$

is the sub-Laplacian on G.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п32

10.1. Spectral density. — If Q_1 and Q_2 denote the homogeneous dimensions of G_1 and G_2 , respectively, then

$$Q := Q_1 + Q_2$$

is the homogeneous dimension of G. We recall that for G_1 and G_2 we have the analogues of formula (8.2)

$$\mathbb{I}(-\Delta^{G_1} < \mu)(\zeta_1, \zeta_1) = \mathcal{W}(G_1) \, \mu^{Q_1/2} \quad \text{for all } \zeta_1 \in G_1$$

and

$$\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{G_2} < \mu)(\zeta_2, \zeta_2) = \mathcal{W}(G_2) \,\mu^{Q_2/2} \quad \text{for all } \zeta_2 \in G_2,$$

and also on G,

(10.1)
$$\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{G_1 \times G_2} < \mu)(\zeta, \zeta) = \mathcal{W}(G) \, \mu^{Q/2} \quad \text{for all } \zeta \in G.$$

An abstract version of the argument in Lemma 8.1 shows that

(10.2)
$$\mathcal{W}(G) = \mathcal{W}(G_1) \,\mathcal{W}(G_2) \,\frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q_1}{2}+1) \,\Gamma(\frac{Q_2}{2}+1)}{\Gamma(\frac{Q}{2}+1)}.$$

Indeed, by the spectral theorem we have

$$\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{G_1 \times G_2} < \mu) = \int_0^\infty \left(\mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{G_1} + \lambda < \mu) \otimes I\right) d\left(I \otimes \mathbb{1}(-\Delta^{G_2} < \lambda)\right).$$

Evaluating this identity for the corresponding integral kernels on the diagonal yields

$$\mathcal{W}(G)\,\mu^{Q/2} = \mathcal{W}(G_1)\,\mathcal{W}(G_2)\int_0^\infty (\mu-\lambda)_+^{Q_1/2}\,d\left(\lambda^{Q_2/2}\right),$$

which proves (10.2).

10.2. SOBOLEV INEQUALITY. — We now discuss the Faber–Krahn part of Pleijel's proof. In fact, as in the previous section it will be more convenient to work with the Sobolev inequality rather than the Faber–Krahn inequality. Thus, in this subsection we try to get a good lower bound on the Sobolev constant $C^{\text{Sob}}(G)$ in

$$\iint_{G_1 \times G_2} |\nabla_G u|^2 d\zeta_1 \, d\zeta_2 \ge C^{\operatorname{Sob}}(G) \left(\iint_{G_1 \times G_2} |u|^q \, d\zeta_1 \, d\zeta_2 \right)^{2/q}$$

where we abbreviate

$$q = \frac{2(Q_1 + Q_2)}{Q_1 + Q_2 - 2} = \frac{2Q}{Q - 2}.$$

For the validity of the inequality we require $Q \ge 3$.

We use the Sobolev inequality on G_1 (assuming $Q_1 \ge 3$),

$$\int_{G_1} |\nabla_{G_1} u|^2 d\zeta_1 \ge C^{\text{Sob}}(G_1) \left(\int_{G_1} |u|^{2Q_1/(Q_1-2)} d\zeta_1 \right)^{(Q_1-2)/Q_1}$$

as well as the following Sobolev interpolation inequality on G_2 ,

$$\left(\int_{G_2} |\nabla_{G_2} u|^2 \, d\zeta_2\right)^{\theta} \left(\int_{G_2} |u|^2 \, d\zeta_2\right)^{1-\theta} \ge C_q^{\mathrm{GN}}(G_2) \left(\int_{G_2} |u|^q \, d\zeta_2\right)^{2/q},$$

where the parameters q and θ are related by

$$\frac{1}{q} = \frac{1-\theta}{2} + \theta \, \frac{Q_2 - 2}{2Q_2}.$$

When $Q_2 \ge 3$, this inequality holds in the range $\theta \in [0, 1]$, corresponding to $q \in [2, \frac{2Q_2}{Q_2-2}]$, while if $Q_2 = 1, 2$, it holds in the range $\theta \in [0, \frac{Q_2}{2})$, corresponding to $q \in [2, \infty)$.

These inequalities are known to hold; see, for example [31, 87] for the case of dimension $Q_1, Q_2 \ge 3$. We do not know of an explicit reference for the inequality in case $Q_2 = 1, 2$, but it can easily be deduced from existing results in the literature. One way is to proceed as in the proof of Lemma 3.7 by 'artificially' adding a factor of \mathbb{R}^k (with its additive group structure) and applying the result in dimension ≥ 3 . Another way is to apply [7, Cor. 3.6], which reduces the validity of the Sobolev inequality to the validity of another inequality. In the present case we can use [7, Th. 8.1] in view of the validity of the isoperimetric inequality on G_2 ; see, for instance, [41, Prop. 1.17 and the following remarks].

We will apply the Sobolev interpolation inequality with the parameter

$$\theta_{12} = \frac{Q_2}{Q}, \quad \frac{1}{q} = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{Q}.$$

Note that this choice satisfies $\theta_{12} \in [0,1]$ if $Q_2 \ge 3$ and $\theta_{12} \in [0,\frac{Q_2}{2})$ if $Q_2 = 1,2$ (recall that we assume $Q_1 \ge 3$), so the Sobolev interpolation inequality is indeed valid.

Proceeding in the same way as in the proof of Proposition 9.3, we obtain the following bound for the Sobolev inequality on G:

(10.3)
$$C^{\text{Sob}}(G) \ge C_q^{\text{GN}}(G_2) \left(C^{\text{Sob}}(G_1)\right)^{Q_1/Q} \frac{Q}{Q_1^{Q_1/Q} Q_2^{Q_2/Q}},$$

where we recall that q is determined according to 1/q = 1/2 - 1/Q.

When both $Q_1 \ge 3$ and $Q_2 \ge 3$, we can apply Hölder's inequality to deduce that $C_q^{\text{GN}}(G_2) \ge (C^{\text{Sob}}(G_2))^{Q_2/Q}$ and obtain the more symmetric bound

(10.4)
$$C^{\text{Sob}}(G) \ge \left(C^{\text{Sob}}(G_1)\right)^{Q_1/Q} \left(C^{\text{Sob}}(G_2)\right)^{Q_2/Q} \frac{Q}{Q_1^{Q_1/Q} Q_2^{Q_2/Q}}.$$

10.3. PLEIJEL'S THEOREM. — The proof of Pleijel's bound in Theorem 7.1 extends with obvious changes to the case of general stratified nilpotent groups. Bounding the Faber–Krahn constant that appears in this bound by the corresponding Sobolev constant as in Lemma 9.1, we arrive at a Pleijel-type bound with constant

$$\widetilde{\gamma}(G) := \left(C^{\operatorname{Sob}}(G)\right)^{-Q/2} \mathcal{W}(G)^{-1}.$$

In particular, when both $Q_1 \ge 3$ and $Q_2 \ge 3$, we can insert formula (10.2) and inequality (10.4) and arrive at the bound

(10.5)
$$\widetilde{\gamma}(G) \leqslant \widetilde{\gamma}(G_1) \,\widetilde{\gamma}(G_2) \, \frac{Q_1^{Q_1/2} Q_2^{Q_2/2}}{Q^{Q/2}} \, \frac{\Gamma(\frac{Q}{2}+1)}{\Gamma(\frac{Q_1}{2}+1) \,\Gamma(\frac{Q_2}{2}+1)}$$

Specializing to the case $G_2 = \mathbb{R}^k$ we can get

THEOREM 10.1. — Let G_1 a stratified nilpotent group of homogeneous dimension $Q_1 \ge 3$. Then there exists $k_0(G_1)$ such that for any $k \ge k_0(G_1)$, Pleijel's Theorem holds for the Dirichlet realization in any domain $\Omega \subset G_1 \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of the canonical sub-Laplacian associated with the group $G_1 \times \mathbb{R}^k$.

More generally, assume that G_1 a stratified nilpotent group of homogeneous dimension $Q_1 \ge 3$ and assume that $G_2^{(k)}$ is a sequence of nilpotent groups such that the homogeneous dimensions $Q_2^{(k)}$ tend to ∞ and the corresponding constants $\tilde{\gamma}(G_2^{(k)})$ tend to 0. Then there exists k_0 such that for $k \ge k_0$ we have

$$\gamma(G_1 \times G_2^{(k)}) < 1.$$

Proof. — We prove the more general assertion described after the theorem. According to Stirling's approximation, we have

(10.6)
$$\ln\left(x^{-(x+1)/2}\Gamma\left(\frac{x+2}{2}\right)\right) = -\frac{x}{2}\ln(2e) - \frac{1}{2}\ln\pi + \mathcal{O}(x^{-1}) \text{ as } x \longrightarrow \infty.$$

Writing $Q^{(k)} = Q_1 + Q_2^{(k)}$, this implies that, as $k \to +\infty$,

$$\frac{(Q_2^{(k)})^{Q_2^{(k)}/2}}{(Q^{(k)})^{Q^{(k)}/2}} \frac{\Gamma(Q^{(k)}/2+1)}{\Gamma(Q_2^{(k)}/2+1)} \longrightarrow \left(\frac{1}{2e}\right)^{Q_1/2}.$$

The assertion then follows from (10.5) and the assumption $\tilde{\gamma}(G_2^{(k)}) \to 0$.

11. A second bound on the Faber–Krahn constant

11.1. PRELIMINARY DISCUSSION. — While in the previous two sections we have used the Sobolev constant to get bounds on the Faber–Krahn constant, we will use in this section the isoperimetric constant for this purpose. In those previous two sections we have faced the difficulty that the optimal Sobolev constant on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is not known when $k \ge 1$ and our main work consisted in getting bounds on this constant. Similarly, the optimal isoperimetric constant on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is not known when $k \ge 0$ and we will try to get bounds on it. We emphasize that the isoperimetric constant is even unknown in the case of \mathbb{H}_n (that is, k = 0), despite a famous conjecture of Pansu [74] and several efforts to prove it, which we cite below.

It is known that, in a relatively general setting, the validity of an isoperimetric inequality implies the validity of a Faber–Krahn inequality; see [14, 7, 87]. These works also provide bounds on the Faber–Krahn constant in terms of the isoperimetric constant, but the numerical values in these bounds have not been the main concern in these works and, as far as we know, they are not sufficient to deduce Pleijel's theorem. In contrast to these works, we will use methods that are more specific to the problem at hand and use the particularities of the Heisenberg group and of Euclidean space. (For instance, in Lemma 11.4 we use the form of the Green's function on the Heisenberg group, and in Theorem 11.8 we use the isoperimetric inequality on Euclidean space.)

11.2. DEFINITIONS. — We study the isoperimetric inequality in $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ from the point of view of the theory of sets of finite perimeter. For an introduction to this theory in the Euclidean setting we recommend [62]. From this theory we recall, for instance, that the perimeter of a measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^k$ is defined as

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{R}^k} E := \sup \left\{ \int_E \operatorname{div} \varphi \, dw : \ \varphi \in C^1_c(\mathbb{R}^k, \mathbb{R}^k), \, |\varphi| \leqslant 1 \right\}$$

and that for bounded sets with C^1 (or even Lipschitz) boundary this coincides with the standard surface area of the set; see [62, Ex. 12.5 & 12.6]. The definition of sets of finite perimeter goes back to Caccioppoli and their theory was developed by De Giorgi.

There is a natural and well-known extension of this theory to the setting of stratified nilpotent groups, but we limit ourselves here to the case of $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$. In this case the (horizontal) perimeter of a measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ is defined to be

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k}(E) := \sup \left\{ \int_E \left(\sum_{j=1}^n (X_j \varphi + Y_j \varphi) + \sum_{i=1}^k W_i \varphi \right) dx \, dy \, dz \, dw : \varphi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k, \mathbb{R}^{2n+k}), \, |\varphi| \leqslant 1 \right\}.$$

We denote by $I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ the largest constant such that for every measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ of finite measure one has⁽¹⁶⁾

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k}(E) \ge I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) |E|^{(2n+1+k)/(2n+2+k)}.$$

For background and further details we refer to [39], as well as the textbook [13] treating the model case of \mathbb{H}_1 .

11.3. SYMMETRIZATION. — In this subsection we show that a bound on the isoperimetric constant implies a bound on the Faber–Krahn constant. Arguments in this spirit are known in the Riemannian context and appear, for instance in [10, Th. I.1.5]. As usual, $j_{\nu,1}$ denotes the first positive zero of the Bessel function J_{ν} . For the definition and properties of Bessel functions, we refer to [1].

PROPOSITION 11.1. – For $n \ge 0$ and $k \ge 0$, we have

$$C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)^2 (2n+2+k)^{-2} j_{(2n+k)/2,1}^2$$

The proof shows that equality holds in the Faber–Krahn inequality with the value given by the right side, provided that every superlevel set of the eigenfunction u attains equality in the isoperimetric inequality. This happens in the Euclidean setting

$$\operatorname{Per}_G(E) \ge I(G) |E|^{(Q-1)/Q}$$

п36

 $^{^{(16)}}$ More generally, for a nilpotent stratified group G of homogeneous dimension Q the isoperimetric inequality reads

where n = 0. In this case, we have

(11.1)
$$I(\mathbb{R}^k) = k^{(k-1)/k} |\mathbb{S}^{k-1}|^{1/k}, \text{ and} \\ C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^k) = k^{2(k-1)/k} |\mathbb{S}^{k-1}|^{2/k} k^{-2} j_{(k-2)/2,1}^2 = \omega_k^{2/k} j_{(k-2)/2,1}^2,$$

where ω_k is the measure of the unit ball in \mathbb{R}^k ; see, for instance, [62, Th. 14.1] or [86] for the first equality and [37, Th. 2.54] or [59, Th. 5.1.2] for the second one.

Incidentally, it follows from (11.1) that the inequality in Proposition 11.1 can be stated as

(11.2)
$$C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)^{-2} \ge C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k})^{-2}.$$

Proof. — We abbreviate D := 2n + 2 + k. (This is the homogeneous dimension of $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$, but we avoid the notation Q which elsewhere we used for 2n + 2.)

Our goal is to prove inequality (7.3) for a given open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ and a given function $u \in C_c^1(\Omega)$. (It will then extend to $S_0^1(\Omega)$ by density.) By truncation properties of Sobolev functions we may assume that $u \ge 0$. We define u_* to be a nonincreasing function on $(0, \infty)$ such that

$$|\{u > \tau\}| = \int_{\{u_*(r) > \tau\}} r^{D-1} dr$$
 for all $\tau > 0$.

(We could multiply the right side by a constant, for instance $|\mathbb{S}^{D-1}|$, to make it look more like \mathbb{R}^D , but this does not change the final outcome.) It follows from the layer cake formula that, for any q > 0,

(11.3)
$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u^q \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw = \int_0^\infty u_*(r)^q r^{D-1} \, dr.$$

We are going to show that, for any $p \ge 1$,

(11.4)
$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} u|^p \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw \ge I_{n,k}^p D^{-p(D-1)/D} \int_0^\infty (-u'_*(r))^p \, r^{D-1} \, dr,$$

where, for short,

$$I_{n,k} := I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k).$$

To prove this, we note that the co-area formula implies that

(11.5)
$$|\{u > \tau\}| = \int_{\tau}^{\infty} \left(\int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u|^{-1} d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > t\}}| \right) dt.$$

Let us explain the notation used here. First, we abbreviated

$$|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u| = \sqrt{\sum_{j=1}^n ((X_j u)^2 + (Y_j u)^2) + \sum_{i=1}^k (W_i u)^2}.$$

Next, in the proof of the co-area formula one shows that the sets $\{u > t\}$ have finite perimeter for almost every t, and $|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > t\}}|$ denotes the corresponding perimeter measure. To recall the definition of the latter, let us note that, by Riesz's theorem,

if E is a set of finite perimeter, then there is an \mathbb{R}^{2n+k} -valued Radon measure μ_E on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ such that

$$\int_{E} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} (X_{j}\varphi + Y_{j}\varphi) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} W_{i}\varphi \right) dx \, dy \, dz \, dw = -\int_{E} \varphi \cdot d\mu_{E}$$

for all $\varphi \in C_c^1(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k, \mathbb{R}^{2n+k})$. The perimeter measure $|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_E| := |\mu_E|$ is the corresponding total variation measure. Note that, in particular, we have

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} E = \int d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_E|.$$

(Whenever $\{u = t\}$ is a sufficiently smooth hypersurface the perimeter measure $|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > t\}}|$ is concentrated on $\{u = t\}$.)

For a textbook proof of the co-area formula in the Euclidean case we refer to [62, Th. 13.1]. The corresponding formula in the case of stratified nilpotent groups appears in [39, Th. 5.2] and [33, Cor. 2.3.5].

It follows from (11.5) that

$$\frac{d}{d\tau}|\{u>\tau\}| = -\int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n\times\mathbb{R}^k} u|^{-1} d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n\times\mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u>\tau\}}|.$$

By the assumed isoperimetric inequality and Hölder's inequality with 1/p + 1/p' = 1, (in fact, only p = 2 will be relevant), we have

$$\begin{split} I_{n,k}|\{u > \tau\}|^{(D-1)/D} &\leqslant \operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k}\{u > \tau\} = \int d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > \tau\}}| \\ &\leqslant \left(\int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u|^{-1} d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > \tau\}}|\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\times \left(\int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u|^{p-1} d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > \tau\}}|\right)^{1/p}. \end{split}$$

The previous two relations combined give

$$\int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} u|^{p-1} d |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > \tau\}}| \ge I_{n,k}^p |\{u > \tau\}|^{p(D-1)/D} \left(-\frac{d}{d\tau} |\{u > \tau\}|\right)^{-p+1}.$$

By the co-area formula again, we deduce that

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} u|^p \, dx \, dy \, dz \, dw = \int_0^\infty \int |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} u|^{p-1} \, d|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} \mathbb{1}_{\{u > \tau\}}| \, d\tau$$
$$\geqslant I_{n,k}^p \int_0^\infty |\{u > \tau\}|^{p(D-1)/D} \left(-\frac{d}{d\tau} |\{u > \tau\}|\right)^{-p+1} d\tau.$$

Note that the right side depends on u only through the function $\tau \mapsto |\{u > \tau\}|$. We express it through the function u_* .

For the sake of simplicity we assume that u_* is strictly monotone. The general case can be treated as well, but the idea becomes clearer in this special case. The general case can be handled along the lines of [58, Th. 15.29]. Under the strict monotonicity assumption we can then define a function $[0, ||u||_{\infty}] \ni \tau \mapsto R_{\tau} \in (0, \infty)$ by

$$u_*(R_\tau) = \tau.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п38

It follows that

$$\{u > \tau\}| = \int_{\{u_*(r) > \tau\}} r^{D-1} dr = D^{-1} R^D_\tau.$$

Moreover, one can show that, if u is weakly differentiable, then u_* is absolutely continuous (an argument of this type in the Euclidean case can be found in [58, Th. 15.23]) and we have

$$u_*'(R_\tau)\dot{R}_\tau = 1$$

where the dot denotes differentiation with respect to τ . It follows that

$$\begin{split} \int_0^\infty |\{u > \tau\}|^{p(D-1)/D} \left(-\frac{d}{d\tau} |\{u > \tau\}| \right)^{-p+1} d\tau \\ &= -D^{-p(D-1)/D} \int_0^\infty R_\tau^{D-1} \left(-u'_*(R_\tau) \right)^p \dot{R}_\tau \, d\tau \\ &= D^{-p(D-1)/D} \int_0^\infty r^{D-1} (-u'_*(r))^p \, dr. \end{split}$$

Thus, we have completed the proof of (11.4).

At this point we specialize to the case p = 2 and recall the one-dimensional inequality

$$\int_0^R U'(r)^2 r^{D-1} \, dr \ge j_{(D-2)/2,1}^2 R^{-2} \int_0^R U(r)^2 r^{D-1} \, dr,$$

valid for all R > 0 and all absolutely continuous functions U on (0, R] with U(R) = 0. This follows from the Faber–Krahn inequality in \mathbb{R}^D when restricted to radial functions; see, e.g., [37, Th. 2.54]. We apply the above one-dimensional inequality to $U = u_*$ and $R = R_0$. If we insert

$$|\Omega| = |\{u > 0\}| = D^{-1}R_0^D,$$

we obtain the claimed inequality.

11.4. PANSU'S CONJECTURE AND ITS CONSEQUENCES. — The validity of the isoperimetric inequality in $\mathbb{H} = \mathbb{H}_1$ (that is, the fact that $I(\mathbb{H}) > 0$) is due to Pansu [75]. In [74] Pansu made a conjecture about the set that realizes the optimal constant $I(\mathbb{H})$. In the references given below this conjecture is generalized to \mathbb{H}_n with $n \ge 2$ and, after a computation, we find:

(11.6)
$$I(\mathbb{H}_n) = \frac{2n}{2n+1} \frac{(2n+2)^{\frac{2n+1}{2n+2}} \Gamma(\frac{2n+3}{2})^{\frac{1}{2n+2}} \pi^{\frac{2n+1}{2(2n+2)}} 2^{\frac{1}{n+1}}}{\Gamma(n+1)^{\frac{1}{n+1}}} \qquad (Pansu's conjecture);$$

see, e.g., [26]. (The extra factor of $2^{1/(n+1)}$ compared to their formula comes from the fact that they use $\partial_{x_i} + \frac{1}{2}y_j\partial_z$ etc., while we use $\partial_{x_i} + 2y_j\partial_z$ etc.)

Pansu's conjecture is generally believed to be true and has been verified under certain additional assumptions [79, 26, 80, 78, 70, 72]; see also [56, 57, 15, 16] for a sample of contributions to this problem, as well as the textbook [13] for an introduction to the isoperimetric problem on the Heisenberg group.

п39

We recall that in Subsection 9.2 we have proved Pleijel's theorem in \mathbb{H}_n when $n \ge 4$. Now we will prove it in the remaining dimensions, assuming the validity of Pansu's conjecture.

COROLLARY 11.2. — Assume that Pansu's conjecture holds for some $n \in \{1, 2, 3\}$. Then the Pleijel constant $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n)$ satisfies for the corresponding value of n

(11.7)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}) \leq 0.406114, \quad \gamma(\mathbb{H}_2) \leq 0.155327, \quad \gamma(\mathbb{H}_3) \leq 0.0641172.$$

Proof. — We abbreviate Q = 2n + 2. The conjectured value for $I(\mathbb{H}_n)$ given above leads, via Proposition 11.1, to the bound on the Faber–Krahn constant

$$C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_{n}) \geq \frac{Q^{2\frac{Q-1}{Q}}(Q-2)^{2}\Gamma(\frac{Q+1}{2})^{\frac{2}{Q}}\pi^{\frac{Q-1}{Q}}4^{\frac{2}{Q}}}{(Q-1)^{2}\Gamma(\frac{Q}{2})^{\frac{4}{Q}}} Q^{-2}j_{\frac{Q-2}{2},1}^{2}}$$
$$= \frac{(Q-2)^{2}\Gamma(\frac{Q+1}{2})^{\frac{2}{Q}}\pi^{\frac{Q-1}{Q}}4^{\frac{2}{Q}}}{Q^{\frac{2}{Q}}(Q-1)^{2}\Gamma(\frac{Q}{2})^{\frac{4}{Q}}}j_{\frac{Q-2}{2},1}^{2}.$$

This leads to the bound on the Pleijel constant

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n) \leqslant (C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n))^{-Q/2} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)^{-1} = \frac{Q(Q-1)^Q \Gamma(\frac{Q}{2})^2}{(Q-2)^Q \Gamma(\frac{Q+1}{2})\pi^{\frac{Q-1}{2}} 4} j_{\frac{Q-2}{2},1}^{-Q} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)^{-1}.$$

Using Subsection 8.1, which gives

$$\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}) = \frac{1}{128}, \quad \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_2) = \frac{1}{48^2 \pi}, \quad \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_3) = \frac{1}{2^7 \cdot 768} \, \frac{12 - \pi^2}{\pi^2},$$

and the values [1, Table 9.5]

$$j_{1,1} \sim 3.8317, \quad j_{2,1} \sim 5.1356, \quad j_{3,1} \sim 6.3802,$$

we get (11.7) and the corollary.

11.5. A BOUND ON THE ISOPERIMETRIC CONSTANT IN \mathbb{H}_n . — In this subsection we prove a lower bound on $I(\mathbb{H}_n)$ which is reasonably good in small dimensions n = 1 and n = 2. To state this bound, we need two constants,

(11.8)
$$\mathcal{C}_n := \frac{2^{n-3}n\Gamma(\frac{n}{2})^2}{\pi^{n+1}}$$

and, setting Q = 2n + 2,

$$(11.9) \quad \mathcal{C}'_n := Q^{1/Q} \left(\pi^n \frac{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\Gamma(1 + \frac{Q}{2(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(n + \frac{Q}{2(Q-1)})} \right)^{(Q-1)/Q}$$

For n = 1 we can write the latter constant without Gamma functions, see (11.13) below. In any dimension it can easily be evaluated numerically.

These two constants appear in our bound on the isoperimetric constant. More precisely, we will prove the following theorem.

Theorem 11.3. — For any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$I(\mathbb{H}_n) \ge \mathcal{C}_n^{-1}(\mathcal{C}_n')^{-1}$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п40

We will prove that for any measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{H}_n$

(11.10)
$$\int_{E} u(\zeta) \, d\zeta \leqslant \mathfrak{C}_{n} \mathfrak{C}'_{n} |E|^{1/Q} \int_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} u(\zeta)| \, d\zeta.$$

Here and below, we denote variables in \mathbb{H}_n by ζ and we write

$$|\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} u(\zeta)| := \sqrt{\sum_{j=1}^n ((X_j u)(\zeta)^2 + (Y_j u)(\zeta)^2)}.$$

If we prove this inequality for, say, Lipschitz functions u with compact support, then, by a standard approximation argument, it will extend, with the same constant, to all functions g of bounded variation satisfying $|\{|u| > \lambda\}| < \infty$ for all $\lambda > 0$. (The bounded variation condition is understood in the Heisenberg sense, as discussed, for instance, in [13, §5.1].) In particular (11.10) is valid for the characteristic function of a set of finite (horizontal) perimeter. Since

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_n} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} \mathbb{1}_E(\zeta)| \, d\zeta = \operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n} E \quad \text{and} \quad \int_E \mathbb{1}_E(\zeta) \, d\zeta = |E|,$$

we obtain the inequality stated in the theorem. Thus, it remains to prove (11.10).

Our analysis is based on the following well-known representation formula, where we use the notation

$$||(x, y, z)|| = ((|x|^2 + |y|^2)^2 + z^2)^{1/4}$$
 for $(x, y, z) \in \mathbb{H}_n$.

LEMMA 11.4. — With \mathcal{C}_n from (11.8),

$$u(\zeta) = \mathcal{C}_n \sum_{j=1}^n \int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \frac{(X_j \|\cdot\|)(\zeta^{-1}\eta)(X_j u)(\eta) + (Y_j \|\cdot\|)(\zeta^{-1}\eta)(Y_j u)(\eta)}{\|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{Q-1}} \, d\eta.$$

Here $\zeta^{-1}\eta$ denotes the inverse of ζ composed with η in the sense of the Heisenberg group.

Proof. - As shown by Folland [30],

$$u(\zeta) = -\widetilde{\mathbb{C}}_n \sum_{j=1}^n \int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{2-Q} ((X_j^2 + Y_j^2)u)(\eta) \, d\eta$$

with

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_n = \frac{2^{n-4}\Gamma(\frac{n}{2})^2}{\pi^{n+1}}.$$

The explicit expression for $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}_n$ can be found, for instance, in [12, Eq. between (1.2) and (1.3)] or [19, Th. 1.2]. (Meanwhile, there seems to be a computational error in the constant in [13, Th. 5.15].)

Integrating by parts, we find

$$-\int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{2-Q} ((X_j^2 + Y_j^2)u)(\eta) \, d\eta$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \left((X_j \|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{2-Q}) (X_j u)(\eta) + (Y_j \|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{2-Q}) (Y_j u)(\eta) \right) \, d\eta.$$

On the right side, the vector fields X_j and Y_j act with respect to the η variable. By left invariance, we find

$$X_{j} \| \zeta^{-1} \eta \|^{2-Q} = (X_{j} \| \cdot \|^{2-Q}) (\zeta^{-1} \eta) = (2-Q) \| \zeta^{-1} \eta \|^{1-Q} (X_{j} \| \cdot \|) (\zeta^{-1} \eta)$$

and similarly for Y_j . This proves the claimed formula.

We deduce from Lemma 11.4 that for any measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{H}_n$,

$$\int_E u(\zeta) \, d\zeta = \mathcal{C}_n \int_{\mathbb{H}_n} \sum_{j=1}^n \int_E \frac{(X_j \|\cdot\|) (\zeta^{-1} \eta) (X_j u)(\eta) + (Y_j \|\cdot\|) (\zeta^{-1} \eta) (Y_j u)(\eta)}{\|\zeta^{-1} \eta\|^{Q-1}} \, d\zeta \, d\eta.$$

Here we used Fubini's theorem. The arguments given in Lemma 11.5 below show that the integrals are absolutely convergent, so the interchange of integrals is justified.

Our goal is to bound

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{E} \frac{(X_{j} \|\cdot\|) (\zeta^{-1} \eta) (X_{j} u)(\eta) + (Y_{j} \|\cdot\|) (\zeta^{-1} \eta) (Y_{j} u)(\eta)}{\|\zeta^{-1} \eta\|^{Q-1}} \, d\zeta$$

from above, for any fixed η . Abbreviating $a_j := (X_j u)(\eta)$, $b_j := (Y_j u)(\eta)$ and $F := E^{-1}\eta = \{\zeta^{-1}\eta : \zeta \in E\}$, we need to bound

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{F} \frac{a_{j}(X_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi) + b_{j}(Y_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi)}{\|\xi\|^{Q-1}} \, d\xi$$

from above. Note that

$$|F| = |E^{-1}\eta|$$
 and $|a|^2 + |b|^2 = |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_n} g(v)|^2$.

LEMMA 11.5. — For any $a, b \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and any measurable $F \subset \mathbb{H}_n$,

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{F} \frac{a_{j}(X_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi) + b_{j}(Y_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi)}{\|\xi\|^{Q-1}} d\xi \leq \mathcal{C}'_{n} |F|^{1/Q} (|a|^{2} + |b|^{2})^{1/2}$$

with \mathcal{C}'_n from (11.9).

Let us accept this lemma for the moment and use it to complete the proof of (11.10). According to the above argument, we find, for any $\eta \in \mathbb{H}_n$,

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{E} \frac{(X_{j} \|\cdot\|)(\zeta^{-1}\eta)(X_{j}u)(\eta) + (Y_{j} \|\cdot\|)(\zeta^{-1}\eta)(Y_{j}u)(\eta)}{\|\zeta^{-1}\eta\|^{Q-1}} \, d\zeta \leqslant \mathfrak{C}_{n}' |E|^{1/Q} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} u(\eta)|.$$

Consequently, we have shown that

$$\int_{E} u(\zeta) \, d\zeta \leqslant \mathfrak{C}_{n} \mathfrak{C}'_{n} |E|^{1/Q} \int_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} |\nabla_{\mathbb{H}_{n}} u(\eta)| \, d\eta.$$

This is the claimed inequality (11.10). It remains to prove Lemma 11.5.

Proof of Lemma 11.5. - Let us abbreviate

$$I[F] := \sum_{j=1}^{n} \int_{F} \frac{a_j(X_j \| \cdot \|)(\xi) + b_j(Y_j \| \cdot \|)(\xi)}{\|\xi\|^{Q-1}} \, d\xi.$$

We think of the inequality in the lemma as an optimization problem, where we want to maximize I[F] among all sets F of a given measure. By homogeneity the value of this fixed measure is irrelevant.

We know by the bathtub principle (see, for instance, [60, Th. 1.14]) that there is an optimal set F_* for the inequality and that this optimal set is given by

$$F_* = \left\{ \xi \in \mathbb{H}_n : \sum_{j=1}^n \frac{a_j(X_j \| \cdot \|)(\xi) + b_j(Y_j \| \cdot \|)(\xi)}{\|\xi\|^{Q-1}} > \kappa \right\}$$

for some $\kappa > 0$. In fact, as already mentioned, by homogeneity, the value of κ is immaterial and we will set it equal to 1 in what follows. Thus, we have, for any set $F \subset \mathbb{H}_n$,

$$\frac{I[F]}{|F|^{1/Q}} \leqslant \frac{I[F_*]}{|F_*|^{1/Q}},$$

and our task is to compute the right side. More precisely, we want to show that

$$\frac{I[F_*]}{|F_*|^{1/Q}} = \mathcal{C}'_n (|a|^2 + |b|^2)^{1/2}$$

with \mathcal{C}'_n from (11.9).

We begin by bringing I[F] in a more explicit form. Writing $\xi = (x, y, t)$, we compute

$$(X_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi) = \|\xi\|^{-3} ((|x|^{2} + |y|^{2})x_{j} + y_{j}t),$$

$$(Y_{j} \| \cdot \|)(\xi) = \|\xi\|^{-3} ((|x|^{2} + |y|^{2})y_{j} - x_{j}t),$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\frac{a_j(X_j\|\cdot\|)(\xi) + b_j(Y_j\|\cdot\|)(\xi)}{\|\xi\|^{Q-1}} = \frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)(a \cdot x) + (a \cdot y)t + (|x|^2 + |y|^2)(b \cdot y) - (b \cdot x)t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}}.$$

In particular,

$$I[F] = \int_{F} \frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)(a \cdot x) + (a \cdot y)t + (|x|^2 + |y|^2)(b \cdot y) - (b \cdot x)t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}} \, d\xi$$

and

$$F_* = \left\{ \xi \in \mathbb{H}_n : \frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)(a \cdot x) + (a \cdot y)t + (|x|^2 + |y|^2)(b \cdot y) - (b \cdot x)t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}} > 1 \right\}.$$

We claim that $|F_*|$ and $I[F_*]$ depend on a and b only through $|a|^2 + |b|^2$. Indeed, from the above expression it is obvious that the two quantities do not change if aand b are simultaneously rotated by the same rotation matrix. This implies that the two quantities depend on a and b only through |a|, |b| and $a \cdot b$. We also see that the two quantities do not change if we apply a two-dimensional rotation to (a_j, b_j) . This implies that the two quantities depend on a_j and b_j only through $a_j^2 + b_j^2$. This proves the claim.

As a consequence, we may set $\alpha := \sqrt{|a|^2 + |b|^2}$ and assume that $a = \alpha e_n$ and b = 0. Thus, we have

$$F_* = \left\{ \xi \in \mathbb{H}_n : \ \alpha \frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)x_n + y_n t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}} > 1 \right\}$$

and we need to compute

$$|F_*|$$
 and $I[F_*] = \int_{F_*} \alpha \frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)x_n + y_n t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}} d\xi.$

To perform these computations, we introduce coordinates

$$x_j = r\sqrt{\sin\theta}\cos\varphi_j\,\omega_j, \quad y_j = r\sqrt{\sin\theta}\sin\varphi_j\,\omega_j, \quad t = r^2\cos\theta,$$

where

$$r > 0, \ \theta \in (0,\pi), \ \varphi = (\varphi_1, \dots, \varphi_n) \in (-\pi, \pi)^n =: T^n \text{ and } \omega \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1} \cap (0,\infty)^n =: \Sigma$$

We claim that in this parametrization, the measure is given by

(11.11) $dx \, dy \, dt = r^{Q-1} dr \, \sin^{n-1} \theta \, d\theta \, d\mu(\omega) \, d\varphi,$

where $d\varphi$ is standard Lebesgue measure on T^n and where $d\mu(\omega) = \omega_1 \cdots \omega_n d\omega$ with the standard surface measure $d\omega$ on \mathbb{S}^{n-1} . More explicitly, if we parametrize $\omega \in \Sigma$ by

$$\omega_{1} = \sin \theta_{n-1} \sin \theta_{n-2} \cdots \sin \theta_{1},$$

$$\omega_{2} = \sin \theta_{n-1} \sin \theta_{n-2} \cdots \cos \theta_{1},$$

$$\cdots$$

$$\omega_{n-1} = \sin \theta_{n-1} \cos \theta_{n-2},$$

$$\omega_{n} = \cos \theta_{n-1},$$

with $0 < \theta_j < \pi/2$, then

$$d\mu(\omega) = \omega_1 \cdots \omega_n \, d\omega = \prod_{j=1}^{n-1} \sin^{2j-1} \theta_j \cos \theta_j \, d\theta_j$$

The latter formula follows immediately from $d\omega = \prod_{j=1}^{n-1} \sin^{j-1} \theta_j \, d\theta_j$.

We point out that when n = 1, then $\Sigma = \{1\}$ and μ is trivial in the sense that $\mu(\{1\}) = 1$.

Let us provide the details for formula (11.11). First, for each j, we introduce polar coordinates

$$x_j = r_j \cos \varphi_j, \quad y_j = r_j \sin \varphi_j,$$

and note that

$$dx_j \, dy_j = r_j dr_j \, d\varphi_j.$$

Next, we consider (r_1, \ldots, r_n) as an element of \mathbb{R}^n and introduce hyperspherical coordinates in \mathbb{R}^n ,

 $r_j = \rho \omega_j$ with $\rho > 0$ and $\omega = (\omega_1, \dots, \omega_n) \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1} \cap (0, \infty)^n = \Sigma$. We have $dr_1 \cdots dr_n = \rho^{n-1} d\rho \, d\omega$,

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

1144

 \mathbf{SO}

$$dx \, dy = \rho^{2n-1} \, d\rho \, \omega_1 \cdots \omega_n \, d\omega = \rho^{2n-1} \, d\rho \, d\mu(\omega).$$

Finally, we set

$$\rho = r\sqrt{\sin\theta}, \quad t = r^2\cos\theta$$

and compute easily

$$d\rho \, dt = r^2 (\sin \theta)^{-1/2} \, dr \, d\theta.$$

Inserting this into the above formula for dx dy, we obtain the claimed formula (11.11). In these coordinates we have

$$\frac{(|x|^2 + |y|^2)x_n + y_n t}{\|\xi\|^{Q+2}} = \sqrt{\sin\theta} \ \omega_n \frac{\sin\theta\cos\varphi_n + \cos\theta\sin\varphi}{r^{Q-1}} = \frac{\sqrt{\sin\theta} \ \omega_n \sin(\theta + \varphi_n)}{r^{Q-1}}$$

In particular, the constraint $\alpha((|x|^2 + |y|^2)x_n + y_nt)/\|\xi\|^{Q+2} > 1$ can be written as

$$r < \left(\alpha \sqrt{\sin \theta} \,\omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n)\right)^{1/(Q-1)}.$$

This allows us to carry out the r-integration and to obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |F_*| &= \int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \int_0^{\infty} dr \, r^{Q-1} \mathbb{1}_F \\ &= \alpha^{Q/(Q-1)} \frac{1}{Q} \int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \left(\sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n) \right)^{Q/(Q-1)} \end{aligned}$$

and

$$\begin{split} I[F_*] &= \alpha \int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \int_0^{\infty} dr \, r^{Q-1} \mathbbm{1}_F \frac{\sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin(\theta + \varphi_n)}{r^{Q-1}} \\ &= \alpha \int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \\ &\quad \times \sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin(\theta + \varphi_n) \left(\alpha \sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n) \right)^{1/(Q-1)} \\ &= \alpha^{Q/(Q-1)} \int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \left(\sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n) \right)^{Q/(Q-1)} . \end{split}$$
 Thus

Thus,

$$\frac{I[F_*]}{|F_*|^{1/Q}} = \alpha Q^{1/Q} \\ \times \left(\int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \left(\sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n) \right)^{Q/(Q-1)} \right)^{(Q-1)/Q}.$$

It remains to compute the integral on the right side. The $(\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_{n-1})$ -integral can be computed immediately. Moreover, for fixed θ , we can compute the φ_n -integral by translation invariance. We obtain

$$\int_{T^n} d\varphi \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1}\theta \left(\sqrt{\sin\theta} \, \omega_n \sin_+(\theta + \varphi_n) \right)^{Q/(Q-1)} \\ = (2\pi)^{n-1} \int_0^{\pi} d\varphi \, \sin^{Q/(Q-1)}\varphi \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \, \sin^{n-1+Q/2(Q-1)}\theta \int_{\Sigma} d\mu(\omega) \, \omega_n^{Q/(Q-1)}.$$

Using the beta function identity

$$2\int_0^{\pi/2} dt \left(\sin^{2z_1-1}t\right) \left(\cos^{2z_2-1}t\right) = B(z_1, z_2) = \frac{\Gamma(z_1)\Gamma(z_2)}{\Gamma(z_1+z_2)},$$

we compute

$$\int_0^{\pi} d\varphi \left(\sin^{Q/(Q-1)} \varphi \right) = \sqrt{\pi} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})},$$
$$\int_0^{\pi} d\theta \left(\sin^{n-1+Q/2(Q-1)} \theta \right) = \sqrt{\pi} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})}$$

and, when $n \ge 2$,

For n = 1 the same formula remains valid, for in this case the integral is trivially equal to one. Thus, we have shown that

$$\begin{split} \frac{I[F_*]}{|F_*|^{1/Q}} &= \alpha Q^{1/Q} \left(\pi^n \frac{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{2Q-1}{2(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(\frac{n}{2} + \frac{Q}{4(Q-1)} + \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\Gamma(1 + \frac{Q}{2(Q-1)})}{\Gamma(n + \frac{Q}{2(Q-1)})} \right)^{(Q-1)/Q} \\ &= \alpha \mathcal{C}'_n. \end{split}$$

This completes the proof of the lemma.

At this point the proof of Theorem 11.3 is complete. We now bring the lower bound in the theorem in a more explicit form in dimensions n = 1 and n = 2.

Corollary 11.6. – For n = 1, 2 one has

$$I(\mathbb{H}) \ge 8 \cdot 3^{-9/8} \pi^{1/4} \quad and \quad I(\mathbb{H}_2) \ge \pi^{4/3} 6^{-1/6} \left(\frac{\Gamma(\frac{13}{5})}{\Gamma(\frac{11}{10})} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{9}{5})}{\Gamma(\frac{13}{10})}\right)^{5/6}$$

Let us discuss the value of the lower bound of $I(\mathbb{H}).$ Numerically, one has $8\cdot 3^{-9/8}\pi^{1/4}\approx 3.09468.$

This should be compared with Pansu's conjecture (11.6), which gives the value (11.12) $2^{5/2}3^{-3/4}\pi^{1/2} \approx 4.39854.$

Thus, our value is still quite a bit away from the conjectured sharp value. On the other hand, it improves over Pansu's original value

$$(8\pi/3)^{1/4} \approx 1.7013.$$

 $\mathrm{J}.\mathrm{\acute{E}}.\mathrm{P}.-\mathrm{M}.,$ 2025, tome 12

See [75] and also [13, (7.15)]. (The discrepancy to the latter formula by a factor of $4^{1/4}$ comes from the different normalization of the vector fields used in that reference.)

Proof. — The claimed formula for n = 1 follows from Theorem 11.3, the value $C_1 = (4\pi)^{-1}$ and

(11.13)
$$C'_1 = 2^{-1} 3^{9/8} \pi^{3/4}.$$

To prove the latter formula, we note that, since Q = 4,

$$\mathcal{C}_1' = 4^{1/4} \left(\pi \frac{\Gamma(\frac{7}{6}) \, \Gamma(\frac{5}{6})}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{3}) \, \Gamma(\frac{4}{3})} \right)^{3/4}$$

By the reflection formula for the gamma function we deduce

$$\frac{\Gamma(\frac{7}{6})\,\Gamma(\frac{5}{6})}{\Gamma(\frac{5}{3})\,\Gamma(\frac{4}{3})} = \frac{\frac{1}{6}\,\Gamma(\frac{1}{6})\,\Gamma(\frac{5}{6})}{\frac{2}{3}\Gamma(\frac{2}{3})\,\frac{1}{3}\,\Gamma(\frac{1}{3})} = \frac{3}{4}\,\frac{\Gamma(\frac{1}{6})\,\Gamma(\frac{5}{6})}{\Gamma(\frac{1}{3})\,\Gamma(\frac{2}{3})} = \frac{3}{4}\,\frac{\frac{\pi}{\sin\frac{\pi}{6}}}{\frac{\pi}{\sin\frac{\pi}{3}}} = \frac{3}{4}\,\frac{\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}}{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{3^{3/2}}{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{3^$$

This proves the claimed formula (11.13).

The formula for n = 2 follows directly from Theorem 11.3, using the definition of \mathcal{C}_2 and \mathcal{C}'_2 .

REMARK 11.7. — If one uses the lower bounds on $I(\mathbb{H}_n)$ from Corollary 11.6 for n = 1, 2 and inserts them into Proposition 11.1, one obtains a lower bound on $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n)$ that is better than the bound given by Lemma 9.1 and the Jerison–Lee value (9.1). Explicitly, we obtain $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}) \geq 8.78829 \approx 2\pi \times 1.3987$ and $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_2) \geq 17.9011 \approx 2^{7/3}\pi \times 1.13064$. This leads to the bounds

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}) \leqslant 1.65737$$
 and $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_2) \leqslant 1.26183$,

which are both unsatisfactory. We do see, however, that these values are better than the bounds from (9.2), which are stated after Proposition 9.2, viz.

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}) \leq 3.2423$$
 and $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_2) \leq 1.8238$.

When n = 3, the lower bound from Theorem 11.3, when inserted into Proposition 11.1, does not improve over the bound on $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_3)$ given by Lemma 9.1 and (9.1).

Despite the negative results in the previous remark, we will see that Theorem 11.3 will be useful when dealing with $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ with n = 1 and n = 2.

11.6. A BOUND ON THE ISOPERIMETRIC CONSTANT IN $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$. — We recall that $I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ denotes the isoperimetric constant on $\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$. Here we prove a lower bound on this constant in terms of $I(\mathbb{H}_n)$ (and the known isoperimetric constants in Euclidean space).

Theorem 11.8. — For any $n, k \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) \left(\frac{I(\mathbb{H}_n)}{I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2})}\right)^{(2n+2)/(2n+2+k)}.$$

The proof of the theorem relies on the following lemma that concerns functions v of bounded variations; see, e.g., [58, Chap. 2 & 7]. By definition, the distributional derivative of v is a measure. By Lebesgue's decomposition theorem we can write this derivative as the sum of a singular measure $Dv^{(s)}$ and a measure that is absolutely continuous with respect to Lebesgue measure and whose density we denote by v'.

LEMMA 11.9. — Let $N \ge 2$ and let $v \in L^{N-2/N-1}(\mathbb{R})$ be a function of bounded variation. Then, for any $\beta > 0$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \sqrt{(\beta v^{N-2/N-1})^2 + (v')^2} \, dt + |Dv^{(s)}|(\mathbb{R})$$

$$\geq I(\mathbb{R}^N) \left(\frac{\beta}{I(\mathbb{R}^{N-1})}\right)^{N-1/N} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} |v| \, dt\right)^{N-1/N}.$$

If N = 2, we understand $v^{N-2/N-1}$ as the characteristic function of $\{|v| \neq 0\}$, and we understand the assumption $v \in L^{N-2/N-1}(\mathbb{R})$ as requiring that this set has finite measure.

If in the first formula in (11.1) we replace $|\mathbb{S}^{k-1}|$ by $2\pi^{k/2}\Gamma(\frac{k}{2})^{-1}$, then we see that $I(\mathbb{R}^k)$ can be defined for any (not necessarily integer) real number k > 0. With this definition, Lemma 11.9 remains valid for (not necessarily integer) $N \ge 2$. However, for us only the case where N is an integer case is relevant and we only provide the *proof* in this case. We note that by scaling, if the inequality holds for one value of $\beta > 0$, then it holds for any such value. Thus, we may assume that $\beta = I(\mathbb{R}^{N-1})$. In this case, the lemma follows from the isoperimetric inequality in \mathbb{R}^N applied to the set $\{(x', x_N) \in \mathbb{R}^{N-1} \times \mathbb{R} : \omega_{N-1} | x' |^{N-1} < v(x_N)\}$, where ω_{N-1} is the volume of the unit ball in \mathbb{R}^{N-1} .

Proof of Theorem 11.8. — Let $E \subset \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k$ have finite measure and finite perimeter and set

$$v(t) := |\{\zeta \in \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1} : (\zeta, t) \in E\}|,$$

$$p(t) := \operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1}} \{\zeta \in \mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1} : (\zeta, t) \in E\}.$$

It follows from Fubini's theorem that v is an integrable function with

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} v(t) \, dt = |E|$$

Moreover, one can show that v is of bounded variation and that p is integrable and that

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} E \geqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sqrt{p^2 + (v')^2} \, dt + |Dv^{(s)}|(\mathbb{R}).$$

(This requires some work. Similar facts appear in the review paper [86] on the isoperimetric inequality on \mathbb{R}^k .) We bound

$$p(t) \ge I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1}) v(t)^{(2n+k)/(2n+k+1)}$$
 for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$

and apply the lemma with $\beta = I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1})$ and N = 2n + 2 + k to deduce that

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k} E \ge I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) \left(\frac{I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1})}{I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+1+k})} \right)^{(2n+1+k)/(2n+2+k)} |E|^{(2n+1+k)/(2n+2+k)}.$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п48

Thus,

$$I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) \left(\frac{I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^{k-1})}{I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+1+k})}\right)^{(2n+1+k)/(2n+2+k)}.$$

Dropping n from the notation and abbreviating

 $\iota_k := \left(I(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) / I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) \right)^{2n+2+k},$

we can write this bound as $\iota_k \ge \iota_{k-1}$. Thus, $\iota_k \ge \iota_0$, which is the assertion of the theorem.

As an immediate consequence of Theorem 11.8 and Proposition 11.1 (in the form (11.2)) we obtain the following lower bound on the Faber–Krahn constant.

Corollary 11.10. – For any $n, k \in \mathbb{N}$,

(11.14)
$$C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \ge C^{\mathrm{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^{2n+k+2}) \left(\frac{I(\mathbb{H}_n)}{I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2})}\right)^{2(2n+2)/(2n+2+k)}$$

One can bring the bound (11.14) into a somewhat more explicit form by using the explicit expressions for $C^{\text{FK}}(\mathbb{R}^{2n+k+2})$ and $I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2})$ from (11.1).

With the help of Corollary 11.6 we are ready to prove that $\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) < 1$ if n = 1and $k \ge 2$ or if n = 2 and $k \ge 1$.

Proof of Theorem 7.2. Cases n=1 and n=2

We recall the expression for $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k)$ from (8.7) and write it as

$$\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) = \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k})\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)(4\pi)^{n+1}\Gamma(n+2).$$

Using Corollary 11.10 we find that

(11.15)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_n \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leq \gamma(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k}) \left(\frac{I(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2})}{I(\mathbb{H}_n)}\right)^{2n+2} \mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_n)^{-1} (4\pi)^{-n-1} \Gamma(n+2)^{-1}.$$

Note that the upper bound depends on k only through $\gamma(\mathbb{R}^{2n+2+k})$. We recall from [48, Th. 5.1] that the sequence $d \mapsto \gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is decreasing. Therefore, if we can show that the upper bound is < 1 for (n,k) = (1,2) and (n,k) = (2,1), then the assertions of the theorem for n = 1 and n = 2 will follow.

Case n = 1. — Recalling from (8.4) that $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}) = 1/128$, we get

(11.16)
$$\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leqslant 4^4 \left(\frac{\Gamma(\frac{6+k}{2})}{\Gamma(3)}\right)^2 (I(\mathbb{H}))^{-4} \left(1/j_{(2+k)/2,1}\right)^{4+k} (\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}))^{-1} 2^k$$
$$= 2^{13+k} \Gamma(\frac{6+k}{2})^2 (I(\mathbb{H}))^{-4} \left(1/j_{(2+k)/2,1}\right)^{4+k}.$$

Specializing further to k = 2, this bound becomes

 $\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}^2) \leq 2^{17} 3^2 (I(\mathbb{H}))^{-4} (1/j_{2,1})^6.$

We have $j_{2,1} \approx 5.13562$ [1, Table 9.5] and, using the lower bound on $I(\mathbb{H})$ from Corollary 11.6, we obtain

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}^2) \leqslant 0.701019.$$

This is < 1, as desired.

Case n = 2. — Recalling from (8.5) that $\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_2) = 1/48^2 \pi$, we get

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_2 \times \mathbb{R}^k) \leqslant 6^6 \left(\frac{\Gamma(\frac{j+k}{2})}{\Gamma(4)}\right)^2 (I(\mathbb{H}_2))^{-6} \left(1/j_{(4+k)/2,1}\right)^{6+k} (\mathcal{W}(\mathbb{H}_2))^{-1} 2^k$$
$$= 2^{12+k} 3^6 \pi \Gamma(\frac{8+k}{2})^2 (I(\mathbb{H}_2))^{-6} \left(1/j_{(4+k)/2,1}\right)^{6+k}.$$

Specializing further to k = 1, this bound becomes

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_2 \times \mathbb{R}) \leqslant 2^5 3^8 5^2 7^2 \pi^2 \left(I(\mathbb{H}_2) \right)^{-6} \left(1/j_{5/2,1} \right)^7.$$

We have $j_{5/2,1} \approx 5.76346$ [1, Table 10.6] and, using the lower bound on $I(\mathbb{H}_2)$ from Corollary 11.6, we obtain

$$\gamma(\mathbb{H}_2 \times \mathbb{R}) \leqslant 0.823715.$$

This is < 1, as desired.

As another application of Corollary 11.10 we now show that Pansu's conjecture implies Pleijel's theorem.

Proof of Proposition 7.3. — In view of Theorem 7.2 and Corollary 11.2 it suffices to prove that Pansu's conjecture in \mathbb{H} implies $\gamma(\mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}) < 1$. Arguing as in the previous proof, we want to show that the right side of (11.16) is < 1 when k = 1 and when $I(\mathbb{H})$ is replaced by the conjectured value on the right side of (11.6), which is $2^{5/2}3^{-3/4}\pi^{1/2}$; see (11.12). Using $j_{3/2,1} \approx 4.49341$ [1, Table 10.6], we obtain

$$2^{14} \Gamma(\frac{7}{2})^2 \left(2^{5/2} 3^{-3/4} \pi^{1/2}\right)^{-4} j_{3/2,1}^{-5} \approx 2.639 \cdot 10^{-1} < 1,$$

as claimed.

Part 3. Appendix

Appendix A. Local linear independence

In our description of the nilpotent approximation in Section 3 and in the proof of our main theorem in Section 5 we made use of results by Rothschild [81] that were established under the assumption that the vectors $X_1(x), \ldots, X_p(x)$ are linearly independent at one (and hence, by equiregularity) any point $x \in M$. In this appendix we show that locally around any given point we may always reduce ourselves to the case where this is satisfied. We emphasize that this is well-known in sub-Riemannian geometry and we briefly sketch the proof in that language in Subsection A.3. We think, however, that it is beneficial to also give an elementary proof "by hand". Finally, in Subsection A.4 we discuss topological obstructions to a global version of this statement.

To be precise, in this appendix we work under Assumptions 1.1 and 1.2 and we recall that $n_i = \dim \mathcal{D}_i(x)$. We shall prove the following.

LEMMA A.1. — For any $x_0 \in M$ there is an open neighborhood $W \subset M$ of x_0 and smooth vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ defined in W such that

(A.1)
$$\operatorname{span}\{X_1(x), \dots, X_{n_1}(x)\} = \mathcal{D}_1(x) \text{ for all } x \in W$$

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

п5о

and

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}}^{M,\mu}f = \sum_{j=1}^{n_1} \widetilde{X}_j^{\star} \widetilde{X}_j f \quad for \ all \ f \in C^2(W).$$

The vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ still satisfy Assumptions 1.1 (with the same r) and 1.2 (with the dimensions n_j).

A.1. A first example. - To start, we consider the example where

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}} = X_1^{\star} X_1 + X_2^{\star} X_2 + X_3^{\star} X_3.$$

We suppose that Assumptions 1.1 with r = 2 and Assumption 1.2 are satisfied, but we assume that at each point $x \in M$ the space generated by $X_1(x), X_2(x), X_3(x)$ is of dimension 2.

Let us derive Lemma A.1 in this particular case, that is, show that locally, we can represent $-\Delta_X$ in the form

$$-\Delta_{\boldsymbol{X}} = \widetilde{X}_1^{\star} \widetilde{X}_1 + \widetilde{X}_2^{\star} \widetilde{X}_2,$$

for suitable vector fields $\widetilde{X}_1, \widetilde{X}_2$, such that for all x in a neighborhood of a given point the vectors $\widetilde{X}_1(x)$ and $\widetilde{X}_2(x)$ are linearly independent and belong to $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$.

We proceed as for the proof of the Morse lemma. Let us assume that X_1 and X_2 are linearly independent in some open set W in M. Hence we can write for $x \in W$

$$X_3(x) = a_1(x)X_1(x) + a_2(x)X_2(x)$$

with two smooth functions a_1 and a_2 on W. The two desired vector fields are given by

(A.2)
$$\begin{aligned} \widetilde{X}_1 &= \sqrt{1 + a_1^2} X_1 + \frac{a_1 a_2}{\sqrt{1 + a_1^2}} X_2, \\ \widetilde{X}_2 &= \sqrt{\frac{1 + a_1^2 + a_2^2}{1 + a_1^2}} X_2. \end{aligned}$$

Clearly \widetilde{X}_1 and \widetilde{X}_2 are linearly independent. Note also that

$$[\widetilde{X}_1, \widetilde{X}_2] = \sqrt{1 + a_1^2 + a_2^2 [X_1, X_2] + b_1 X_1 + b_2 X_2}$$

with two smooth functions b_1 and b_2 on W. This proves the assertions of Lemma A.1 in this example.

In passing we mention that in this case we can take as an adapted flag (see Section 3) the vector fields $\tilde{X}_1, \tilde{X}_2, [\tilde{X}_1, \tilde{X}_2]$, so that the group G_x is the Heisenberg group.

A.2. GENERAL ARGUMENT. — The argument in the general case is as follows: we consider a sub-Laplacian $\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu} = -\sum_{i=1}^{p} X_{i}^{\star} X_{i}$ and assume that $p > n_{1}$ (for otherwise there is nothing to prove). For $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ we consider

$$Q[f](x) := \sum_{j=1}^{p} (X_j f(x))^2.$$

We choose n_1 vector fields, which we can assume to be X_1, \ldots, X_{n_1} (up to relabeling), that are linearly independent in a neighborhood of some point $x_0 \in M$. In the

sequel x denotes the variable in this neighborhood. For $j = n_1 + 1, ..., p$, we find coefficients a_{ij} such that

$$X_j = \sum_{\ell=1}^{n_1} a_{j\ell}(x) X_\ell.$$

Expanding, we obtain for f with compact support in this neighborhood

$$Q[f](x) = \sum_{\ell,\ell'=1}^{n_1} b_{\ell\ell'}(x) X_{\ell} f(x) X_{\ell'} f(x)$$

with some coefficients $b_{\ell\ell'}$ computed in terms of the $a_{j\ell}$. The matrix

$$B_x := (b_{\ell\ell'}(x))_{1 \leq \ell, \ell' \leq n_1}$$

is symmetric and positive definite.

In this case, we can have a normal form (see the proof of the Morse lemma):

$$B_x = T_x^t \, T_x$$

where $T_x = (t_{i\ell}(x))$ is triangular, invertible, depending smoothly on x in the construction. We set for $i = 1, ..., n_1$,

$$\widetilde{X}_i(x) := \sum_{\ell=i}^{n_1} t_{i\ell}(x) X_\ell(x)$$

and get

$$Q[f](x) = \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} (\tilde{X}_i f(x))^2.$$

Integrating this identity with respect to μ we conclude that, locally,

$$\Delta = -\sum_{i=1}^{n_1} \widetilde{X}_i^{\star} \widetilde{X}_i,$$

as claimed. Clearly, at each point x in the relevant neighborhood the span of the vectors $\widetilde{X}_1(x), \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}(x)$ is equal to $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$. Since the \mathcal{D}_j for $j \ge 1$ depend on the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_p only through their span \mathcal{D}_1 , we see that the $\widetilde{X}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}$ satisfy Assumptions 1.1 (with the same r) and 1.2 (with the dimensions n_j). This concludes the proof of Lemma A.1.

A.3. SUB-RIEMANNIAN GEOMETRIC CONSTRUCTION. — We provide⁽¹⁷⁾ an alternative approach to the argument of the previous subsection. We refer for example to the books [2, 51] or to the appendices of [21, 22] for further background.

We introduce the following metric on the distribution: for $x \in M$ and $v \in \mathcal{D}_1(x)$ we set

$$g_x(v) := \inf \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^p u_j^2 : \sum_{j=1}^p u_j X_j(x) = v \right\}.$$

One can show that this defines a positive definite quadratic form, and thus a metric, on $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$, which depends smoothly on x. We omit a proof of these assertions, which can be verified using for instance some ideas used in the proof of (A.3) below.

1152

⁽¹⁷⁾Discussions with Y. Colin de Verdière, L. Hillairet and C. Letrouit.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

Let $(\widetilde{X}_1(x), \ldots, \widetilde{X}_{n_1}(x))$ be a smooth local orthonormal frame for this metric. We claim that

(A.3)
$$\sum_{j=1}^{p} (X_j f)^2 = \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} (\widetilde{X}_i f)^2.$$

Once we have verified this, we obtain another proof of Lemma A.1.

Identity (A.3) is well-known and can be proved in several ways, but for the sake of completeness we outline one possible proof. Introducing

$$E_x(v) = \left\{ u \in \mathbb{R}^p : \sum_{j=1}^p u_j X_j(x) = v \right\} \text{ for all } v \in \mathcal{D}_1(x),$$

we notice that

$$g_x(v) = \inf \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^p u_j^2 : u \in E_x(v) \right\}.$$

For every $v \in D_1(x)$ this infimum is attained at a unique $u_x(v) \in \mathbb{R}^p$ and this $u_x(v)$ is the orthogonal projection of 0 onto $E_x(v)$. In particular, $u_x(v)$ is orthogonal to $E_x(0)$. Let

$$u_i := (u_{ij})_{j=1}^p := u_x(X_i(x))$$
 for $i = 1, \dots, n$

(The u_{ij} depend on x, but since the proof of (A.3) is pointwise we sometimes drop x from the notation.) Thus, we have

$$\widetilde{X}_i = \sum_{j=1}^p u_{ij} X_j$$
 and $\sum_{j=1}^p u_{ij}^2 = 1.$

As observed above, we have u_i is orthogonal to $E_x(0)$, so if $i \neq i'$, then $u_i + u_{i'} \in E_x(\widetilde{X}_i + \widetilde{X}_{i'})$ is orthogonal to $E_x(0)$ and $u_i + u_{i'} = u_x(\widetilde{X}_i + \widetilde{X}_{i'})$. Combining this with the orthogonality of the \widetilde{X}_i 's, we get for $i \neq i'$

$$2 = g(\widetilde{X}_i + \widetilde{X}_{i'}) = \sum_j (u_{ij} + u_{i'j})^2 = 2 + 2\sum_{j=1}^p u_{ij} u_{i'j},$$

 \mathbf{so}

$$\sum_{j=1}^p u_{ij} u_{i'j} = 0 \quad \text{for } i \neq i'.$$

To summarize, we have shown that the $(n_1 \times p)$ -matrix $U := (u_{ij})$ satisfies

(A.4)
$$UU^{\mathrm{T}} = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathbb{R}^{n_1}}.$$

We observe that

(A.5)
$$\ker U = E_x(0).$$

Indeed, by the orthogonality of the u_i 's to $E_x(0)$ we have $E_x(0) \subset \ker U$. This inclusion is an equality since, as a consequence of (A.4), U is surjective and therefore dim $\ker U = p - n_1 = \dim E_x(0)$.

Since the \tilde{X}_i are a basis, there are uniquely defined coefficients c_{ij} such that

$$X_j = \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} c_{ij} \widetilde{X}_i.$$

We note that the $(n_1 \times p)$ -matrix $C := (c_{ij})$ satisfies

(A.6)
$$\ker C = E_x(0).$$

Indeed, $b \in E_x(0)$ if and only if $\sum_i \sum_j b_j c_{ij} \widetilde{X}_i = 0$ if and only Cb = 0. Similarly, it follows directly from the definitions of U and C that

(A.7)
$$UC^{\mathrm{T}} = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathbb{R}^{n_1}}.$$

It follows from (A.4) and (A.7) that $U(U^{\mathrm{T}} - C^{\mathrm{T}}) = 0$, and it follows from (A.5) and (A.6) that $\operatorname{ran}(U^{\mathrm{T}} - C^{\mathrm{T}}) = (\ker U)^{\mathrm{T}}$. Combining these two facts, we conclude that $U^{\mathrm{T}} - C^{\mathrm{T}} = 0$, that is,

$$C = U$$
.

Thus, we have shown that

$$X_j = \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} u_{ij} \widetilde{X}_i$$

and, inserting this decomposition into the left side of (A.3) and using the properties of the coefficients u_{ij} , we arrive at the identity (A.3). This completes the alternative proof of Lemma A.1.

A.4. TOPOLOGICAL CONSTRAINTS. — The existence of n_1 global vector fields in \mathcal{D}_1 giving for each $x \in M$ a basis of $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ is only possible under strong topological conditions on M that involve its orientability, its Euler characteristic, the Euler class of \mathcal{D}_1 and other invariants.⁽¹⁸⁾

Note first that the existence of a global non-zero vector field implies that the Euler characteristic of M is zero by the Poincaré–Hopf theorem. When M has dimension 3 and is orientable, this is not an obstruction since this Euler characteristic is zero. A second obstruction related to the Euler class of the subbundle \mathcal{D}_1 of TM also disappears in the case $M = \mathbb{S}^3$. If $n_1 = 2$ (and, as before, M has dimension 3 and is orientable), one can instead of a basis of $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ consider the unit normal to the plane $\mathcal{D}_1(x)$ in $T_x M$. By orientability of M, this normal can be globally defined and we get a map $M \to \mathbb{S}^2$. In particular, when $M = \mathbb{S}^3$ there is an associated Hopf invariant, which belongs to \mathbb{Z} , and this invariant should be zero. This is an obstruction that is not verified in general. In particular, in the case of the Hopf fibration, this invariant is one and if \mathcal{D}_1 is perpendicular to the fibers, one cannot find a continuous basis over \mathbb{S}^2 .

Appendix B. Weyl law and heat kernel

This section is based on notes kindly transmitted to us by C. Letrouit. We make a connection with the framework of [22].

п54

 $^{^{(18)}}$ Discussion with V. Colin.

J.É.P. – M., 2025, tome 12

B.1. NILPOTENTIZATION OF MEASURE. — We follow [22, §A.5.6]. Let μ be a smooth measure on M and let $x \in M$. Recall that privileged coordinates are defined by θ_x , which maps a neighborhood of x in M to a neighborhood of 0 in \mathbb{R}^n . We also recall the definition of the family of dilations δ_t on \mathbb{R}^n from (3.5). Setting $\delta_x^{(\varepsilon)} := \theta_x^{-1} \circ \delta_{\varepsilon}$, for $\varepsilon > 0$ we can define the measures

$$\mu_x^{(\varepsilon)} := \varepsilon^{-Q} (\delta_x^{(\varepsilon)})^* \mu$$

on a neighborhood of the origin in \mathbb{R}^n . The nilpotentization $\hat{\mu}_x$ of μ at x, which we defined in (3.7) "by hand", satisfies

$$\widehat{\mu}_x = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^+} \mu_x^{(\varepsilon)}$$

with convergence in the vague topology.

B.2. NILPOTENTIZATION OF SPECTRAL FUNCTION AND HEAT KERNEL. — We follow [22, §A.8.3]. We recall that the nilpotentized sub-Laplacian at x is defined as an operator on functions on $G_x \simeq \mathbb{R}^n$ by

$$\widehat{\Delta}_x = \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} (\widehat{X}_{i,x})^2.$$

It is self-adjoint in $L^2(G_x, \hat{\mu}_x)$ with the usual domain and nonnegative.

In this appendix we denote by

$$\widehat{e}_x(\lambda, u, v) := \mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)(u, v)$$

the spectral function of $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$, that is, the integral kernel of the spectral projection $\mathbb{1}(-\widehat{\Delta}_x < \lambda)$ for $\lambda > 0$.

The operator $\partial_t - \widehat{\Delta}_x$ is hypoelliptic and therefore $\exp(t\widehat{\Delta}_x)$ is an integral operator. Its integral kernel is denoted by

$$\widehat{k}_x(t, u, v) := (\exp(t\widehat{\Delta}_x))(u, v),$$

that is,

$$(\exp(t\widehat{\Delta}_x)f)(u) = \int_{G_x} \widehat{k}_x(t, u, v)f(v) \, d\widehat{\mu}_x(v) \quad \forall u \in G_x.$$

According to the functional calculus we have

(B.1)
$$\widehat{k}_x(t, u, v) = \int_0^\infty e^{-t\lambda} \widehat{e}_x(\lambda, u, v) \, d\lambda \quad \text{for all } t > 0.$$

B.3. EFFECT OF CHANGES OF COORDINATES. — We follow [22, 2nd part of App. A.8.2]. The above nilpotentizations of the spectral function and of the heat kernel depend on the choice of privileged coordinates (we have made a specific choice in the main text) and on the measure $\hat{\mu}_x$. We claim that diagonal values

$$\widehat{e}_x(\lambda, u, u)$$
 and $k_x(t, u, u)$

do not depend on this choice.

Indeed, this follows from [21, third relation in (85)], which says that changing variables both in the operator and in the measure has no effect on the heat kernel.

More precisely, if we denote the integral kernel of $-\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}$ by $k_{\Delta,\mu}$ and if φ is a diffeomorphism of M, then

(B.2)
$$k_{\varphi^* \Delta \varphi_*, \varphi^* \mu}(t, u, v) = k_{\Delta, \mu}(t, \varphi(u), \varphi(v)).$$

We apply this formula with M replaced by G_x , with $-\Delta_X^{M,\mu}$ replaced by $-\widehat{\Delta}_x$ and with μ replaced by $\widehat{\mu}_x$. A similar argument applies to the spectral function.

Choosing φ in (B.2) as the diffeomorphism on G_x given either by dilation or by translation by a group element, we see that

$$\widehat{k}_x(t,u,u) = c_x^{\text{heat}} t^{-Q/2} \quad \text{for all } u \in G_x, t > 0,$$

where

$$c_x^{\text{heat}} = \widehat{k}_x(1,0,0).$$

These are the analogues of (3.8) and (3.9). It follows from (B.1) that

(B.3)
$$c_x^{\text{heat}} = \Gamma(\frac{Q}{2} + 1) c_x^{\text{Weyl}}$$

B.4. Heat Kernel asymptotics and Weyl law. — The following appears in [22, Th. I & 4.1]:

THEOREM B.1. — In the equiregular case, for every $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$, we have

Ir
$$f e^{t\Delta_{\mathbf{x}}^{M,\mu}} = \int_M f(x) k_{\Delta,\mu}(t,x,x) \, d\mu(x) = t^{-Q/2} F(t)$$

for some $F \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ with

$$F(0) = \int_M f(x) c_x^{\text{heat}} d\mu(x).$$

Moreover, the eigenvalue counting function satisfies

(B.4)
$$N(\lambda, -\Delta_{\mathbf{X}}^{M,\mu}) \sim \int_{M} c_{x}^{\text{Weyl}} d\mu(x) \ \lambda^{Q/2} \quad as \ \lambda \longrightarrow \infty,$$

where c_x^{Weyl} and c_x^{heat} are related by (B.3).

Behind the proof of this theorem is the fact (see [22, Th. C.1 and Eq. (96)]) that $t^{Q/2}k_{\Delta,\mu}(t,x,x)$ converges to $\hat{k}_x(1,0,0) = c_x^{\text{heat}}$ as $t \to 0^+$, uniformly with respect to x. This uses the equiregularity assumption. The spectral asymptotics (B.4) follows from the heat kernel asymptotics by a Tauberian theorem. This gives (B.4) with $\Gamma(\frac{Q}{2}+1)^{-1}c_x^{\text{heat}}$ instead of c_x^{Weyl} . These coefficients coincide in view of (B.3).

References

- M. ABRAMOWITZ & I. A. STEGUN Handbook of mathematical functions with formulas, graphs, and mathematical tables, National Bureau of Standards Applied Math. Series, vol. 55, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C., 1964.
- [2] A. AGRACHEV, D. BARILARI & U. BOSCAIN A comprehensive introduction to sub-Riemannian geometry, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Math., vol. 181, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2020.
- [3] C. Anné "Bornes sur la multiplicité", Prépublications EPFL, http://www.math.sciences. univ-nantes.fr/~anne/preprints/Borne.ps.gz, 1992.

- [4] V. ARNAIZ & G. RIVIÈRE "Quantum limits of perturbed sub-Riemannian contact Laplacians in dimension 3", J. Éc. polytech. Math. 11 (2024), p. 909–956.
- [5] H. BAHOURI "Sur la propriété de prolongement unique pour les opérateurs de Hörmander", in Journées équations aux dérivées partielles, École polytechnique, Palaiseau, 1983, p. 1–7.
- [6] _____, "Non prolongement unique des solutions d'opérateurs 'somme de carrés'", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 36 (1986), no. 4, p. 137–155.
- [7] D. BAKRY, T. COULHON, M. LEDOUX & L. SALOFF-COSTE "Sobolev inequalities in disguise", Indiana Univ. Math. J. 44 (1995), no. 4, p. 1033–1074.
- [8] M. S. BAOUENDI & C. GOULAOUIC "Nonanalytic-hypoellipticity for some degenerate elliptic operators", Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 78 (1972), p. 483–486.
- [9] A. BELLAÏCHE & J.-J. RISLER (eds.) Proc. conference 'Journées non holonomes: géométrie sousriemannienne, théorie du contrôle, robotique' (Paris, June 30–July 1, 1992), Progress in Math., Birkhäuser, Basel, 1996.
- [10] P. BÉRARD & D. MEYER "Inégalités isopérimétriques et applications", Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 15 (1982), no. 3, p. 513–541.
- [11] J.-M. BONY "Principe du maximum, inégalite de Harnack et unicité du problème de Cauchy pour les opérateurs elliptiques dégénérés", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 19 (1969), p. 277–304.
- [12] T. P. BRANSON, L. FONTANA & C. MORPURGO "MOSET-Trudinger and Beckner-Onofri's inequalities on the CR sphere", Ann. of Math. (2) 177 (2013), no. 1, p. 1–52.
- [13] L. CAPOGNA, D. DANIELLI, S. D. PAULS & J. T. TYSON An introduction to the Heisenberg group and the sub-Riemannian isoperimetric problem, Progress in Math., vol. 259, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2007.
- [14] G. CARRON "Inégalités isopérimétriques de Faber-Krahn et conséquences", in Actes de la table ronde de géométrie différentielle (Luminy, 1992), Sémin. Congr., vol. 1, Société Mathématique de France, Paris, 1996, p. 205–232.
- [15] J.-H. CHENG, H.-L. CHIU, J.-F. HWANG & P. YANG "Umbilicity and characterization of Pansu spheres in the Heisenberg group", J. reine angew. Math. 738 (2018), p. 203–235.
- [16] J.-H. CHENG, J.-F. HWANG, A. MALCHIODI & P. YANG "A Codazzi-like equation and the singular set for C¹ smooth surfaces in the Heisenberg group", J. reine angew. Math. 671 (2012), p. 131–198.
- [17] W. CHOI & R. PONGE "Privileged coordinates and nilpotent approximation for Carnot manifolds, I. General results", J. Dynam. Control Systems 25 (2019), no. 1, p. 109–157.
- [18] _____, "Privileged coordinates and nilpotent approximation for Carnot manifolds, II. Carnot coordinates", J. Dynam. Control Systems 25 (2019), no. 4, p. 631–670.
- [19] W. S. COHN & G. LU "Best constants for Moser-Trudinger inequalities on the Heisenberg group", Indiana Univ. Math. J. 50 (2001), no. 4, p. 1567–1591.
- [20] Y. COLIN DE VERDIÈRE, L. HILLAIRET & E. TRÉLAT "Spectral asymptotics for sub-Riemannian Laplacians, I: Quantum ergodicity and quantum limits in the 3-dimensional contact case", Duke Math. J. 167 (2018), no. 1, p. 109–174.
- [21] ______, "Small-time asymptotics of hypoelliptic heat kernels near the diagonal, nilpotentization and related results", Ann. H. Lebesgue 4 (2021), p. 897–971.
- [22] _____, "Spectral asymptotics for sub-Riemannian Laplacians", 2022, arXiv:2212.02920.
- [23] R. COURANT & D. HILBERT Methods of mathematical physics. Vol. II: Partial differential equations, Interscience Publishers, New York-London, 1962.
- [24] H. L. CYCON, R. G. FROESE, W. KIRSCH & B. SIMON Schrödinger operators with application to quantum mechanics and global geometry, study ed., Texts and Monographs in Physics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1987.
- [25] D. DANIELLI, N. GAROFALO & D.-M. NHIEU Non-doubling Ahlfors measures, perimeter measures, and the characterization of the trace spaces of Sobolev functions in Carnot-Carathéodory spaces, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., vol. 182, no. 857, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2006.
- [26] _____, "A partial solution of the isoperimetric problem for the Heisenberg group", Forum Math. 20 (2008), no. 1, p. 99–143.
- [27] N. DE PONTI, S. FARINELLI & I. Y. VIOLO "Pleijel nodal domain theorem in non-smooth setting", Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. Ser. B 11 (2024), p. 1138–1182.

- [28] M. DERRIDJ "Un problème aux limites pour une classe d'opérateurs du second ordre hypoelliptiques", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 21 (1971), no. 4, p. 99–148.
- [29] S. ESWARATHASAN & C. LETROUIT "Nodal sets of eigenfunctions of sub-Laplacians", Internat. Math. Res. Notices (2023), no. 23, p. 20670–20700.
- [30] G. B. FOLLAND "A fundamental solution for a subelliptic operator", Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 79 (1973), p. 373–376.
- [31] _____, "Subelliptic estimates and function spaces on nilpotent Lie groups", Ark. Mat. 13 (1975), no. 2, p. 161–207.
- [32] G. B. FOLLAND & E. M. STEIN "Estimates for the ∂_b complex and analysis on the Heisenberg group", Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 27 (1974), p. 429–522.
- [33] B. FRANCHI, R. SERAPIONI & F. SERRA CASSANO "Meyers-Serrin type theorems and relaxation of variational integrals depending on vector fields", *Houston J. Math.* 22 (1996), no. 4, p. 859–890.
- [34] R. L. FRANK, D. GONTIER & M. LEWIN "The nonlinear Schrödinger equation for orthonormal functions II: Application to Lieb-Thirring inequalities", *Comm. Math. Phys.* 384 (2021), no. 3, p. 1783–1828.
- [35] R. L. FRANK & B. HELFFER "On Courant and Pleijel theorems for sub-Riemannian Laplacians", 2024, arXiv:2402.13953v2.
- [36] _____, "On Courant and Pleijel theorems for sub-Riemannian Laplacians", in *Pseudo-differential operators and related topics*, Trends Math., Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2025, p. 9–23.
- [37] R. L. FRANK, A. LAPTEV & T. WEIDL Schrödinger operators: eigenvalues and Lieb-Thirring inequalities, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Math., vol. 200, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2023.
- [38] R. L. FRANK & E. H. LIEB "Sharp constants in several inequalities on the Heisenberg group", Ann. of Math. (2) 176 (2012), no. 1, p. 349–381.
- [39] N. GAROFALO & D.-M. NHIEU "Isoperimetric and Sobolev inequalities for Carnot-Carathéodory spaces and the existence of minimal surfaces", *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.* 49 (1996), no. 10, p. 1081–1144.
- [40] R. W. GOODMAN Nilpotent Lie groups: structure and applications to analysis, Lect. Notes in Math., vol. 562, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1976.
- [41] P. HAJLASZ & P. KOSKELA Sobolev met Poincaré, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., vol. 145, no. 688, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2000.
- [42] A. M. HANSSON & A. LAPTEV "Sharp spectral inequalities for the Heisenberg Laplacian", in *Groups and analysis*, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., vol. 354, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2008, p. 100–115.
- [43] A. HASSANNEZHAD & D. SHER "On Pleijel's nodal domain theorem for the Robin problem", Bull. London Math. Soc. 56 (2024), no. 4, p. 1449–1467.
- [44] J. HEINONEN, T. KILPELÄINEN & O. MARTIO Nonlinear potential theory of degenerate elliptic equations, Dover Publications, Inc., Mineola, NY, 2006, Unabridged republication of the 1993 original.
- [45] B. HELFFER & J. F. NOURRIGAT "Approximation d'un système de champs de vecteurs et applications à l'hypoellipticité", Ark. Mat. 17 (1979), no. 2, p. 237–254.
- [46] B. HELFFER "Conditions nécessaires d'hypoanalyticité pour des opérateurs invariants à gauche homogènes sur un groupe nilpotent gradué", J. Differential Equations 44 (1982), no. 3, p. 460– 481.
- [47] B. HELFFER & J. NOURRIGAT Hypoellipticité maximale pour des opérateurs polynômes de champs de vecteurs, Progress in Math., vol. 58, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 1985.
- [48] B. HELFFER & M. PERSSON SUNDQVIST "On nodal domains in Euclidean balls", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 144 (2016), no. 11, p. 4777–4791.
- [49] J. G. HEYWOOD, E. S. NOUSSAIR & C. A. SWANSON "On the zeros of solutions of elliptic inequalities in bounded domains", J. Differential Equations 28 (1978), no. 3, p. 345–353.
- [50] L. HÖRMANDER "Hypoelliptic second order differential equations", Acta Math. 119 (1967), p. 147–171.
- [51] F. JEAN Control of nonholonomic systems: from sub-Riemannian geometry to motion planning, SpringerBriefs in Math., Springer, Cham, 2014.

- [52] D. JERISON & J. M. LEE "Extremals for the Sobolev inequality on the Heisenberg group and the CR Yamabe problem", J. Amer. Math. Soc. 1 (1988), no. 1, p. 1–13.
- [53] D. S. JERISON "The Dirichlet problem for the Kohn Laplacian on the Heisenberg group. I", J. Functional Analysis 43 (1981), no. 1, p. 97–142.
- [54] A. LAPTEV & T. WEIDL "Sharp Lieb-Thirring inequalities in high dimensions", Acta Math. 184 (2000), no. 1, p. 87–111.
- [55] C. LÉNA "Pleijel's nodal domain theorem for Neumann and Robin eigenfunctions", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 69 (2019), no. 1, p. 283–301.
- [56] G. P. LEONARDI & S. RIGOT "Isoperimetric sets on Carnot groups", Houston J. Math. 29 (2003), no. 3, p. 609–637.
- [57] G. P. LEONARDI & S. MASNOU "On the isoperimetric problem in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n ", Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4) 184 (2005), no. 4, p. 533–553.
- [58] G. LEONI A first course in Sobolev spaces, second ed., Graduate Studies in Math., vol. 181, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2017.
- [59] M. LEVITIN, D. MANGOUBI & I. POLTEROVICH Topics in spectral geometry, Graduate Studies in Mathematics, vol. 237, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2023.
- [60] E. H. LIEB & M. LOSS Analysis, second ed., Graduate Studies in Math., vol. 14, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2001.
- [61] E. H. LIEB & W. E. THIRRING "Inequalities for the moments of the eigenvalues of the Schrödinger Hamiltonian and their relation to Sobolev inequalities", *Stud. math. Phys.* (1976), p. 269–303, Essays honor Valentine Bargmann.
- [62] F. MAGGI Sets of finite perimeter and geometric variational problems. An introduction to geometric measure theory, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Math., vol. 135, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2012.
- [63] W. MAGNUS, F. OBERHETTINGER & R. P. SONI Formulas and theorems for the special functions of mathematical physics, Grundlehren Math. Wissen., vol. 52, Springer-Verlag New York, Inc., New York, 1966.
- [64] A. MENIKOFF & J. SJÖSTRAND "On the eigenvalues of a class of hypoelliptic operators", Math. Ann. 235 (1978), no. 1, p. 55–85.
- [65] _____, "On the eigenvalues of a class of hypoelliptic operators. II", in *Global analysis (Proc. Biennial Sem. Canad. Math. Congr., Univ. Calgary, Calgary, Alta., 1978)*, Lect. Notes in Math., vol. 755, Springer, Berlin, 1979, p. 201–247.
- [66] G. MÉTIVIER "Fonction spectrale et valeurs propres d'une classe d'opérateurs non elliptiques", Comm. Partial Differential Equations 1 (1976), no. 5, p. 467–519.
- [67] _____, "Hypoellipticité analytique sur des groupes nilpotents de rang 2", Duke Math. J. 47 (1980), no. 1, p. 195–221.
- [68] J. W. MILNOR Topology from the differentiable viewpoint, Princeton Landmarks in Math., Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1997.
- [69] A. MOHAMED "Étude spectrale d'opérateurs hypoelliptiques à caractéristiques multiples. I", Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 32 (1982), no. 3, p. 39–90.
- [70] R. MONTI "Heisenberg isoperimetric problem. The axial case", Adv. Calc. Var. 1 (2008), no. 1, p. 93–121.
- [71] R. MONTI & D. MORBIDELLI "Non-tangentially accessible domains for vector fields", Indiana Univ. Math. J. 54 (2005), no. 2, p. 473–498.
- [72] R. MONTI & M. RICKLY "Convex isoperimetric sets in the Heisenberg group", Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5) 8 (2009), no. 2, p. 391–415.
- [73] E. MÜLLER-PFEIFFER "On the number of nodal domains for eigenfunctions of elliptic differential operators", J. London Math. Soc. (2) 31 (1985), no. 1, p. 91–100.
- [74] P. PANSU "An isoperimetric inequality on the Heisenberg group", Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. e Politec. Torino (1983), p. 159–174, Conference on differential geometry on homogeneous spaces (Turin, 1983).
- [75] P. PANSU "Une inégalité isopérimétrique sur le groupe de Heisenberg", C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 295 (1982), no. 2, p. 127–130.
- [76] Å. PLEIJEL "Remarks on Courant's nodal line theorem", Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 9 (1956), p. 543–550.

- [77] I. POLTEROVICH "Pleijel's nodal domain theorem for free membranes", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 137 (2009), no. 3, p. 1021–1024.
- [78] M. RITORÉ "A proof by calibration of an isoperimetric inequality in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n ", Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 44 (2012), no. 1-2, p. 47-60.
- [79] M. RITORÉ & C. ROSALES "Rotationally invariant hypersurfaces with constant mean curvature in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^{n} ", J. Geom. Anal. **16** (2006), no. 4, p. 703–720. ______, "Area-stationary surfaces in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^{1} ", Adv. Math. **219** (2008), no. 2,
- [80] p. 633–671.
- [81] L. P. ROTHSCHILD "A criterion for hypoellipticity of operators constructed from vector fields", Comm. Partial Differential Equations 4 (1979), no. 6, p. 645-699.
- [82] L. P. ROTHSCHILD & E. M. STEIN "Hypoelliptic differential operators and nilpotent groups", Acta Math. 137 (1976), no. 3-4, p. 247-320.
- [83] R. S. STRICHARTZ "Sub-Riemannian geometry", J. Differential Geom. 24 (1986), no. 2, p. 221-263.
- _, "Estimates for sums of eigenvalues for domains in homogeneous spaces", J. Functional [84]Analysis 137 (1996), no. 1, p. 152–190.
- [85] B. v. Sz. NAGY "Über Integralungleichungen zwischen einer Funktion und ihrer Ableitung", Acta Sci. Math. (Szeged) 10 (1941), p. 64-74.
- [86] G. TALENTI "The standard isoperimetric theorem", in Handbook of convex geometry, Vol. A, B, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1993, p. 73-123.
- [87] N. T. VAROPOULOS "Analysis on nilpotent groups", J. Functional Analysis 66 (1986), no. 3, p. 406-431.
- [88] K. WATANABE "Sur l'unicité du prolongement des solutions des équations elliptiques dégénérées", Tohoku Math. J. (2) 34 (1982), no. 2, p. 239-249.

Manuscript received 9th October 2024 accepted 22nd May 2025

RUPERT L. FRANK, Mathematisches Institut, Ludwig-Maximilians Universität München, Theresienstr. 39, 80333 München, Germany & Munich Center for Quantum Science and Technology. Schellingstr. 4, 80799 München, Germany & Mathematics 253-37, Caltech, Pasadena, CA 91125, USA E-mail:r.frank@lmu.de $Url: {\tt https://www.pma.caltech.edu/people/rupert-l-frank}$

BERNARD HELFFER, Laboratoire de Mathématiques Jean Leray, CNRS, Nantes Université, F44000. Nantes, France E-mail : Bernard.Helffer@univ-nantes.fr Url: https://www.imo.universite-paris-saclay.fr/~bernard.helffer